Asustor NAS Setup Guide

Nicholas Rushton, BA Hons. Callisto Technology and Consultancy Services 21 Ch. book copy or this thee edition. Do not copy or the ADM 3.5 © 2021 CTACS

ADM 3.5.5, Updated May 2021

Copyright © Nicholas Rushton 2021

The right of Nicholas Rushton to be identified as the author of this work has been asserted by him in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in or introduced into a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form, or by any means (electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise) without the prior permission of the author. Any person who does any unauthorised act in relation to this publication may be left liable to criminal prosecution and civil claims for damages. An exception is granted in that up to 750 words in total may be quoted for the purpose of review. The information in this publication is provided without warranty or liability and it is up to the reader to determine its suitability and applicability to their own requirements. This book and its author are unconnected with ASUSTOR Systems Inc. and this is an independently produced publication.

This book is sold subject to the condition that it shall not, by way of trade or otherwise, be lent, resold, hired out, or otherwise circulated without the author's prior consent in any form of binding or cover other than that in which it was published and without a similar condition including this condition being r ners ar i fræ imposed on the subsequent purchaser.

All copyrighted terms and trademarks of the registered owners are respectfully acknowledged.

Table of Contents

6	6 SECURITY	
5	5.7 CONNECTING CHROMEBOOKS	
5	5.6 Connecting Smartphones and Tablets	
5	5.5 Connecting Linux Computers	
5	5.4 Connecting Macs	
5	5.3 Connecting Windows Computers	
5	5.2 Using a Browser and File Explorer	
5	5.1 Overview	
5	5 ACCESSING THE SERVER	
4	4.6 ENCRYPTED SHARED FOLDERS	
4	4.5 LOADING EXISTING DATA INTO SHARED FOLDERS	•••••
4	4.4 HOME FOLDERS	•••••
4	4.3 MAKING CHANGES TO A SHARED FOLDER	•••••
4	4.2 ADDING A SHARED FOLDER	•••••
4		•••••
4		
3	3.5 User Groups	
3	3.4 Adding Multiple Users	••••••
3	3.3 Modifying, Disabling and Deleting Users	•••••
3	3.2 Adding Users	•••••
3	3.1 Overview	
	3 USERS	•••••
_		
2	2.11 Hardware & Power Management	
2	2.10 FILE SERVICES	
2	2.9 Change the IP Address	
2	2.8 Five Minute Tour of ADM	
2	2.7 AIMASTER CUSTOM SETUP OPTION	
2	2.6 AIMASTER 1-CLICK SETUP OPTION	
2	2.5 Installation Using AiMaster	
2	2.4 ACC CUSTOM SETUP OPTION	
2	2.3 ACC 1-CLICK SETUP OPTION	
2	2.2 Installation Using ASUSTOR Control Center	
2		
2	2 INSTALLATION OF ADM	
1	1.5 LOCATION AND ELECTRICAL CONSIDERATIONS	
1	1.4 Switch and Wireless Access Points	
1	1.3 DISK DRIVES	•••••
1	1.2 CHOOSING AN ASUSTOR NAS MODEL	

	6.2 CLAMAV ANTIVIRUS	.100
	6.3 System Log	.102
	6.4 CONNECTION LOG	.104
	6.5 FILE ACCESS LOG	.106
	6.6 ONLINE USERS	.106
	6.7 Dr. ASUSTOR	.108
	6.8 ADM DEFENDER	.109
	6.9 Certificate Manager	.112
	6.10 Changing Passwords	.114
	7 BACKUPS	<u>.115</u>
	7.1 OVERVIEW	.116
	7.2 BACKUP & RESTORE UTILITY	.117
	7.3 BACKUP TO EXTERNAL DRIVE	.119
	7.4 RESTORING DATA FROM AN EXTERNAL BACKUP	.125
	7.5 Backup to Internal Drive	.129
	7.6 Оле Тоисн Васкир	.131
	7.7 NAS-TO-NAS BACKUPS USING REMOTE SYNC	.132
	7.8 System Settings	.140
	7.9 BACKUP USING DATASYNC CENTER AND CLOUD SERVICES	.141
	7.10 Backing UP Macs	.147
	7.11 ASUSTOR BACKUP PLAN	.150
	7.12 BACKING UP COMPUTERS USING BUILT-IN WINDOWS BACKUP PROGRAMS	.156
	8 HOUSEKEEPING & MAINTENANCE	.158
	8.1 OVERVIEW	.159
	8.2 CHECKING FOR ADM UPDATES	.160
	8.3 Tools	.162
	8.4 CHECKING THE HEALTH OF THE DRIVES	.163
	8.5 ACTIVITY MONITOR	.167
	8.6 LOCATING A NAS	.172
	8.7 NOTIFICATIONS	.173
	9 MULTIMEDIA & STREAMING	.176
		177
		172
		182
	9.4 LOOKSGOOD	185
	9.5 PHOTO GALLERY 3	191
	9 6 OTHER MULTIMEDIA APPS	196
		.150
	10 REMOTE ACCESS & CLOUD	<u>.197</u>
~~	10.1 Overview	.198
	10.2 Setting up EZ-Connect	.199
	10.3 ASUSTOR EZ CONNECT CLIENT FOR WINDOWS PCs	.201
	10.4 ASUSTOR EZ SYNC	.204
	10.5 DYNAMIC DNS (DDNS)	.208
	10.6 VIRTUAL PRIVATE NETWORKS (VPN)	.209

<u>11 STORAGE</u>	221
	222
11.1 OVERVIEW	
11.2 NAID	
11.5 SNAPSHUIS	
11.4 ISCSI	
11.5 SSD CACHING	238
12 MISCELLANEOUS & ADVANCED TOPICS	243
12.1 OVERVIEW	
12.2 App Central	244
12.3 ASUSTOR Portal	
12.4 Customizing the Sign In Page	
12.5 Customizing the Desktop	
12.6 Printing	
12.7 ACL (Access Control Lists)	
12.8 Download Center	
12.9 LINUX CENTER	
12.10 SUBVEILLANCE CENTER	
12.11 WEB SERVER	
12.12 LINK AGGREGATION	275
12 13 CONNECTING VIA A PROXY SERVER	280
12 14 DHCP SERVER	281
	282
	202
pondicons edition. Do not const	

ABOUT THIS BOOK

ASUSTOR is the NAS device of choice for discerning purchasers: great hardware able to provide shared storage, backups, cloud services, multimedia streaming, run applications and more, combined with flexibility and ease of use through the ADM software. But this power and capability comes at a price and setting up an ASUSTOR NAS for the very first time can seem a daunting prospect for someone who has not done so before. This guide is based around the latest version of ADM and with copious illustrations, easy-to-follow instructions and based on years of real-world experience, will take you through it from start to finish and help ensure that your home or small business (or church, charity, school) network is a success. It is written according to the Goldilocks Principle: not too little information, not too much information, but just the right amount.

The guide is organized as follows and can be considered in three main parts:

Chapters 1 to 5 cover the essentials, the things you absolutely must do, which consists of setting up the hardware, installing ADM, adding users, creating shared folders and then connecting your computers and mobile devices to the NAS.

Chapters 6 to 8 comprise things which are strongly recommended: setting up security; organizing backups for the server and the connected computers; learning about housekeeping and maintenance to keep the server in good health.

Chapters 9 through 12 are other topics to investigate and includes ways to make your system more capable and useful, such as multimedia, surveillance and setting up remote access for using the server from outside the home or office.

In a hurry? The first five chapters will get you up and running ASAP. Then return and explore at leisure.

About the Author

The author has worked in IT for four decades, on systems of all sizes and types throughout the world, from the largest companies to the smallest and including several of his own. He currently runs his own independent consultancy and is the author of numerous networking guides, published through CTACS as eBooks and paperbacks. Titles include: *ASUSTOR NAS Setup Guide; Windows Server 2019; Windows Server 2016; Windows Server 2019 Essentials; Windows Server 2016 Essentials; Little Book of macOS Server; Synology Setup Guide; Little Book of Synology; QNAS Setup Guide; Using Windows 10 as a Server; Little Book of TerraMaster.*

Problems with the Artwork?

Pictures and illustrations can sometimes be problematic with eBooks. If you would like a free printable PDF version of the guide, just forward a copy of the email confirmation you received when you bought the book to ctacs@outlook.com. Please make sure there is no personal financial information in your email. We aim to respond within 24 hours. Please be sure to check your junk/spam folder if you have not received a reply in your inbox.



1.1 Overview

If you are reading this, then it is likely you already know what Network Attached Storage (NAS) is and may have purchased or are about to purchase an ASUSTOR NAS unit. But for those who do not, or by way of recap:

When two or more computing devices are connected together, a network is created. The Internet is a worldwide, public network comprising billions of users, computers and servers.

A private, or local area network, is typically intended for the use by a household, business or educational establishment. Such networks are commonly built around a NAS unit.

The keyword here is 'storage'. A NAS device consists of a large amount of disk storage contained in its own box. Unlike most external drives, which typically connect to a single computer with a USB or Thunderbolt connection, a NAS links to a router or network switch using an Ethernet cable and this enables it to be accessed and shared by computers and other devices on the local network.

The NAS can also be accessed remotely from anywhere via the Internet. It is protected by user accounts, passwords, encryption and other security measures so that only authorized people can access it, not the public at large.

A NAS device runs its own operating system. This is not Windows or macOS, rather, it is a proprietary system and in the case of ASUSTOR it is called ADM. Usually, the term *firmware* rather than operating system is used to describe it. ADM has such familiar features as a Desktop, taskbar and a drag-and-drop interface, analogous to what people are accustomed to with Windows, Mac and Linux PCs and, although specifically designed for NAS duties, ADM also has the ability to run apps that provide additional capabilities. The current version at the time of writing is ADM 3.5 and this guide is based around it; however, if you have a slightly different version you should still find most of it applicable.

A NAS does not need its own screen, keyboard and mouse. Rather, it is interacted with using a browser (such as Chrome, Firefox, Safari etc) from any computer on the network. At the simplest level it can simply be thought of as a 'black box' or computing appliance.

What can a NAS do? Many things, but some popular uses include:

- Providing extra storage for computers
- Being a backup system for computers
- Providing a shared, common area where a business or family can store their documents and other files
- Being the heart of a home entertainment system, providing a central library for music, photos and videos, with the ability to stream them to computers, tablets and smartphones
- Running a private cloud system, with controlled remote access to your data. Similar in principle to services such as Dropbox, OneDrive and iCloud, but totally under your own control and with effectively unlimited usage plus no subscription charges
- Providing a sophisticated video surveillance system for the home, office or other premises
- Being a comprehensive development platform for software developers
- As an alternative to a traditional business file server running Windows Server or Linux

An alternative name for a NAS box is *server* and we will use both terms interchangeably in this book.

A typical small network using a NAS is depicted below. The key components are:

NAS (server) - this is the heart of the network, which runs ADM and upon which data is stored Backup device – for example, an external USB drive connected to the server Internet connection - this may be a separate router or an all-in-one wi-fi router Switch and Wireless Access Point(s) – to provide expansion in larger networks Printer(s) – may be networked or plugged into the server with a USB cable Desktops PCs and Laptops – running Windows, macOS or Linux, connected using Ethernet or wireless Tablets and smartphones – connected wirelessly

Whilst it may not match your own setup exactly, it should be broadly similar. Further information about the components is given in the following sections and later sections of the guide.





Just about any modern computer can be used with the NAS. The computers can be running any mixture of Windows 10, Windows 8/8.1, Windows 7, Windows Vista or Windows XP. Home or Professional versions

of Windows are equally suitable. Apple Macintosh computers running macOS and older versions of Mac OS X can be connected, as can Linux PCs. Devices running iOS (iPad, iPhone) and Android (tablets and Smartphones) can be connected, as can many smart televisions and gaming boxes. Chromebooks can also be used.

Suggestion: if you are at the research stage and yet to purchase or setup your ASUSTOR NAS, you may want to try out the free ADM Live Demo system, accessible from the ASUSTOR website. This allows you to test-drive the ADM interface and see how it is in operation.

Free edition. Do not copy or distribute.

1.2 Choosing an ASUSTOR NAS Model

ASUSTOR offer more than 20 different models of their NAS hardware, designed to cater for everyone from single and home users, through to large businesses with hundreds of users. The models vary according to form factor, number of disk drives that can be used, network adapters, performance, expandability and price.

Form Factor – ASUSTOR NAS boxes come in two basic varieties. Most are standalone units designed to sit on top of a cupboard or desk, whereas some are designed to be mounted in standard computer cabinets (racks) that take devices that are 19 inches/48cm wide. Home and small business users will typically use a standalone unit, but some businesses may already have a cabinet in place, perhaps to hold other equipment, in which case a rack-mounted version may be the better choice.

Number of Disk Drives – ASUSTOR NAS units can hold between 2 and 16 disk drives, depending on the model. Having more drives allows greater storage capacity and permits the use of RAID to improve resilience and throughput. Systems can be expanded through the use of external cases to allow more drives.

Networking – all models feature at least Gigabit Ethernet and many models have multiple network adapters. ASUSTOR have led the way in offering 2.5 Gbe and 10 Gbe adapters, for greater network speeds and throughput.

Performance - Many of the models have more powerful processors (Intel) plus more memory (RAM). These are typically aimed at business users and home users with more demanding requirements. Some advanced features, mainly of interest to enterprise rather than home or small business users, require models with Intel processors e.g. virtualization. However, ARM processors are highly optimized for multimedia usage, so can be a good choice for video streaming and are equally capable in most roles. Lower-cost ASUSTORs are ARM-based.

Expandability – Some models feature PCIe expansion slots, enabling M2 SSD cache memory or additional network adapters to be added. Sometimes the memory is upgradeable.

ASUSTOR have grouped their models into four broad groups:

Personal to Home – aimed at personal and home users

Home to Power User– some of these models are designated NIMBUSTOR. They feature 2.5 GbE network ports and are targeted at enthusiasts and gamers

Power User to Business – some of these models are designated LOCKERSTOR and feature 2.5 GbE network ports

Small & Medium Business – targeted at larger organisations. Some of these models are designated as LOCKERSTOR Pro.

Choosing the right model can be confusing as there is often overlap between them, but in general you want to buy the most capable model you can afford. If you have or are planning to have large amounts of data, then you should buy a model with multiple drive bays, especially one that supports SSD caching as this gives a good performance boost. If you are particularly interested in multimedia and home entertainment, a number of models feature HDMI output for direct connection to a television set.

Typical Usage Scenarios

These are some examples of how some people are using ASUSTOR NAS and the equipment choices they made:

Individual – Sue has a Windows desktop PC as well as a MacBook. She wanted additional storage space and the ability to share files between them, along with the ability to backup her MacBook using Time

Machine. She was also curious about exploring the other possibilities offered by NAS, such as surveillance cameras, whilst minimizing the costs. Her choice was the 2-bay AS3102T v2. The portable USB hard drive she was using previously was re-positioned as an external backup drive for the NAS.

Enthusiast – Andy had previously owned a very basic NAS device from another manufacturer but had outgrown it and wanted something more capable. As a semi-professional photographer, he was concerned about data safety and wanted a unit with multiple drives. As an IT enthusiast, he also wanted to be able to run other operating systems such as Windows and Linux. His choice was a 2-bay NIMBUSTOR 2 (AS5202T), with upgraded memory to run virtualization software.

Family – The Palmer family comprises two adults and two children. All have computers, plus tablets and smartphones. They are very keen on movies and music and want the ability to store their large collections in a single location, then stream to any device in the household. Their choice was the 4-bay NIMBUSTOR (AS5304T), with the ability to hold 72TB storage and which has a HDMI socket for direct connection to the family television set.

Small Business – Helen Translation Services Inc. wanted a capable in-house network, but without the costs and complexity associated with traditional Windows or Unix-based file servers. As they have several offsite and home-based staff, they also wanted full remote access, but without the ongoing costs associated with commercial cloud services. They also felt more comfortable with the idea of their data being totally under their direct control, rather than with a third party. Their solution was the 8-bay LOCKERSTOR 8 (AS6508T), which is backed up over 10 Gigabit Ethernet to a separate AS4004T Free edition. Do not copy or dis located elsewhere in the main premises.

1.3 Disk Drives

NAS devices are not supplied by ASUSTOR with disk drives already installed in them. Instead, the idea is that the customer buys the drives separately and installs them, which is quite easy to do and does not even need a screwdriver on most models, else buys a ready-populated unit from a reseller. This approach is generally better because it offers more choice.

ASUSTOR NAS units are very flexible in terms of the brand and type of disk drives that can be used in them. However, it is strongly recommended to use drives that have been specifically designed for use with NAS, as such drives are optimized for continuous 24x7 operation over several years and take into account the heat and vibration characteristics of NAS enclosures, along with other requirements. Although such drives are typically more expensive than the regular disk drives as used by desktop PCs, the investment can be justified given the importance of data integrity. The main NAS-specific drives are as follows:

Western Digital Red – designed for use in NAS systems with 1 to 8 bays. For system with more drive bays, WD Red Pro drives are available.

Seagate IronWolf – intended for NAS systems with 1 to 8 bays. Iron Wolf Pro drives are available for systems with a greater number of drive bays.

Toshiba N300 – designed for use in NAS systems with 1 to 8 bays.

Disk drives are manufactured in 3.5" (8.9cm) and 2.5" (6.4cm) form factors and most NAS models can use either, although some may require adaptor brackets to use 2.5" drives. The 3.5" drives offer higher capacities and better price performance, but 2.5" drives use less power, generate less vibration, are generally quieter in operation and increasingly popular. For systems with more than one drive, it is preferable that all the drives are the same model and capacity, although this not an absolute prerequisite. In a NAS equipped with multiple drives, they can be configured for *RAID*, short for *Redundant Array of Independent (or Inexpensive) Disks*. There are various types of RAID, referred to using a numbering system i.e. RAID 0, RAID 1, RAID 5 and so on. The idea is to improve reliability and performance through the use of multiple drives to provide redundancy and share the workload and a more comprehensive description can be found in section <u>11.2 RAID</u>.

Although the majority of today's disk drives are mechanical, solid state drives based around flash memory, known as SSDs, are increasingly being used in laptop computers and elsewhere and will probably become the norm in all computing devices. Besides fast performance, SSDs have reduced power consumption and no mechanical noise, which makes them more suitable for some environments. NAS-specific SSDs are available from Seagate and Western Digital. At present, SSD's are more expensive than their mechanical counterparts, especially for the high-capacity ones that would be of most use in NAS, although prices will fall.

ADM is able to take full advantage of SSDs for regular storage but can also use them to boost performance through *caching*, where they act as a high-speed buffer to the mechanical hard drives. Depending on the model, caching can be done using 2.5" SSD (SATA) drives or with M.2 or M.2 NVMe drives in dedicated slots. As drives used for caching take a lot of hits, it is recommended to use high quality ones, rather than low-cost consumer units. This topic is discussed in section <u>11.5 SSD Caching</u>.

1.4 Switch and Wireless Access Points

The devices in a network are connected together using Ethernet cabling and wireless access points (WAPs). In a domestic setting or small business, everything might link back to an internet-connected allin-one router or wireless router, whereas in a larger business setup there may be a separate router and possibly a separate firewall. Ethernet switches and wireless access points may be used to expand the network and provide greater capacity. The following points can be usefully observed:

- The NAS should be connected to the main network switch or combined wireless router using an Ethernet cable.
- Use wired connections where possible. Wired devices should be of Gigabit (1Gb) specification or better. Some models support higher speed Ethernet connections of 2.5 Gbe or 10 Gbe; if so, it is worthwhile connecting at least the NAS to a high-speed switch, even if much of the infrastructure runs at slower speeds.
- For wireless devices such as laptops and tablets, make sure they operate at 801.11n, 801.11ac or 801.11ax ('Wi-Fi 6') specification.
- Check the specification of the combined wireless router if you are using one. Many ISPs (Internet Service Providers) supply relatively low-cost models, often free of charge when you sign-up with them. These are often of average quality, for instance the Ethernet ports may not be Gigabit or the latest wireless standards may not be supported. Spending money on professional or prosumer ("professional consumer") routers and switches will usually give better performance and reliability.

1.5 Location and Electrical Considerations

Freed

NAS boxes are fairly rugged, but as with any electrical apparatus some thought needs to be given to the location. They should be placed away from direct sunlight and any source of heat, such as a radiator. Avoid locations that are wet or damp. As little physical access is required the unit can be located out of sight and reach, for instance in a cupboard or a locked room or otherwise out of reach. Most models generate very little noise and can usually be operated in an office or family room without causing disruption.

It is possible that data loss can occur if the electrical mains power fails whilst the NAS is running. The best way to mitigate against this is to use an intelligent UPS (Uninterruptible Power Supply) with the NAS; in the event of power problems this will enable it to continue operating for short periods and then to shut it down in an orderly manner if necessary. Most popular brands work with ASUSTOR (e.g. APC, CyberPower, Powercom) and a full list of supported UPS's can be found on the ASUSTOR website. In a business environment, the use of an UPS should be considered essential. If a UPS is not used, which is commonly the case in a domestic environment, then the NAS should at least be connected to a clean electrical power supply via a surge protector.



2.1 Overview

Free edition. Do not copy

Unlike a desktop computer or laptop, which usually come with an operating system already installed, such as Windows 10 or macOS, a NAS does not and hence the first thing to do is to install ADM. There are two main* ways of doing so:

ASUSTOR Control Center – this is a utility program available for Windows and macOS computers. It locates the NAS on the local network, downloads and installs the latest firmware, plus performs the initial configuration work.

AiMaster – this is a utility for initializing and managing the NAS using a smartphone or tablet. It is available for both iOS and Android from the respective app stores.

Both methods are comprehensively described in this chapter. Having installed ADM, you will then be able to setup the users (<u>3 USERS</u>), define shared folders (<u>4 SHARED FOLDERS</u>) and connect computers and other devices (<u>5 ACCESSING THE SERVER</u>).

* There is also a third way. A small number of ASUStor models feature an LCD screen and control buttons and ADM can be installed using them, without the need for a computer or mobile device. This less-common method is not covered in this guide.

2.2 Installation Using ASUSTOR Control Center

Having installed disk drives in the NAS and connected an Ethernet cable, power on the NAS. It will take a minute or two to start up, during which time is will beep a couple of times.

Go to the *acc.asustor.com* website and download and install the Windows or macOS version of the *Asustor Control Center* utility as appropriate to your computer and region of the world. Depending on how updated your copy of Windows is, ACC may load additional supporting components from Microsoft. At the time of writing, the macOS version generates a security warning when you try to run it for the first time; to resolve this, go to the Applications folder on the Mac and hold down the Ctrl key when clicking on its icon, then click **Open**.

Upon running it for the first time, you may receive a warning message that the computer's firewall has blocked some features and you will need to click **Allow Access**. After a few seconds the following screen will appear; if the NAS has not been found, click the **Scan** icon in the top left-hand corner. If it still does not appear, check that it is powered on and that there is no problem with the network connection.



Figure 2: ACC utility

Click where it reads **Uninitialized** and the computer's browser will launch. Make a note of the numbers that appear in the address bar - it is the first four numbers that are important e.g. 192.168.1.109 in this example.



Figure 3: Message about disk drives

The first screen is a reminder that the NAS needs to have at least one disk drive inside it and that any existing data on the drive(s) will be erased. Click the chevron (arrow) on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

The next screen is for uploading a copy of ADM. There are three options: select the first one to upload the latest version of ADM. Click the arrow on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.



Figure 4: ADM Upload screen

Whilst the NAS is initializing, a status screen is displayed. This stage will take several minutes.

un en sen ser la	a Malini							
	nitializi	ng						
	During th	e initialization procedure,	please D	O NOT power off the NAS	in renu	ve the HDD from slot.		
	150050			10%				
		E		9		0		
							1	Y
	0	Download ADM file	Ø	Parttion / Format	Ð	Update system		
			Θ	Building file system	Θ	Restart system	1	
			Ø	Unpack firmware			1	
				0.0.0				
				0.04				

Figure 5: NAS Initializing

When the initialization process is complete, the setup wizard appears. There are two choices:

1-Click Setup – this is the easiest option, where the setup process makes a number of assumptions in order to get you up and running as quickly as possible. Many people will want to choose this option, particularly if new to NAS.

Custom Setup – as the name implies, this allows detailed control over the setup process. This is more suitable for experienced users or those with specific requirements.

Free odition. Do not



Figure 6: Choose between 1-Click and Custom Setup

Make a choice. If you are taking the 1-Click Setup option, continue with 2.3 ACC 1-Click Setup Option below. If you are using the Custom Setup option, go to 2.4 ACC Custom Setup Option instead.

g th storn S

2.3 ACC 1-Click Setup Option

This first screen is for defining the essential characteristics of the NAS.

For the *server name*, it is suggested that you simply call it '*server*', although if you have or envisage having further servers you may want to adopt a logical naming scheme e.g. *server1*, *server2*, or something meaningful to your organization such as location, business function, classroom etc.

The *username account* is the main account, used for administering and managing the server. The default is *admin* but can be changed to a customized name if you wish. Enter and confirm a password - use something non-obvious and preferably a mixture of upper- and lower-case letters, numbers and symbols and which does not include the username. ADM will provide feedback on the strength of the password and you want something that it considers to be 'Strong'.

1977 - Anna III - A	ightarrow 1-Click Setup			
	Plassa complete the following to begin in	hitalization		
	Enter the server name	A33102T-1F%A		
	Enter a username	QUse the default account	Gustom	
		admin		
	Errier a new password		Brony	
	Conline passwore			
	Which best describes your data storage	requirements?		1
1	Naximum capacity			
	Superior data pretecten			/
	OBalarced			
	Support snapshot backup (File syste	m Etrisu		
	Etris is a file system that supports sn	apshots.		
	Total capacity:	923.27 68		
	All data shaed on hard drives inside will important data before initializing your No	be arousd and WELLNCT be able to be recorded.	wered. Please back up	
	I confirm that I have read and unders	evods we book		

Figure 7: 1-Click Setup screen

Underneath the password section is a question about your data storage requirements and the options available depend on what drives are installed in the NAS. Make a choice between *Maximum capacity*, *Superior data protection* or *Balanced*. You also need to decide if you want to use *Snapshots*, a backup feature whereby data is effectively 'photographed' at regular moments in time (if you have the option you should take it). Having made your choices, tick the **I confirm that I have read and understood the above** box and click the chevron (arrow) on the right-hand side of the screen.

A status screen is displayed whilst the NAS is initializing:

897.S		15.252	1106	1.55	
	*		*		(†)
¢	HDC partition	Ø	Admin password	0	Server name
0	System volume	0	Lançuage/Codepaçe	ø	Link Aggregation
0	Data volume	0	Timezone/Date	0	IPv4 networking

Figure 8: Initializing

You will then be invited to register your NAS and obtain an ASUSTOR ID or, if you already have one, you can enter its details. This is optional and is required for setting up remote access to the NAS, but for now we will skip it. Click **Register later** and click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

Free edition. Do not

🗹 Register Your NAS		an a
Sign up for an ASUSTOR ID to enjoy exc not limited to EZ-Connec: and DDNS as event offers. Registration just takes a fev	lusive NAS remote-access features including, but well as access to the latest product updates and # seconds and is completely free.	
O This is my first ASJSTOR product and	11 do not have an ASUSTOR ID	
O I already have an ASUSTOR ID		B -
ASUSTOR ID (E-mail):		2
 Paisword:		
	Estget, your peanvord?	
Register later		>



On the final screen, click the **Start** button and you will be connected to ADM. Please skip the following sections and continue with <u>2.8 Five Minute Tour of ADM</u>.

Free edition. Do not C

2.4 ACC Custom Setup Option

For the *server name*, it is suggested that you simply call it '*server*', although if you have or envisage having further servers you may want to adopt a logical naming scheme e.g. *server1*, *server2*, or something meaningful to your organization such as location, business function, classroom etc.

The *username account* is the main account, used for administering and managing the server. The default is *admin* but can be changed to a customized name if you wish. Enter and confirm a password - use something non-obvious and preferably a mixture of upper- and lower-case letters, numbers and symbols and which does not include the username. ADM will provide feedback on the strength of the password and you want something that it considers to be 'Strong'.

	⊁ Basic Settings			10.000
	Please complete the following to begin i	initialization.		£.
	Differ the server name	Petadi		
	Driver a username	Q Use the default account 🔿 O	สซก	
		admin		
1	Enter a new password		Strong	
	Confirm password	····· 0		
<				>

Having entered the details, click the large chevron (arrow) on the right-hand side of the screen.

Figure 10: Server name and admin details

On the next screen, choose your *Time zone* from the dropdown box if it is incorrect. You are not happy with the *Date format* and *Time format*, these can be changed using the dropdowns. It is recommended to use an NTP (time) server, as accurate time keeping is required for cloud and synchronization services to work correctly, so select the **Synchronize from an NTP server** option. There a number of regional NTP servers to choose from and an *Update frequency* of *Daily* is suitable. Click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

Time 20ne	GaM1) Greenwich Mean Lime	~	
Date format / Time format	MMJDD/WYY V I D-base clock	~	
Please choose the way in which you we	uld like to set up the time.		
Other the same time as on my con-	puter		
() Manual settings			
Date			
Time			
O Synchronize from an NTP server			
NTP server	europe.pool.ncp.org Europe	~	/
Update frequency	Duily	~	

Figure 11: Date & Time Settings

The next screen defines the *Network Settings*. For now, accept the defaults i.e. obtain IP address automatically, do not use Link Aggregation, use LAN 1 as the Network interface. Click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

Network interface LAN 1 IP Settings © Obtain IP address automatically © Set up IP address manually IP acdress Swheel mask Default gateway Permary DNS Secondary DNS		Use Link Aggregation	Ni; V	
P Settrgs Ottan P address automatically Ostrup P address automatically Ostrup P address automatically Ostrup P address automatically Ostrup P address automatically IP acdress Subret mask ISS-168-1.26 Subret mask ISS-255-255-0 Default gateway IP2-168-1.3 Primary DNS Secondary DNS IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII		Network interface	LAN1 ~	
IP acdress 198.168.1.26 Subret mask 198.168.1.26 Default gateway 198.168.1.3 Primary DNS		IP Settings	Obtain P address automatically	
IP acchece 198.168.1.26 Subret mask 155.255.255.0 Default gateway 198.105.1.3 Primary DNS			 Set up IP address manually 	
Subret mask 255,255,050 Default gateway 195,165,1,3 Primary DNS		1P acchece	198.168.1.26	
Default gateway 192-105.LJ Primary DNS		Subvet mask	255.255.2550	- 1
Permany DNS Secondary DNS		Delault gateway	198-165.LJ	
Secondary DHS	$\langle $	Permany DNS		
		Secondary DHS		
		Permany DNS Secondary DMS		

Figure 12: Network Settings

The subsequent screen is for specifying storage. Choose a RAID level; the options available depend upon what drives are installed in the NAS and what your requirements are. If the NAS has a single drive, then the only option is Single. If it has two drives, as in this example, then JBOD (maximum space), RAID 0 (maximum performance) and RAID 1 (data protection) are available. If three or more drives are installed, RAID 5 becomes available with four or more drives then RAID 6 is an option. Make sure the drives are selected by clicking on them and choose the RAID level using the dropdown (a more detailed description of RAID can be found in section <u>11.2 RAID</u>).

DAID lovei	RAD 1 v	
Data protection	Single	
Low Marriel 1 and most second this drugs	JB00	
PO REPORT YOU HUST SERVICE HAR GENES	RAC C	
- Number Nodel	FAG 6	
5 1 ST500064902-18D142	RAD 6	
5 2 ET50004/02180142	FAID 10	
Total capacity	461.54 (26	
All data stered on hard drives isside vil be eras important data testare initializing your NAS	ted and WILL NOT be able to be recovered. Please back up	
I continn that I have read and understood the	6 d34Vb	

Figure 13: Volume Settings

In the bottom half of the screen is a choice of file systems. *EXT4* is the default file system for Linuxbased systems such as ADM and is available on all models. Many models, excluding some ARM-based and older units, support a more advanced system called *Btrfs* (sometimes pronounced 'Butter-F-S'), which includes additional data protection and backup features. If Btrfs is available, you should choose it.

Having made your choices, tick the I confirm that I have read and understood the above box and click the large chevron (arrow) on the right-hand side of the screen. A status screen is shown whilst the NAS is initializing. When complete, you will be invited to register your NAS and obtain an ASUSTOR ID (or, if you already have one, you can enter the details). This is optional and is required for setting up remote access to the NAS, but for now we will skip it. Click **Register later** and click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

🗹 Register Your NAS		an a
Sign up for an ASUSTOR ID to enjoy ex not limited to EZ-Connec: and DDNS ar event offees. Registration just takes a fe	clusive NAS remote-access features including, but well as access to the latest product updates and w seconds and is completely free.	
O This is my first ASUSTOR product an	d I do not have an ASUSTOR ID	
O Lakeady have an ASUSTOR ID		-
ASUSTOR ID (E-mail):		
Paisword:		
	Eargest your pessevors!	
Hegister later		>
	Register Your NAS Sign up for an ASUSTOR ID to enjoy exonot limited to EZ-Connec: and DDNS as event offers. Registration just takes a fer O This is my first ASUSTOR product and O I already have an ASUSTOR ID ASUSTOR ID (E-mail): Paravord: Register tate:	Is not not a ASUSTOR ID to enjoy exclusive NAS remote-access features including but at lensite to E2-connect and DDNS as well as access to the latest product updates and scentroffee. Registration just takes a few seconds and s completely free. In is ny first ASUSTOR product and I donot have an ASUSTOR ID Asustor ID (E-mail): Bisword: Carpet reservert?



On the final screen, click the **Start** button and you will be connected to ADM. Please skip the following sections and continue with <u>2.8 Five Minute Tour of ADM</u>.

Free edition. Do not

2.5 Installation Using AiMaster

Having installed disk drives in the NAS and connected an Ethernet cable, power on the NAS. It will take a minute or two to start up, during which time is will beep a couple of times.

AiMaster is an app for smartphones and tablets that is used for installing ADM onto and subsequently managing a NAS. It is available for iOS (Apple) and Android (Google) from the appropriate app stores. Download and install it. In the following walkthrough we are using it on an iPad, but the overall experience is similar on other mobile devices.

Running it for the first time will display the following screen. Tap **Auto Discovery** and the NAS should be located. Tap it, make a note of the *IP Address* on the subsequent screen, tap the **Initialize** button and acknowledge the prompt:

ling Her		N/Valser	•	
Connectivia Diroct D	2240 The Shee		1 de Roman	-*=
Connect via IP/Hostmania	T perver foil new perce	n faarstê	A/N) Biscowery	
Auto Discovery	Server listipot misia	iz ali		
	31 431102F	IF!A		•••
	Gerver Lint	27-10 To 0 Nor <	nitis its the MAG	•
		Server name		AS31021 H
		Nodel		A5511
		IP Address a		162.160.1.
6				

Figure 15: Initial AiMaster screens

On the next screen, there are two choices:

1-Click Setup – this is the easiest option, where the setup process makes a number of assumptions in order to get you up and running as quickly as possible (although the description of '1-Click' is slightly misleading as it is more involved than that). Most people should choose this option.

Custom Setup – as the name suggests, this allows detailed control over the setup process. This is more suitable for experienced users or those with specific requirements.



Figure 16: Choose between 1-Click and Custom Setup

.e. # 2.6 Aik pothion. Make a choice and follow 2.6 AiMaster 1-Click Setup Option or 2.7 AiMaster Custom Setup Option as

2.6 AiMaster 1-Click Setup Option

This first screen is for defining the essential characteristics of the NAS.

For the *server name*, it is suggested that you simply call it '*server*', although if you have or envisage having further servers you may want to adopt a logical naming scheme e.g. *server1*, *server2*, or something meaningful to your organization such as location, business function, classroom etc.

The *username account* is the main account, used for administering and managing the server. The default is *admin* but can be changed to a customized name if you wish. Enter and confirm a password: use something non-obvious and preferably a mixture of upper- and lower-case letters, numbers and symbols and which does not include the username.

49-33 Thu S Nov		
<	1-Click	Setup
	Server name	sover
		Admin
	Password	••••••
	Confirm Passvo	••••••
	Athich hast dosenhas your data strenge require	enanda?
	Maximum capacity	~
	Support snapshothackup	
	Backing up and restoring file and system snaps	dots secures volumes formatted with Birfs.
	Start initia	alization
	All data stored on the HOD(s) will be snased a important data before startic	and CANNOT be recovered. Please back up on to mitiglize the contem

Figure 17: Specify the key information for the server

Underneath the password section is a question about your data storage requirements and the options available depend on what drives are installed in the NAS. Make a choice between *Maximum capacity*, *Superior data protection* or *Balanced*. You also need to decide if you want to use *Snapshots*, a backup feature whereby data is effectively 'photographed' at regular moments in time (if this option is available you should take it). Having made your choices, tap the **Start initialization** button.

Eventually there will be a screen inviting you to register your NAS and obtain an ASUSTOR ID or, if you already have one, you can enter the details. This is optional although is required for setting up remote access to the NAS, but for now we will skip it. Tap the **Register later** button.



Figure 18: Registration screen

After installation is complete, you will be presented with the ADM Desktop screen. This provides a subset of the management features available in ADM and will be referenced where applicable throughout this guide for those who wish to use a mobile device. However, to complete the installation it is necessary to switch to a regular internet browser. Accordingly, please skip the following section and continue with <u>2.8</u> Five Minute Tour of ADM.

Free odition.



Figure 19: ADM Desktop, as viewed in AiMaster on iPad

re 19: AL

2.7 AiMaster Custom Setup Option

For the *server name*, it is suggested that you simply call it '*server*', although if you have or envisage having further servers you may want to adopt a logical naming scheme e.g. *server1*, *server2*, or something meaningful to your organization such as location, business function, classroom etc.

The *usernamer account* is the main account, used for administering and managing the server. The default is *admin* but can be changed if you wish. Enter and confirm a password: use something non-obvious and preferably a mixture of upper- and lower-case letters, numbers and symbols and which does not include the username. Tap the chevron (arrow) in the top right-hand corner of the screen:

9-21 Man 9 Har	Rasin Cattions
	Basic Settings
Server name	server
	Admin
Password	••••••
Confirm Passwo	•••••

Figure 20: Basic Settings

On the next screen, choose your *Time zone* from the dropdown box if it is incorrect. You are not happy with the *Date format* and *Time format*, these can be changed using the dropdowns. It is recommended to use an NTP (time) server, as accurate time keeping is required for cloud and synchronization services to work correctly, so select the **Synchronize from an NTP server** option. There a number of regional NTP servers to choose from and an *Update frequency* of *Daily* is suitable. Click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

10-23 True E Nor	Da	···· • • •	
		(GMT) Dublin, Edinburgh, Lisikon, Lond	
	Date format	MM/DC/YYYY	
		12-hour elsek	
	Please also se the way in which yo the time.	s would like to set up	
	Use the same line as on my	notile device	
	Manual setting		
	Syschronice from an NTP ser		1
	NT ^p server	WorldWide (pcol.ntp.org)	
	Update frequency	Daily	5

Figure 21: Date & Time Settings

The next screen defines the *Network Settings*. For now, accept the defaults i.e. obtain IP address automatically, do not use Link Aggregation, use LAN 1 as the Network interface. Click the large chevron on the right-hand side of the screen to continue.

Free edition. Do

90:21 Man 9 Har K	Network settings			
	Use Link Aggregation			
	P settines Obtain IP address automatically			
	Primary DNS Secondary DNS			

Figure 22: Network Settings

The subsequent screen is for specifying storage. Choose a RAID level; the options available depend upon what drives are installed in the NAS and what your requirements are. If the NAS has a single drive, then the only option is Single. If it has two drives, as in this example, then JBOD (maximum space), RAID 0 (maximum performance) and RAID 1 (data protection) are available. If three or more drives are installed, RAID 5 becomes available with four or more drives then RAID 6 is an option. Make sure the drives are selected by tapping on them and choose the RAID level using the dropdown (a more detailed description of RAID can be found in section <u>11.2 RAID</u>).

There is a choice of file systems. *EXT4* is the default file system for Linux-based systems such as ADM and is available on all models. Many models, excluding some ARM-based and older units, support a more advanced system called *Btrfs* (sometimes pronounced 'Butter-F-S'), which includes additional data protection and backup features. If Btrfs is available, you should choose it.

The tap the Start initialization button to proceed.
99-22 Non 3 Nov	Vo	ilume settings	
	RAD level	RAD 1 >	
	Select fisk(s)		
	Total capacity	461.64 GB	
	File system	Darfs 🔿	
	St All data stored on the hard disk(s) wil b important databefore initializing theory	art initialization e ensued and CANNOT be recovered. Please back up a stem.	

Figure 23: Volume Settings

Eventually there will be a screen inviting you to register your NAS and obtain an ASUSTOR ID or, if you already have one, you can enter the details. This is optional although is required for setting up remote access to the NAS, but for now we will skip it. Tap the **Register later** button.

Free edition. Do



Figure 24: Registration screen

After installation is complete, you will be presented with the ADM Desktop screen. This provides a subset of the management features available in ADM and will be referenced where applicable throughout this guide for those who wish to use a mobile device. However, to complete the installation it is necessary to switch to a regular internet browser. Accordingly, please skip the following section and continue with <u>2.8</u> Five Minute Tour of ADM.

Free edition.



Figure 25: ADM Desktop, as viewed in AiMaster on iPad

2.8 Five Minute Tour of ADM

If the login screen is not being displayed, enter *http://server* in the address bar of the browser (assuming you called your NAS '*server*', otherwise enter the name you specified). If it cannot be found, try entering the IP address of the server instead e.g. *http://192.168.1.2*. If you did not make a note of the IP address during installation, you can use the ASUSTOR Control Center to discover it.

Enter the user name of *admin* along with the password you defined earlier. Upon first login, ASUSTOR's statement about privacy is shown – click **Continue**. You will then be offered a short 'Welcome to ASUSTOR Data Master' tour – click **Start** if you wish to work through it. You may not want to see it on subsequent logins, in which case tick the **Do not show this again** box. To close the tour, click the small red circle in the top right-hand corner.

The main ADM screen is easy to use and somewhat reminiscent of an iPad or other tablet. There is the *Desktop*, which can be customized. There are a number of icons on the Desktop, the selection of which can vary slightly depending upon the model. Some of these are for running system functions and others are for running applications. The icons will be distributed over multiple screens if there are too many to fit on a single screen.



Figure 26: Overview of the ADM Desktop

Most apps and features run in resizable windows on the Desktop, although some open in a new browser tab. In the top right-hand corner of the window are four small controls: context-sensitive help; minimize the window; maximize the window; close the window. A very small number of apps have a fifth control, which displays data privacy or licensing information:



Figure 27: Controls for windows

Some important Desktop icons include:

App Central - access to a portal from where applications can be downloaded to provide additional functionality. This is described in detail in section <u>12.2 App Central</u>.

Online Help - links to the online help portal at ASUSTOR. This is used by the window control just described.

File Explorer - displays the contents of the disk volumes and folders and is used for manipulating files, similar in principle to Windows Explorer/File Explorer on a PC or Finder on a Mac. Further information can be found in <u>5.2 Using a Browser and File Explorer</u>.

At the top of the screen is a task bar that show running apps and also provides the following functions:

Show/Hide Desktop - clicking the top left-hand corner of the screen will temporarily hide any items on the desktop.

Options – used for personalizing the desktop and logging out. The administrator can also shut the system down from here.

System Announcement – view messages from the administrator. This is a useful mechanism for providing short messages to all users.

Tools – described shortly.

Free odition

Searchlight – comprehensive search facility for locating files, folders and ADM features.

Preferences - provides options to setup and customize the server, organized into three categories of *Settings, Access Control* and *Services*, all of which also have their own icons on the Desktop. The great benefit of Preferences is that everything is in one place and it can be invoked at any time, regardless of what else you might be doing:

Preferences							
(8) Sertage							
G) Univer	(Cô National Actions	<i>()</i>	Noticeter	ALM DRIVER	E.	
ADM Lyadano	Nervert Recycle file	Leargy Samer	G) Bland	Musuai Cerrisot	5 Factory Calcut	La	I
Access Control							
Logi Jan	Local torough	0- 2011000		NJ/LWF9802	Stated Factors	According to the second	I
🧝 Sevices							
Aincom	X mac05	HTS	TT Server	MesONV	• Web Server	2 Fermina	
ayer Server	THP Server		G13	Example Densy			

Figure 28: Preferences

When certain tasks are running e.g. copying or uploading files, the *Task Monitor* might be displayed. This can be cleared down by clicking it and choosing **Remove** or **Remove all completed tasks**:

Free edition

			- III - IIII - IIIII - IIII - IIIII - IIIII - IIII - IIII - IIIII - IIIIII	admin	l
Task Moni	itor				
Uploads	📣 Downloads	Background Tasks			
Remove	Remove all completed tasks				
App Name	Name	Progress	Speed	Status	
file Explorer	index.html		100 %	Completed	A

Figure 29: Task Monitor

In the top right-hand corner of the screen is an icon that looks like a small dial or speedometer and which, when clicked, shows the Tools. These are widgets which provide an 'at a glance' overview of the health and status of the server. Initially the Tools panel is empty - click on the plus (+) sign to populate it using iving app the available selection. If the cursor is hovered over a tool, two mini icons appear in its top right-hand corner, one to close it and the other to open the underlying app or utility that generates the information.



Figure 30: Tools

2.9 Change the IP Address

Free oditi

Note: if you already understand what IP addresses are, you can skip the first four paragraphs and jump to the one that begins 'To view and change the IP address...'.

Every device within a network is represented by a unique number, known as the IP address. This consists of four sets of three digits, separated by periods, ranging from 000.000.000.000 through to 255.255.255.255.255. Most of these IP addresses are reserved for websites and other internet applications, although they are not generally used in a direct manner, thanks to the Domain Naming System or DNS, which removes the need to memorize them (for instance, it is easier to remember google.com rather than 216.58.210.238). These addresses are known as public IP addresses. However, a limited set of numbers are not routable over the internet, making them 'invisible' to it, and these private IP addresses are used in local area networks. The sequences which must be used are 10.0.0.0 to 10.255.255.255.255.172.16.0.0 to 172.31.255.255 and 192.168.0.0 to 192.168.255.255. As these addresses are isolated, they can safely be used by anyone without risk of duplication and the same numbers are used worldwide in millions of networks.

Much of the equipment intended for use in small businesses and homes tends to assume a *192.168.nnn.nnn* numbering scheme; for instance, internet routers commonly have addresses such as *192.168.1.1* or *192.168.0.254* or similar pre-defined, depending on the brand. However, devices such as computers, printers and NAS boxes do not come with IP addresses already allocated; instead, they have to be configured with a suitable address and there are two ways of doing so: you can use *static IP addresses* or *dynamic IP addresses*.

With static IP addresses, it is necessary to visit each device and individually configure it. For instance, you might set the first computer to 192.168.1.101, the second to 192.168.1.102, the third to 192.168.1.103 and so on. You have to be careful to keep track of everything and above all make sure there are no duplicates. If this sounds like hard work then that's because it is – you might get away with it if there are only a handful of devices, but beyond that it rapidly becomes unmanageable.

With dynamic IP addresses, the numbers are assigned automatically by a DHCP (*Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol*) server and it keeps track of everything. This is not usually a separate device or physical server (although it could be in a large network) and most all-in-one routers of the sort used in small businesses and homes have DHCP server software built-in. During the installation of ADM, the NAS will have received a dynamic IP address from the router's DHCP server. Although dynamic IP is more practical for devices such as computers and tablets and smartphones, as per the previous paragraph, servers and NAS boxes work better with fixed or static addresses so we need to change matters.

To view and change the IP address, click **Preferences** followed by **Network** (alternatively you can click **Settings** followed by **Network**). Click the **Network Interface** tab. Highlight the first or only network adapter, which will be called *LAN 1*, and click **Configure**.

Settings				
🗐 Genaral	Ganecal Network Interface	Configure		
🔮 Network	Ad- Configure	IPv4 IPv6		
🔓 Regional Options	LAN 1/102.005.1.005	O Obtain P accherta a	automatically	
Harowara	1004 MIN'S, FUI-SUPEX	Satup P actions	nanually	
Notification	Lan 2	IPv4 address:	192. 166. 1.2	
📥 ADM Delencer		Subret mask:	255.255.258.0	
Certificale Manager		Gateway:	192.108.1.1	
ADM Update	PPPed /-	NTJ:	1580 🛩	
E Network Dacarda Din		Etable VLAN taggi	ng (802.10)	
S wearen and the part		VID:	·	
W_ Energy Saver				
E2-Connect				
Manual Connect				
Statute Factory Default				

Figure 31: Network Interface screen

The panel will state that the server is currently configured to *Obtain IP address automatically*, so we need to click the **Set up IP address manually** option instead. In this example our internet router – referred to by ASUSTOR using the alternative name of *Gateway* - is on 192.168.1.1, so we have chosen a nearby address of 192.168.1.2 for the NAS (it is the fourth and final set of digits that is significant in small networks and the first three sets should not be altered). The *Subnet Mask* can be left as 255.255.255.0 (unless you are in a large network, containing more than 255 devices). Click **OK**. Having made the change, the ADM screen will refresh and it will be necessary to log back in.

Free edition. Do not

2.10 File Services

File Services refers to the technical means or *protocols* by which ADM provides access to files and folders for different types of client devices. These clients can be Windows PCs, Macs, or Linux machines and other Unix variants. Other devices, such as tablets and smartphones, may be able to access files on the NAS if they understand the underlying protocols associated with these computer types or are equipped with suitable apps. Further file services are also available for more specialized purposes, for example *Rsync Server*, which is used in certain types of backups and is covered later in this manual.

By default, ADM assumes that you will be using Windows PCs and Macs and it is not usually necessary to change any of the settings for File Services. So, most people reading can simply skip to the next section. However, if any of the following conditions apply, then you may need to make changes: the Windows workgroup is not actually called *Workgroup*; you are using older versions of macOS i.e. OS X 10.8 or earlier; you want to backup Macs to the server using Time Machine; you wish to use Linux or other Unix-based computers in a manner which uses their special characteristics.

Launch **Services** from the Desktop and click **Windows**. If your workgroup is not called *Workgroup*, change the name of the **Workgroup** to match that of your computers. Having to do this would be unusual, as *WORKGROUP* is the default name on Windows computers. There are also some options and advanced settings relating to the SMB protocol and which may be of interest to experienced Windows Server administrators.

If, for some reason, you wanted to disable support for CIFS/SAMBA/SMB (not recommended), you would do so by unticking the **Enable Windows file service (CIFS/SAMBA)** box.

39	Services				
	Windows	File Service			
Х	Mac OS X	CIFS			
≣+	NFS	Enable Windows file service (CIFS/SAMBA)			
	FTP Sener	Workproup	WORKGROUP		
=+	WARDAV	WING acryst:			
	inconi	Max protocol for Windows lile service:	SMS3 (Win 8)	۷)
30	Web Server	Min protocel for Windows file service:	SMB1 (Win NT)	۷	
	Terminal	SMB signing:	Delault	۷	0
=+	Rsync Server	Enable Local Master Browser			
∰¢	TFTP Sever	Enable onlyNTLMv2 authentication			
100	SNMP	Etable Sanba VFS medules to enhance m	nacOS compatibility.	0	
=	SETD	Disable Opportunistic Locking			
=	orin	Enable debug logging (may reduce system	performance)		
9	Reverse Proxy	Log Level: Normal	v		
		Note: Enabling SMB signing will affect SMB transfe	r ipeols.		Apply

Having made any changes, click **Apply**.

Figure 32: Windows File Service

One common question is: what is the difference between CIFS and SMB? The answer is that for most intents and purposes there isn't one. The names reflect small variants in the same networking protocol,

which has been modified since its original introduction in the 1980s. In some respects, CIFS is considered an archaic term and SMB is more generally used, which is what we will do in this book.

Macs

Historically, Apple computers used a network protocol called AFP (*Apple Filing Protocol*) whilst Windows computers used SMB (Server Message Block), also called CIFS. However, beginning with OS X 10.9 ('Mavericks') Macs switched to SMB for their default network protocol, too. In theory, you could operate without AFP support, but it is recommended that have AFP service enabled if you have any Macs; you will certainly need it if you are using older versions of OS X. To enable: launch **Services** from the Desktop, click **Mac OS X** and tick the **Enable Mac file service (AFP)** box.

If you are planning to use Time Machine, which is covered in detail in section <u>7.10 Backing Up Macs</u>, tick the **Enable Time Machine support** box.

Having made any changes, click **Apply**.

Note: in some cases, it is possible to improve the support for macOS with Samba/CIFS and there is a link on the screen to 'enhance compatibility' that takes you back to the Windows options.

39 Services		
Windows	File Service	
🚫 Max OS K	- AFP	
H NFS	Crable Mac file service (ASP)	
FTF Server	Eenvice name: ADUSTOR	
H WebDAV	Enable Time Machine support.	
2 wes server	Save kackup to: Public v	
E Terminal	View Backup	
4 Rsync Server	Click here for options that enhance compatibility for nacOS devices on Samba.	
분후 TFTP Server		
SNMP SNMP		
H SFTP		
Reverse Proxy		/opły

Figure 33: Mac OS X File Service

Linux/Unix Computers

Most Linux/Unix distributions include the ability to connect to SMB-based systems, which ADM is. Unless you have a specific need, you may find it easier to use SMB, in which case you do not need to do anything additional. However, if you use Linux or other Unix-type variant computers in an 'advanced' manner – defined here as specific use of the NFS protocol – you will need to enable NFS on the NAS. To so, Launch **Services** from the Desktop, click **NFS** and on that panel tick the **Enable NFS service** box, followed by **Apply**.

Setting File Services in AiMaster

Individual file services can be enabled/disabled in AiMaster. However, it is not possible to specify the parameters of the individual services from here, only by using the full web interface as described above.

11-06 The SNev		🕈 🔳
ñ	Services	Q
Windows File Service		
Mac File Service		
NFS Service		O)
FTP Server		D
WebDAV Service		\bigcirc
WebDAV Service (SSL)		\bigcirc
Web Server		\bigcirc
Web Server (SSL)		\bigcirc
SSH Server		Ø
Rsync Server		

Figure 34: File Services in AiMaster

Free edition. Do the

2.11 Hardware & Power Management

This section is optional or can be returned to at a later date. There are three courses of action available:

1 – Ignore altogether and jump to <u>3 USERS</u>.

2 - Take the shortcut. Click Settings > Energy Saver (alternatively Preferences > Energy Saver), make sure the ASUSTOR Energy Saver (recommended) option is selected and click Apply. Then continue with <u>3 USERS</u>.

3 - Use individual settings to fine tune power consumption, noise levels and certain features, plus schedule the NAS to power on and shutdown automatically. How to do this is described below. Note that the contents of the following screens may vary, depending on the ASUSTOR model.

Controlling the LED Lights

On most models, it is possible to set the brightness of the LED indicators on the unit. Not only does this reduce energy consumption, it can also reduce distraction if the server is located in, say, a bedroom or next to a television set. Go into **Settings** > **Hardware** and click the **System** tab:

Setings		aladatatatatata	and the second second	
Gereral	System Energy Co	strol Power	Fan Control	
Netvork	LED			
Regional Options	LED brightness:)	
Ø Hartware	LED night mode setup:	Nightmode scheduling	~	
Notification	Time:	Mon, Tue, Wed, Thu, F	ri,8i v AM ∨	12 ~ 00 ~
ADM Detender	Duration: Disable the following LED	5 🗘	hours (AM 12:00 -	~ AM 08:00)
Cerificate Manager		Status	- LAN	Disk
ADM Uplate		Power		
Network Recycle Bin	Buzzer Enalie systembuzzer:	Power On	Power Off	Restart
K Energy Saver		Warming	Evor	_
EZ-Connect	Settings			
S Manual Connect	Enable rear reset button Enable infrared receiver			
Sectory Default				
Registration				Apply

Figure 35: Hardware System settings

The LED section is at the top of the screen. Use the slider control to set the brightness of the LEDs. Additionally, the LEDs can be scheduled for 'Night mode', during which they are switched off altogether, other than the power indicator which will flash every 10 seconds. To switch off individual LEDs at other times, place ticks in the *Disable the following LED indicator*... section.

Having made changes, click the Apply button.

Disk Hibernation

The disk drive(s) can be configured to go into hibernation mode after a set period. This saves energy but will result in a short delay when someone next accesses the server, typically in the order of about 15-30 seconds while the disks spin up again, unless you are using SSDs – *Solid State Drives* – which have no spin time and are instantly available. To control this feature, go to **Preferences > Hardware > Energy Control**. Use the dropdowns to specify the hibernation time; if the server is only used infrequently it can be set to a short interval (e.g. 5 minutes), but if it is constantly in use then a higher value (e.g. 30 minutes or an hour) might be more appropriate. Choose values and click **Apply**.

Sotings				
Gerenal	System Energ	y Control	Power	Feir Control
Network	Disk Hibernation			
Regional Options	Hard disk(s) will enter hib	ernation mode 8	there is no	access within the time period specified.
2 Ubstune	Internal disk;s;	30 minutes	~	
PROVING	Exempl disk(s):	30 minutes	~	
Notification	The hard disk neternation	Dg Novar		ternal hald disks, external SATA hard bisks and USE hare disks. Starting from
ADM Defender	when they first wake from	hit5 minutes		hard disks are recorded in the system information log.
Contract Manager	Enable hard disk hile	15 mirules		
S Cermoare Manager	Sleep Mode	30 minutes		<u> </u>
ADM Update	The system will enter size	ap of 1 hour) if there is no data access within the time period specified.
Notes to Records Rev	Note: The time period apr	wified cennol be	less then th	he canigared hard disk hilbemetian time period.
- neworknad/orbit	Time	Never	v	
 Energy Saver 	Specity the time period	d during which I	he NAS is al	able to enter Steep Mode
EZ-Connect	Time Preside.	PM v	11 -	00 v - MM v 07 v : 00 v
Manual Connect	Note: If you wish to eaable trom within your local ans	e the Wake-on-L a network.	AN (WO.)/	function, you can do so here: Boyer: Wake-on-LAN (MOL) can enly be used
5 Factory Default	If the hard dish or system	has not yet only	nd skep n	nade during the specified time, you can dies on "Diagnostic Teal" to find out
Registration	which services and applic Diagnostic tool	ations are still a	coessing the	e bast dek.
				Азру

Figure 36: Disk Hibernation settings

Sleep Mode

If the NAS has not been accessed for a specified time period, it can be programmed to hibernate, thus saving energy. To control this, use the dropdown in the *Sleep Mode* section of the Energy Control panel. To restrict sleep mode to a particular time of day, tick the **Specify the time period during which the NAS is able to enter Sleep Mode** box and use the dropdowns to define the hours. In the above screen shot, the NAS will only enter sleep mode due to inactivity between the hours of 11:00 pm (23:00) and 7:00 am (07:00). Having made any changes, click **Apply**.

Power Scheduling

Unlike desktop and laptops, NAS boxes are usually left running 24x7. However, the server can be scheduled to power itself on and off automatically and doing so can save on energy costs and possibly enhance security (as security problems cannot occur when the server is switched off). If this is done, then it is important to ensure that the NAS will not be powered down when an activity such as backup or an anti-virus scan is scheduled to take place.

To create a schedule, go to **Preferences** > **Hardware** > **Power**. In the *Power Scheduling* section, click **Add**. On the resultant panel, from the *Type* dropdown choose **Power On** and specify the *Day* and *Time* using their dropdowns. Click **OK**. Now repeat, but this time choose a **Power Off** event. Having made changes, click **Apply**.

Setings			
Geseral	System Energy Control	Power Fan Control	
Network	ELP Mode Configuration		
Regional Options	EuP (ErP) stands for Energy Using Pro consumption.	oduct and is a provision created by the European Union to regu	late power
🥥 Hardware	O Enable	C Disable	
Notification	Settings		
ADM Delender	In the event of a power outage, en Enable Wake (abe the NAS to return to its previous state once power has be	en æstored
Cetificale Manager	Add When the power b		1
ADM Uptate	- PowerSchede Type:	Power On v	
Network Recycle Bin	Add Edit Day:	Sun, Mon, Tun, Wed, Thu, Fri, Sat 🗸 🗸 🗸	
Energy Saver	Dey Time:	AM ~ 07 ~ 00 ~	ep
EZ-Conrect			
🛞 Marual Connect		<i>eu</i>	-
* * · · · · ·		CK Cancel	
Factory Default			

Figure 37: Power Scheduling

Fan Control

Free edition.

NAS units have fans in them to keep them running cool and the settings can be adjusted to reduce the noise levels and/or cope with warmer environments. To adjust, click Settings > Hardware > Fan Control.

The default setting is *Auto* and in most cases this is the best setting to have. Alternatively, the Fan rotation speed setting can be set to Low, Medium or High. In a domestic environment you might wish to have the fan on low speed to minimize noise, whereas in a hot office during the Summer you would probably want high speed.

After making any changes, click the **Apply** button.



3.1 Overview

To access the NAS, it is necessary to have a *user account* on it. During the installation of ADM an initial administrator user was created; if you are the only person who will ever use the NAS, you can work with that user account for everything and skip this chapter altogether. However, if other people will also be using the NAS, such as in a typical home, business or educational environment, then you will need to create user accounts for them.

This is one area where a different approach can be taken depending on whether it is a home or business network. In the case of a home network the user names can be anything you want, although there is merit in following a scheme. For instance, you could use the first names of the family or household members. In a business environment a more formal approach may be more appropriate. As a general point, the greater consistency there is, the better. For user names, two common conventions are to use the first name plus the initial of the surname, or the initial of the first name plus the surname, although in some parts of the world other conventions might be more appropriate. In the case of particularly long names and double-barrelled names, it might be sensible to abbreviate them. For example:

Name of Person Nick Rushton Mary O'Hara Ian Smith Amber Williams Daniela Petrova User Name nickr maryoh ians amberw danielap

Free edition. Do not const

or

User Name nrushton mohara ismith awilliams dpetrova

3.2 Adding Users

To add (create) a new user, go to **Preferences** and click **Local Users**. Click the **Add** button, which is a drop-down with three entries: *Add new user* – for creating individual users, one at a time; *Add Multiple Users* – for creating users in bulk, as might be done in a large organization such as a business or educational establishment, using an arbitrary naming scheme e.g. *pupil001*, *pupil002*, *pupil003* etc.; *Import Users* – for creating users in bulk, such as might be done in a large organization, using a spreadsheet containing names extracted from another computer system e.g. a registration or HR application.

As a household or typical small business will only have a relatively small number of users, we will create them one at a time using the first option, so click **Add new user**. Enter the user's *Name* and an optional *Description*; names can be up to 32 characters in length and can use Latin (Western/'ABC'), Chinese, Japanese, Korean or Cyrillic characters. The system will generate a unique numeric *UID* (User ID) for each user – this is used internally by ADM and is not normally referenced when using the NAS. Enter a *Password* along with its confirmation; the password should be at least 8 characters in length and include both letters and numbers; as the password is entered, ADM will advise how strong it is. Optionally, specify the user's email address. You can use the first tickbox to prevent the user from changing their password and the second tickbox to specify an *Account expiration date* – this can be useful in schools with young children, or where shared accounts are used. Click **Next**:

Name:	louiseb	
Description:	Louise Bookman	
UID:	1001 🗘	
Password:		Strong
Confirm password:		
E-mail:		
Disable pasaword change p	ivleges for this account	
Account expiration date: 1	CV05/2020	

Figure 38: Add new user

The second screen is for defining access rights for the user, meaning what shared folders they can use. Normally the first option should be selected and it is considered bad practice to have more than one user with administrative rights. Click **Next**:

Add new user	
Picase set the access rights for this user:	
I want to define the role and privileges of this user	,C
O This user has administrator rights and can access all current shared folders.	
	X
Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 39: Access rights

On the subsequent screen check that they are a member of the *users* group. Do not make them a member of the *administrators* group, as access to this should be restricted to the main administrator user(s) only. Click **Next**:

Free edition. Do the

[]	Name	Description		-
2	LSera	default user group	 	
	administrators	administrator group		

Figure 40: Group membership

The following screen defines which shared folders the user has access to. Shared folders are covered in detail in chapter <u>4 SHARED FOLDERS</u>, but on a fresh installation there will be at least two, called *Public* and *Web*. The three types of access are: DA - Denied Access, meaning they have no access at all to the folder; RW - Read/Write, meaning they can do anything with the folder; RO - Read Only, meaning that the user can use the files in the folder but cannot update them or add more to the folder.

Give the user Read Write access to the Public and Web folders and click Next.

Free edition.

Jama			The second	
ubic			E RW	Ċ
/eb				

Figure 41: Shared Folder Permission

On the next screen, specify which applications the user is allowed to use (the contents of this screen will vary, depending on which apps have been installed). Click **Next**.

Free odition. Done

lease set the app privileges for this	iser:	Grant
ClamAV		
DalaSyno Center		
inux Center		
SaundsGood		
	Previous	Next Cancel

Figure 42: Set app privileges

A confirmation screen appears. If everything is satisfactory, click **Finish** to add the new user, otherwise use the **Previous** button to go back and make corrections. The newly created user will now be listed on the Local Users screen.

This process should be repeated until all the users have been created. If you are working in an organization and have a relatively large number of users to be created, you might find it helpful to first create a checklist of names and passwords to work through. As the users are created, the main Users screen will be populated with their details.

Note: you may have noticed on the Access Control screen that there are two types of users: *Local Users* and *AD/LDAP* Users. Throughout this book we will be working with local users, which are the regular ones on a NAS system. AD/LDAP Users are only used when the NAS is integrated with a Windows Server-based network running Active Directory, which is a scenario more applicable to large businesses rather than homes or small businesses.

Adding Users with AiMaster

Users can also be created using the AiMaster utility. Tap the Access Control icon; at the bottom of the screen are three small icons, which, working from left to right, are for Local Users, Local Groups and App Privileges. Tap the first one to display a list of existing users, then tap the plus sign (+) in the top right-hand corner of the screen to add a new one. Enter the user's *Name* and an optional *Description*; names can be up to 32 characters in length and can use Latin (Western/'ABC'), Chinese, Japanese, Korean or Cyrillic characters. The system will generate a unique numeric *UID* (User ID) for them – this is used internally by ADM and is not normally referenced when using the NAS. Enter a *Password* and its confirmation; the password should be at least 8 characters in length and include both letters and numbers. Optionally, specify the user's email address. Tap the right-pointing chevron (arrow) at the top of the screen:

15:55 Weil 18 Nov		* =
<	EbA	>
Name		Jessicab
Description		Jessica Beau
UD		1005
Password		**********
Verify		**********
Email		

Figure 43: Adding a new user in AiMaster

On the subsequent screen, choose the *Access Rights*, which will usually be **Self Define** rather than *Administrator Rights*. Tap the right-pointing chevron at the top of the screen to continue. On the next screen, specify which group(s) the user will be a member of – usually this will be the default user group, called **users**. Tap the right-pointing chevron at the top of the screen to proceed.

The following screen defines which shared folders the user has access to. Shared folders are covered in detail in chapter <u>4 SHARED FOLDERS</u>, but on a fresh installation there will be at least two, called *Public* and *Web*. The three types of access are: DA - Denied Access, meaning they have no access at all to the folder; RW - Read/Write, meaning they can do anything with the folder; RO - Read Only, meaning that the user can use the files in the folder but cannot update them or add to the folder. Tap each folder in turn and on the linked screen tap the access type. Give the user Read Write access to the *Public* and *Web* folders and click **Next**. When complete, tap the right-pointing chevron at the top of the screen.

The subsequent screen is for setting a storage quota for the user i.e. how much space the user is allowed. Storage quotas are not supported on Btrfs volumes, but in any case it is suggested you ignore this feature and just tap the tick in the top right-hand corner of the screen to create the user.

It then is necessary to specify which applications the user is allowed to use. To do this, tap the third miniicon on the Access Control screen (it looks like a star) and a list of installed apps will be displayed. Click an app and on the resultant screen tap the name of the user, which will cause a tick to be placed against it.

Free edition. Do not copy or distribute.

3.3 Modifying, Disabling and Deleting Users

To modify an existing user, go to **Preferences** and click **Local Users** (alternatively, click **Access Control** followed by **Local Users**). Click to highlight the user's name, then click the **Edit** button. This provides access to the information that was specified when the user was added and which can now be modified. For instance, the user's password can be changed on the **Information** panel. Having made any changes click **OK**.

When a user leaves an organization, their account should in the first instance be disabled to prevent it being used. It is preferable to do this rather than immediately delete the account, as there may subsequently be a need to access it or the user may return at a later date e.g. if they are on maternity/ paternity or long-term sick leave. To disable an account, highlight the user's name, click **Edit**, place a tick in the **Disable this account** box and click **OK**.

To permanently delete a user, click on the user's name to highlight then click the **Remote** button. A warning message is displayed, advising that the user's data will be deleted. Acknowledge it and click **OK**.

Edit - Iouiseb	Trad heimed	amiaam
Information Groups	Folders - Access Rights	
Name:	louiseb	
UID:	1001	
Paarword:		
Confirm password:		
E-mai:		
Description:	Louise Bookman	
Disable password change pr	ileges for this account	
Disable this account		
Account expiration date:	(m)	
Enable 2-step verification		
	OK C	ancel
	un u	111.2

Figure 44: Edit user details screen

Modifying Users with AiMaster

To modify an existing user with AiMaster, Tap the Access Control icon to display a list of existing users. Tap a user name to switch to edit mode and change their details by overtyping in the fields. It is not possible to delete a user from within AiMaster at the time of writing.

3.4 Adding Multiple Users

In a domestic or small business setting, creating users one at a time is unlikely to be arduous. But when many need to be created, such as in a larger business or an educational setting, it can be time consuming. Fortunately, ADM has two mechanisms to create users in bulk.

Method One – Add multiple users

Go into **Preferences** > **Local Users** (alternatively, **Access Control** > **Local Users**). Click the **Add** button and choose **Add Multiple Users** to display the following panel. In this example, we are setting up users for a classroom in a school.

Pupl			
2	*		
1	0		
30	\$		
Overwrite	*		
07/31/2022	Ē		
	Pupl 2 1 30 Overwrite	Pupl 2 4 1 30 1 Cverwrite V	Pupl 2 4 1 30 1 Verwrite V

Figure 45: Add multiple users

The way it operates is that user names are created in the form prefix + suffix, where suffix is a numeric value. For the User name (Prefix) we are using 'Pupil', the Suffix length is 2, the User name (Start number) is 1 and the Number of Users is 30. The effect of this will be to create 30 users, named Pupil01 through Pupil30. Passwords will be generated, with the same values as the user names (although this is bad practice, so users should subsequently change them). Optionally, an Account expiration date can be specified, for example in the case of a school this might correspond to the end of the school year. Click Next. On the subsequent screen, specify the group(s) that the users will be members of and click Next. After that is a confirmation screen – click Finish and the users will be created, with a Results screen displayed when the process is complete.

Method Two – Import users

ADM has the ability to create users from a file in CSV format, which can be created using Microsoft Excel or it might be possible to generate it from another computer system, such a school registration or human resources application.

The spreadsheet needs to be formatted as follows:

- Column A Username
- Column B Password
- Column C Description e.g. full user name
- Column D Email optional
- Column E Quota in GBytes optional, otherwise set to 0 (quotas are not supported on Btrfs volumes)

Column F – User Groups e.g. users. If members of multiple groups, separate names with commas

The spreadsheet needs to be saved in CSV format with UTF-8 encoding.

	A	B	с	D	E	F
1	danielap	Bulgaria1234	Daniela Petrova		0	users
2	stevew	France5678	Steve Williams		0	users
3	ians	Canada9012	lan Smith		0	users
4	jasveenk	India3456	Jasveen Kumar		0	users
5	gustavh	Germany7890	Gustav Hans		0	users
Б	maryo	Ireland1234	Mary Ohara		0	users
7	andrewp	America5678	Andrew Palmer		0	users

Figure 46: Example spreadsheet format for creating users

Go into **Preferences** > Local Users (alternatively, Access Control > Local Users). Click the Add button and choose **Import users**. Click **Browse** to navigate to and select the spreadsheet file; click **Preview** and the users to be added will be listed. The *Status* column needs to be blank, meaning there are no problems and you can click **OK** to create the users; otherwise click **Cancel** and correct the error(s) in the spreadsheet and try again.

Free edition.

3.5 User Groups

procedition. Donot copy

In a household or an organization with a relatively small number of users, specifying who has rights to shared folders is fairly easy to manage. But as the number of users increases it clearly becomes more time consuming; for instance, consider having to define the access rights for, say, 30 people. Such organizations are usually large enough that they contain departments or teams to carry out the different functions; for example, there might be some people working in accounts, some in sales, some in marketing and so on.

To support these typical business structures, ADM features the concept of *groups*. A group consists of a number of users who have something in common within the organization, such as they are all members of the same team. Access rights can be specified for the group, which means they then apply to all members of that group. If a new person joins the team they can be defined as a member of the group, at which point they inherit all the relevant access rights. There is a built-in group in ADM called *users* which all users are automatically members of, but you can create additional ones to reflect the specific needs of the organization.

In this example, we will create a group called *sales* whose members alone have access to a corresponding folder of the same name. Begin by creating a shared folder called *sales*. The method for creating shared folders is described in detail in <u>4.2 Adding a Shared Folder</u>, but in summary: **Preferences** > **Shared Folders** > **Add**, name the folder *sales* and set access rights as *Deny Access* for the *users* group.

To add a new group, go to **Preferences** > **Local Groups** (alternatively, **Access Control** > **Local Groups**) and click **Add**. Specify a *Name* and optional *Description* for the new group. The *GID* or *Group Identification* number is generated automatically and there is no need to change it. Click **Next**:

Add New Group		2
Please fill out the following:		
Name:	sales	
Description:	Sales Department	
GID:	1000	7
	Next Cancel	_

Figure 47: Add New Group

On the subsequent screen, select the users for the group by placing ticks against their names, then click **Next**:

Free odition. Do r

Add Ne	w Group		
Please	select the user(s) for this group:	
	Name	Description	C, C
	systemadmin	System admin	
~	louiseb	Louise Bockman	7
	danielap	Daniela Petrova	
	slevew	Steve Williams	
	ans	lan Smith	
	jasveenk	Jasveen Kumar	
	gustavh	Gustav Hans	
	maryo	Mary Ohara	
		Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 48: Specify the users for the group

On the following screen, set Read Write access rights for the sales group and click Next.

Free odition. Do r

Neme		RW	E RO
Public			
Nab			
sales		\checkmark	

Figure 49: Access rights for the group

A confirmation screen is shown – click Finish to create the group.

Free edition

The benefit of groups is that the creation of additional users or changes to existing users becomes easier. For instance, when a user is created they just have to be specified as being a member of a particular group to automatically inherit all the rights associated with that group. The larger and more structured the organization, the more benefits accrue from this approach.

Adding Groups with AiMaster

Groups can be created using the AiMaster utility. Tap the **Access Control** icon; at the bottom of the screen are three small icons, which, working from left to right, are for Local Users, Local Groups and App Privileges. Tap the central one to display a list of existing groups, followed by the plus sign (+) in the top right-hand corner of the screen to add a new one. On the resultant screen, specify a *Name* and optional *Description* for the new group. The *GID* or *Group Identification* number is generated automatically and there is no need to change it. Tap the right-pointing chevron (arrow) at the top of the screen.

On the next screen, tap the names of the users who are to be members of the new group. As a name is tapped, a tick appears against it. When complete, tap the right-pointing chevron at the top of the screen to continue.

etilion. Donal contraction On the third screen, specify which folder(s) the group will have access to. Tap the name of a folder and on the resultant screen specify whether the access is Read Only, Read & Write or Denv Access. When complete, tap the tick in the top right-hand corner of the screen to create the group.



4.1 Overview

The main purpose of networks is to provide an environment for users to safely store and share information. This is done by creating folders on the server, some shared and some private, then defining access rights to control who sees what. The structure of these folders will depend upon the requirements of the household or organization, but a typical arrangement might be: one or more shared folders that everyone has access to; folders for the different departments and functions within a business; folders for music, photos and videos (particularly so for a home system); individual private or 'home' folders for each user, analogous to the Documents folder on a PC or Mac; a location to store master copies of programs, drivers, utilities and so on. These folders are referred to as *shared folders* and they reside on storage *volumes*.

The good news is that ADM has already created a number of suitable folders as part of the installation process. Additionally, some popular apps create their own shared folders when they are installed and together this may be sufficient for your purposes. But if it is not, then it is easy to create additional ones.

The default shared folder is called *Public*. In this instance, public means everyone in the household or company, not the rest of the world. The private folders for each user are known as *home folders* and are for each user to do with as they please, as what is stored in them does not affect anybody else.

The following screenshot shows the folder structure on a newly installed system as viewed using *File Explorer*, the ADM equivalent to Windows Explorer/File Explorer or the macOS Finder:



Figure 50: Default folder structure

4.2 Adding a Shared Folder

To add (create) a new shared folder, click **Preferences** > **Shared Folders**. On the **Shared Folders** tab of the screen that is displayed, click **Add**. Specify the *Name* for the folder and optionally give it a *Description*. In this example we will create a folder called *Technical* that will be used for holding utilities, documentation, log files and so on. If there is more than one disk volume in your system, choose the one you want using the dropdown. Optionally, tick the box to make the folder **Invisible in "Network" or "My Network Places"**, which can help reduce the amount of clutter on a busy system. If you want to be able to recover files that have been deleted, tick the **Enable Recycle Bin** and optionally the **Only accessible by administrator group users** boxes.

There is an option to encrypt the contents of the folder. This provides a higher level of security and if you are storing confidential information you may wish to do so, or you may need to do so to help comply with local legislation regarding data protection and privacy. Because additional considerations apply, details of this topic are discussed separately (<u>4.6 Encrypted Shared Folders</u>) and for now we will assume we are using a regular, unencrypted folder. Click **Next**.

Add New Shared Folder		
Please fill out the following:		
Name:	technical	
Description:	Technical resources	55
Select volume:	Volume 1	v
Invisible in "Network" or "My	Network Places*	
Enable Network Recycle Bir	1	
Only accessible by adm	inistrator group users	
Encrypt this shared folder		
		Next Cancel

Figure 51: Add a new Shared Folder

The second screen is for setting the access rights for the shared folder and there are four options:

All users can be given *Read & Write* access, meaning that they have full access to items in the folder and can do as they wish.

Users can be given *Read Only* access, meaning they can access items in the folder but not update them. However, administrative users have full access, as with the previous option.
Access is restricted to a particular user or set of users.

FICE Edit

Access is restricted to a particular group (groups are described in <u>3.5 User Groups</u>).

In this example we want the admin users to have full access (so they can update it) and for regular users to have read only access (so they can retrieve items from it). Always leave *Privileges for anonymous FTP/ WebDAV* as Deny. *Enable Windows ACL* should be left unticked - this topic is discussed in <u>12.7 ACL</u> (Access Control Lists). Click Next:

Add New Shared Folder			
			L.
Please set the access rights for this shared folder	-		
C Reed & Write for all users			
Read Only for all users, Read & Write for adm	ninistrators		
C By user			
🔿 By group			
Privileges for anonymous FTP/WebDAW	Deny Access	¥	
Enable Windows ACL 🛞			
	Previous	Next. Cancel	
		and the second secon	

Figure 52: Setting the access rights for a Shared folder

If the *By user* or *By group* option is chosen, an additional screen appears in which the users or groups are specified by placing ticks in the boxes alongside their names:

Add New Share	ed Folder			
Please set the ac Name users	cess rights for this shared folder: Add New Shared Folder		1	
administrators sales	Please set the access rights for this shared folder: Name Ioutseb danietap stovow tans jasveenk gustovh	.7 DA _ _ _ _ _ _		RO
	Previous	Next	c	anzel

Figure 53: Setting the access rights for groups and users

A confirmation screen is displayed; click **Finish** to proceed and create the new shared folder, which will be added to the list of shared folders.

Erec edition.

4.3 Making Changes to a Shared Folder

Free editit

To make changes to any aspect of a shared folder, go to Access Control and click Shared Folders to display a list of folders:

Local Users	Shared Folders	Shared Folders Virtual Drive CIFS Folder		
Decal Groups	Adi Edit	Access Rights Remove	1	۹.
AD/LDAP	Name -	Description	Size	Recycle Bin Siz Velume
AD / LDAP Users	Ei Hone	Home directory	1.57 MB	0.00B Volume 1
AD / LDAP Gloups	Gil Public	System default share	9.48 G8	0.00B Volume 1
Shared Folders	Sal technical	Technica resources	4.00 KB	0.008 Volume 1
App Privieges	🔝 User Hones	All users' home directories	1.57 MB	0.00B Vdume1
	Gii Weo	We9 default skared folder	284.00 KB	0.00B Volume1
	< < Page	1 et > > 학 🔘		Displaying 1-5×6

Figure 54: List of shared folders

To rename, make invisible, enable the recycle bin or encrypt a folder, highlight it and click the Edit button.

To change the access rights (permissions) for the folder, highlight it and click the Access Rights button.

To delete a folder, highlight it and click the **Remove** button. There will be a confirmation message – click **OK** to continue with the deletion.

Should it ever be necessary to change a shared folder, it can only be done from Access Control > Shared Folders. Specifically, it cannot be done from *File Explorer* - this is a common mistake to be wary of.

4.4 Home Folders

Most folders on a server are shared folders, potentially for the use of everyone on the network. It is also useful to have *home folders* for each user where they can store files that nobody else needs access to, analogous to the '*Documents*' folder that people have on their individual computers. When a new user is created in ADM, a home folder for them is created automatically. The name of the home folder is the same as the username e.g. a user called louiseb would have a home folder called *louiseb* (creating users is described in <u>3 USERS</u>).

A user's home folder is private to them and cannot be seen by other users, with the exception that the *admin* user also has access because of administrative and support requirements.

4.5 Loading Existing Data into Shared Folders

Free edition. Do not con

There may be a requirement to load data from existing computers or systems onto the NAS and into the new shared folders that have been created. There are two ways to do so:

Method One: Wait until the network is up and running i.e. shared folders have been created, users have been defined, computers are connected and able to access the server. Then, login from each computer and copy data from the user's local folders to the appropriate folders on the server.

Method Two: Visit each individual computer and copy data from the user's folders to an external plug-in USB drive. Then, connect the drive to the server and copy the data to the appropriate folders on the server. The advantages of this method are that it can be started before or in parallel with setting up the server, plus it can be retained as a long-term archive.

Regardless of which method is used, an anti-virus/malware check should be run on the computers *before* copying any data. It is also a good idea to first review the data on the computers and delete any unrequired and duplicate data, rather than carry it forward to the new environment.

4.6 Encrypted Shared Folders

Free edition

When creating a shared folder, there is the option to encrypt the contents of the folder. This provides a higher level of security when storing confidential information and, in the case of businesses, may help in compliance with local legislation regarding data protection and privacy. In the event that the disk drives were removed from the NAS and loaded onto another computer system, it would not be possible to read the contents of the folder unless the other party had a copy of the encryption key.

The following considerations apply with encrypted folders:

- The encryption key needs to be at least 8 characters in length
- There is no way to recover the data if the encryption key is lost
- Access to encrypted folders is slower than to normal, unencrypted ones and this may be a consideration on less powerful systems
- Encrypted folders cannot be accessed by Linux/Unix machines
- The name of any file or folder within an encrypted folder must be less than 143 Latin characters or 43 Asian characters in length

To add (create) a new encrypted shared folder, click **Preferences** > **Shared Folders**. On the **Shared Folders** tab of the screen that is displayed, click **Add**. Specify the *Name* for the folder and optionally give it a *Description*. In this example we will create a folder called *Finances*. If there is more than one disk volume in your system, choose the one you want to use from the dropdown. Optionally, tick the box to make the folder **Invisible in "Network" or "My Network Places"**, which can help reduce the amount of clutter on a busy system. If you want to be able to recover files that have been deleted, tick the **Enable Recycle Bin** and optionally the **Only accessible by administrator group users** boxes.

Tick the **Encrypt this shared folder** box. A reminder message about the implications of encrypted folders is displayed – click **OK** to acknowledge it. Returning to the main panel, type in and confirm the password. A decision needs to be made about how the folder 'mounts'. If the **Auto-mount at system startup** box is ticked, the folder will automatically be made available to authorized users whenever the server boots. If it is left unticked, the folder will need to be manually mounted by *admin* each time the server starts.

Please thi out the following:		
Jame:	Finances.	
Sescription:	Financial records	
šelect volume:	Volume 1 🛛 👻	
Invisible in "Network" or "My Networ	k Places"	
Enable Network Recycle Bin		
Only accessible by administrato	r group users	
Encrypt this shared folder		
Pasaword:		
Confirm password:		
Auto-mount at system startup		
Auto-mount at system startup		

Figure 55: Adding a new encrypted shared folder

Click **Next**. Specify the access rights for the folder, as described in section <u>4.2 Adding a Shared Folder</u>. Accept the confirmation screen. You will be prompted to save a copy of the key i.e. a file containing a copy of the encryption password and the format of this message may vary, depending on what browser you are using. Keep the key in a safe place, for instance on a USB key which is kept in a drawer or safe. If the password is ever forgotten, the key file can be used to restore access to the folder.

Free edition. De



Figure 56: Save the key to a safe location

The encrypted folder has now been created. If auto-mount was selected, it will be available next time the server restarts. If auto-mount was not selected, it will need to be mounted manually. To do this, click **Preferences** > **Shared Folders**. The encrypted folder will have a closed padlock against it, showing that it is locked i.e. unmounted. Highlight the folder, click the **Mount** button and enter the password when prompted (or, you could choose to load a file copy of it), click **OK**. The padlock will open, showing that the folder is now mounted and available.

tree odition.

Add Edit	Access Rights Remove Mount	Q	
Name 🔺	Description	Size Recycle B	in Siz Valume
A Finances	Financial records	4.0	0 KB Valume 1
Sa Home	Ha Mount		B Volume 1
🔚 Media	Me		B Volume 1
Gai Musio	Mu Disput password Import encry	pted key	B Volume 1
PhotoGallery	Ph Password:		B Volume 1
E Public	Syr		B Volume 1
technical	Ты: ОК	Cancel	B Volume 1
🖙 User Homes	All users' home directories	6.41 MB 0	.00 B Volume 1
🖬 Video	LooksGood default shared folder	11.17 GB 0	.00 B Volume 1

Figure 57: Mounted an encrypted folder

Figure 57: Mounted a



5.1 Overview

There are multiple methods for accessing the NAS; some of these are available to Windows users only, some to Mac users only, whereas others are available for multiple platforms. There are also specific apps available for portable devices such as smartphones and tablets.

5.2 Using a Browser and File Explorer

This is the universal method for accessing the NAS and works for Windows PCs, Macs, Linux computers and Chromebooks. Using any computer on the local network, launch a browser such as Firefox, Chrome or Safari and type in the name of the server ("*server*" in our example) or its IP address. The standard ADM login screen is displayed; the user should enter their name and password and they will be presented with a minimalist Desktop; in essence, all they can access is *File Explorer*, *EZ Sync Manager* and *Online Help* (unless additional options have been granted to them).

Within *File Explorer* they can see the folders and files that belong to them or to which they have been granted access, such as their *home* folder plus the *multimedia* and *public* folders. To work with a file or folder, right-click it and a pop-up menu will appear with the available options. Alternatively, use the icons at the top of the screen and the commands available from the dropdown menu:



Figure 58: Working with File Explorer

There are options to upload and download files, copy and delete them, create new folders and so on. To edit a file, choose the **Download** option to first download it to the local computer, make the changes to the document using Word, Excel or other preferred application, then use the **Upload** button in File Explorer to return the new version back to the server. Many graphic files and photographs can be viewed by double-clicking them and MP3 music files can also be played directly.

When the user has finished, they should logoff. This is done by clicking their user name in the top rightcorner of the screen and choosing the **Sign out** option:



5.3 Connecting Windows Computers

Using Windows Explorer/File Explorer

Free odition

A simple way to access the server is by going into Windows Explorer/File Explorer, which is on the taskbar in most versions of Windows. Expand the left-hand panel to view the Network and down the left-hand side the server should be visible. Click it and the list of shared folders will be displayed, although you may be prompted to first enter a user name and password as previously defined on the server. If you wish, tick the option box to remember the login details, although you should only do this if you are the sole user of the computer.



Figure 60: List of shared folders from Windows Explorer/File Explorer

Although many shared folders may be visible, you can only access the ones to which you have privileges. To access a shared folder, double-click it.

Accessing Shared Folders Using the Run Command

To access a shared folder from a Windows computer, right-click the **Start** button and choose **Run** (Windows 10, Windows 8.1) or click **Start** and choose **Run** (Windows 7). Alternatively, hold down the **Windows key** and press the letter **R**. In the small dialog box that appears, type in the name of the shared folder using the format *\\server\name_of_folder* e.g. *\\server\public* and click **OK**. You may be prompted to enter your username and password, as defined previously on the server:

🖅 Run	×	
e	Type the name of a program, folder, document or Internet resource, and Windows will open it for you.	CLE
Opcn:	\\server\public v	$\sum_{i=1}^{n}$
	OK Cancel Browse	-

Figure 61: Accessing a shared folder using Windows Run command

The contents of the folder will be displayed in Windows Explorer/File Explorer, from where the files can be used in the standard ways.

Mapping Drives Manually

The techniques described so far provide access to shared folders from Windows computers by referring to them using what are called UNC or *Universal Naming Convention* names and which take the form *server\foldername*. However, many Windows users are accustomed to and prefer to use drive letters, such as C:, D: and so on. The process by which a UNC name can be turned into a drive letter is known as *mapping* and there are several ways to go about it, discussed in the following sections.

Network drives can be mapped manually using Windows Explorer/File Explorer on the user's PC. The first stage of the process is slightly different, depending on the version of Windows, so check the relevant version below then jump to the common 'Map Network Drive' section underneath.

Windows 10

Open File Explorer, which usually appears on the Taskbar by default. Expand the left-hand panel to view the Network and click on the server to display the list of shared folders. Note: you may be prompted to enter a valid user name and password as previously defined on the server. If you wish, tick the option box to remember the login details, although you should only do this if you are the sole user of the computer. Right-click on the shared folder to highlight it. On the menu bar click **Home** and in the *New* section click the small icon and choose **Map as drive**:

🖳 🖓 🗄 v sener				-	D X
The Nome Share	View Cut Copy path Paste shotout Multimedia Seles Web	Move Copy 20 To	New folder	New Rem Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Easy access Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary History History Image: Constant state Select all Image: Induct inliburary History History History Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary History History Image: Constant state Select all Image: Induct inliburary History History History Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary History History History Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary History History History Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary History History History Image: Constant state Image: Induct inliburary Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Constant state Image: Image: Constant sta	0
6items 1 item selected					(11 K)

Figure 62: Mapping a drive in Windows 10

Windows 8.1

If using Windows 8 or 8.1, open File Explorer, which usually appears on the Taskbar by default. On the menu bar click **This PC** then click the **Map network drive icon** on the ribbon, followed by **Map network drive** on the dropdown.

Windows 7

If using Windows 7, open Windows Explorer, which usually appears on the Taskbar by default, else click **My Computer** on the Start menu. If the menu bar is not displayed, click **Organize** > **Layout** > **Menu bar** to display it. From the Menu bar choose **Tools** > **Map Network Drive**.

Windows Vista

If using Windows Vista, run Windows Explorer by clicking Start > All Programs > Accessories > Windows Explorer, else click Computer on the Start menu. If the menu bar is not displayed, click Organize > Layout > Menu bar to display it. From the Menu bar choose Tools > Map Network Drive.

Windows XP

If using Windows XP, run Windows Explorer by clicking Start > All Programs > Accessories > Windows Explorer, else click My Computer on the Start menu. From the menu bar choose Tools > Map Network Drive.

Map Network Drive

On the resultant panel choose a drive letter from the drop-down. For the Folder, click on the **Browse** button and navigate through the network to find the server and the desired folder. Alternatively, just type in the name of the folder. If the computer is only ever used by one person tick the **Reconnect at sign-in** box, which will cause Windows to remember the mapping. Then click **Finish**. You may be prompted to enter the user's name and password that were defined earlier on the NAS. Again, if the computer is used just by one person tick the **Remember my credentials** box. Then click **OK**.

🗧 🧠 Map N	letwork Drive
What n	etwork folder would you like to map?
Specify th	e drive letter for the connection and the folder that you want to connect to:
Drive:	P: ~
Folders	V(server\Public V Rrowsc
	Lxample: \\server\share
	⊡Reconnect at sign in
	Connect using different credentials
	Connect to a website that you can use to store your documents and pictures.
	Finish Cancel

Figure 63: Mapping a drive

Upon a successful connection, the contents of the newly mapped drive will be displayed. The process now needs to be repeated for each folder that the user requires access to.

Note that you can use whatever drive letters you wish, as long as they are not already in use; for instance, you cannot map C as that is always in use on a computer. However, using logical letters makes things easier. For example, map *home* to H, *public* to P and so on.

Using ASUSTOR Control Center (Windows)

ASUSTOR Control Center utility (ACC) is used when initially setting up a NAS from a desktop computer, but is a flexible piece of software that does other things as well, one of which is mapping drives. One advantage of using it is consistency; when drives are mapped manually in Windows as described in a previous section, there are small variations in the process depending on which version of Windows is being used. However, by using *ACC* it is always the same process regardless of the Windows version.

Download and install *ACC* onto each computer. If you receive a message from the computer's firewall, grant access to *ACC*. An icon will be in placed on the computer's desktop – double-click to run it. The server should be listed, although *ACC* may take a few seconds to find it. If it does not appear then there is a problem of some sort, such as: computer not connected to network; NAS not powered on; firewall needs configuring on computer. Click **Connect** followed by **Map Network Drive**, enter a user name and password as previously defined on the server and click **Next**:



Figure 64: Mapping a network drive using ACC

On the following panel, highlight a folder and choose a drive letter for the folder using the dropdown. You can use whatever drive letters you wish, as long as they are not already in use (for instance you cannot use C as that is always in use on a Windows computer). However, using logical letters makes things easier. For example, map *public* to P and *home* to H. If the computer is only ever used by one person you can tick the **Reconnect at logon automatically** box, then click **Finish**:

Map Loc	al Network Drive	×	
Select the shared drive letter for it.	lolder you want to connect to on (solver) and assign a		ć
Share Fokler:	Home Public Web multimedia	5	A
Drives	H: * ✓ Open the mapped drive upon finishing ☑ Reconnect at logon automatically		
	Sirish Guid		

Figure 65: Mapping a network drive

Repeat the process for as many times as is necessary to provide access to all the desired folders. When complete, close *ACC*. The drive mappings are permanent, assuming the **Reconnect at logon** box was ticked, and will survive reboots. It is not necessary to run *ACC* again unless it is required to make changes to the mappings.

Using a Batch File (Windows)

Setting up a batch file is a more advanced technique for Windows PCs but can be useful when a particular computer is used by more than one person. As such, it is possibly more applicable to a small business or educational environment rather than to a home system. Start off by using Notepad or WordPad to create a plain text file called *Connect-to-NAS.cmd*. The contents of the file will vary depending on the folders to be mapped. In this example each user has a personal *home* folder and there are two shared folders called *music* and *public*:

@echo off ping server -n 1 > nulif errorlevel 1 goto offline :online : remove drive mappings if already present net use * /delete /y > nul : map the drives net use h: \\server\home /persistent:no net use m: \\server\music /persistent:no net use p: \\server\public /persistent:no goto end :offline cls echo You are not connected to the network. echo If you are outside the office then this is expected. echo If you are inside the office then it means there is a problem. echo Data stored on the network is not currently available. pause :end

The file should be placed on the Desktop of each computer. After the computer starts up, the user should run it by double-clicking its icon. A window is displayed prompting for the user name, followed by a prompt for the password. After the user has successfully entered their details, the mapped drives will be available until the computer is shutdown or they logoff from the Start menu. The drive mappings can be verified by launching Windows Explorer/File Explorer, which appears by default on the Taskbar in Windows 7 and later versions.

If the NAS is not available, the drives cannot be mapped and a warning message is displayed. It is to be expected that this message will appear if using, say, a laptop computer outside of an office, but if it appears when inside then it indicates a problem. This could be a connectivity issue on the computer e.g. Ethernet cable unplugged or wireless switched off. If everyone in the office is receiving it then it would suggest that the server is powered off or otherwise out of action.

When a particular user has finished with a computer, they should logoff or restart the computer.

Ideally, computers should be setup with only one Windows user defined on them. If this is not the case, then the *Connect-to-NAS.cmd* file needs to be placed where it will appear on the Desktop for all users:

Windows XP: C:\Documents and Settings\All Users\Desktop

Windows 10, 8.1/8, 7, Vista: C:\Users\Public\Public Desktop

Note that the Public Desktop folder is a hidden folder on Windows 10, 8, 7 and Vista and will therefore first need to be made visible before it can be used. To do this, go to **Control Panel** on the computer and

choose Folder Options or File Explorer Options depending on your version of Windows. Click on the View tab, enable Show hidden files, folders and drives and click OK.

Copy the *Connect-to-NAS.cmd* file to the Public Desktop folder, then make the Public Desktop folder hidden again.

Unfortunately, *Connect-to-NAS.cmd* is not very tolerant of errors. If the user enters the wrong logon details there will be a brief error message and the drives will fail to map. The user will need to run the file and try again.

Free edition. Do not copy or this tilbute.

5.4 Connecting Macs

irree edi

There are various iterations of the Mac operating system, with some minor differences between them, but the following technique should work with all versions. If you are using older versions of macOS (before 10.9 Mavericks), you should check that the Mac File Service (AFP) is enabled on the NAS, as described in section 2.10 File Services.

On the menu bar of the Mac, click **Go** followed by **Connect to Server**; alternatively, press **Command K.** A dialog box is displayed. Enter the name or IP address of the server preceded with *smb://* or *afp://* e.g. *smb://192.168.1.2* or *smb://server* or *afp://server*. To add the server to your list of Favorites for future reference click the + button. Click **Connect**. Enter the user name and password as previously defined on the NAS and click **Connect**. You can also tick the **Remember this password in my keychain** box if you are the only person who uses the computer:

• •	Connect to Server
smb://server	
Favourite Servers:	
	Enter your name and password for the server
	Connect As: O Guest
+ - 0-	Registered User
	Name: Jouiseb
	Password:
	Remember this password in my keychain
	Cancel Connect
	Cancel Con

Figure 66: Enter the user name and password

A list of available shared folders (*volumes*) is displayed. Choose the volume to mount and click **OK**. To mount multiple volumes at once, hold down the **Command key** and click on the required folders in turn:

 Select the volumes you want to mount on "192.168.1.2":	
Home multimedia Public Web	CTACS
Cancel OK	

Figure 67: Select the volume(s) to mount

Icon(s) for the folder(s) will appear on the Desktop, assuming you have set Preferences in Finder to show Connected Servers. Click an icon to display the contents - they behave exactly the same as standard Mac folders.

Alternatively, click Finder and navigate to the server in Locations, click the Connect As button and then

evolumes/shared

5.5 Connecting Linux Computers

Although ADM includes comprehensive support for the NFS filing system used by Linux and UNIX computers (see 2.10 File Services), most Linux distributions include support for the SMB filing system used by ADM. Unless you have specific reason not to, it is suggested that you use SMB for connecting. The ability to do this is usually inherent, although in some cases it may have to be added by downloading what is commonly described as a *Samba client*. In this example, we are using the popular Ubuntu Linux distribution.

Click on the Files icon in Ubuntu, followed by Other Locations. The NAS should be listed under the Networks section; click on it and on the resultant panel, enter the user's name and password as previously defined on the server and click **Connect** (the *Domain* field can be ignored). The shared folders on the server will be listed. To access one, double-click it. You may be prompted to provide the username and password again, in which case do so. The folder will then open and you can use the files in the standard manner.



Figure 68: Enter the address of the server

5.6 Connecting Smartphones and Tablets

Mobile devices such as smartphones and tablets are connected to ASUSTOR servers using apps, available for download from the Apple and Google app stores. Many of the apps are specific to playing certain media types or have specialist purposes; the two discussed here are more generic methods for accessing the file system on the server.

AiData

AiData is from ASUSTOR and is available for iOS and Android. It is used for browsing and managing files and shared folders. Common file formats can be viewed, plus graphics and photos, and music files can be played. There are commands to copy, rename, move files and so on. As such, it is an ideal 'universal' app for many users.

When running AiData for the first time, tap the plus (+) sign in the top left-hand corner of the screen and enter the details of the server. If you are connected locally you can let the app find your server on the network via Auto Discovery, else manually specify the name or IP address. If you also want to be able to use AiData remotely you should enter your Cloud ID, which you may have registered during the installation of ADM, else see section <u>10.2 Setting up EZ-Connect</u> for how to do so. It is suggested that you flip the HTTPS switch to the 'On' position to improve security.



Figure 69: AiData running on iPad

Files App (iOS)

The Files App is an integral part of recent versions of iOS. Having launched it, tap the three-dot menu at the top of the screen and tap **Connect to Server**:

	Browse		Phone	Ē	88	Select
Locations	Scan Documents	C				
iCloud E	Connect to Server	모	+			
📋 On My i	Edit Sidebar					
Recently	Deleted					
Favourites		~				
Downloa	ds					
Charad			38 available			
	Bacents			Browse		

Figure 70: File App on iPhone/iOS

On the subsequent panels: enter the name of the server or its IP address and click **Connect**; choose the **Registered User** option; enter the name and password of a user that has previously been defined on the server and click **Next**. After a few seconds, you should be connected to the server, from where you can navigate through the file system to locate folders and files:

Free odition. po the

				ninecil to	aerver		Connect				
Server	192.168	.1.3 Cancel			Connect	to Server		Ne	xt		
		CONNECT AS		C Brow	/98		192.168.1.3		Et	:=	Se
		Guest	User	Q, Sea	irch						
	1			LEL	Home						
	-	Name	louiseb		Public						
		Password	*****	1.51	Volume1-Snap	shots					
					Web						
	_					A services		- 1904	K.0		
					R	3					
					00	3					
	•	<u>.</u>			cor	3					
		01.			609	3					
	610	01.			609	3					
		01.			cor	3					
CC C		01.									

Figure 71: Connecting to and viewing files and folders on the server

5.7 Connecting Chromebooks

Chromebooks are a popular computing choice, particularly in education. In essence a Chromebook is a laptop that primarily runs Google's Chrome browser and the underlying operating system is minimalist compared to Windows or macOS. However, Chromebooks work well with NAS and can be used in the following ways:

Browser

Using the browser, as described earlier in section <u>5.2 Using a Browser and File Explorer</u>, for tasks such as working with File Station, playing back music using its audio player, downloading and uploading files and administering ADM.

Files

To access the folders and files on the NAS, use the Chromebook *Files* utility. Click the three-dot menu icon followed by **Add new service** > **SMB file share**. On the resultant panel, enter the File share URL e.g. *\\server\public*, an optional Display name, Username and Password. Optionally, tick the **Remember sign-in info** box. Click **Add**. The shared folder will now be added to the Chromebook's filing system.



Figure 72: Adding a file share

Android Apps

As Chromebooks can run Android Apps from the Play Store, this means that many of ASUStor's mobile apps are available, such as the multimedia apps of AiMusic (see <u>9.3 SoundsGood</u>), AiVideos (see <u>9.4 LooksGood</u>) and AiFoto3 (<u>9.5 Photo Gallery 3</u>).



6.1 Overview

Whilst the ADM software is a very secure platform, it is not and cannot be totally immune to the numerous security threats associated with running a sophisticated computer system. To help protect it, ASUSTOR provide a variety of tools and mechanisms and it is recommended that you familiarize yourself with and make use of them.

6.2 ClamAV Antivirus

The chances of the NAS becoming infected with malware are low, as ADM is based on a customized version of Linux and is not particularly susceptible, although it is still possible. However, the files being stored on it by Windows computers and other clients may be infected and these are what need to be checked to prevent further distribution. *ClamAV* is a free download from App Central and runs on the NAS itself. Separate provision still needs to be made for the workstations themselves using an anti-virus program such as Microsoft Security, AVG, McAfee etc. as there is no linkage between them and the server, nor is this intended as a replacement for security software on desktops and laptops.

Having downloaded and installed ClamAV, an icon will be placed on the Desktop - click it to display the console. It is suggested that you update the virus definitions before continuing; click the **Update** tab followed by the **Update Now** button if it is showing. You may also want to tick the **Use auto update** box and specify an *Update interval* e.g. 7 days. Click **Apply**.

ClanAV			en ner ner ner ner n		
🖾 Task	Update				
·····································	Virus Definition Ve	sion			
X Settings	Version:	25953	(Up to date)	Update Now	
+ Upcate	Lastupdate:	2020/16/1	0 PM 04:26		
	🖾 Use auto update				
	Update interval (day).	7	\$	
					Apply

Figure 73: Configuring ClamAV updates

The antivirus program does not run constantly in the background in the way that an antivirus program on a Windows computer typically does; rather, scans are run manually else carried out on a scheduled basis. To setup a schedule, go to the **Task** tab and click **Add**. There are three tabs on the resultant panel; on the first one, specify a name for the task and choose whether all folders or just specific folders will be scanned. On the second tab, choose between an immediate scan (**Scan now**) or a scheduled one. Scanning can result in high CPU and memory utilization and, depending on the amount of data stored on the server, can be time consuming; for this reason, it is best done at a quiet time. In this example, we are creating a scan that will run weekly on a Friday at 6:00pm/18:00. Optionally, click the **Settings** tab, where the

scanned maximum file size limit can be specified and the default action when a virus is found can be set. Click **Save**.

ClamAV							
Tana	Test	Feport					
Guarantine	Aid i	Add					
Cettings	Name	Forder Schedul	e Sattings				
🖞 Update		Task Name:	Vfeekly/%/Scan				
		Al folder Al folder Deniafes folders	Add Polder Schedule	Setings			
		Paninder: A guarantine of can be manually delated	C Scannew				
			Frequency:	Weedy		4	
			Day:	74		-	
			1 armage	PN v	06 ~	· 00 ·	
					5	ava Ca	roel

Figure 74: Configuring an anti-virus scan

The newly created job will be listed on the main screen. To run a scan manually at any time, click the small 'play' icon against the task.

A report is generated for each scan. To download a report, click on the **Report** tab, highlight the report and click **Download Report**.

If infected files are found on the server:

Freeedi

1. Go to the *Quarantine* section within ClamAV and delete them.

2. Try to identify the source of the infected files (i.e. the computer they came from) and clean-up that computer using anti-virus and malware tools appropriate to the platform.

6.3 System Log

Freed

The *System Log* provides a comprehensive audit trail of key system activities. When specific security events occur, it is a useful way of determining 'Who, What, When', particularly when used in conjunction with the associated log files described in subsequent sections. It is accessed through **Preferences** > **System Information**, then choose **System Log** using the dropdown in the top left-hand corner:

3 5)	stem information				
About	This NAS Netwo	k Log O	Inline Users Dr.	ASUSTOR	
System	mLog ~ Rofn	sh Save Clev	ar Preferences	Sysleg	Q
Туре	Time	User	Event		
0	11/11/2020 PM 04:12:23	SYSTEM	[System] "samba" logi	nfailure from IP *192.958.1	.114" detected.
0	11/11/2020 PM 04:12:16	SYSTEM	[System] "samba" logi	n failure from IP *192.168.1	.114* detected.
0	11/11/2020 PM 04:12:14	SYSTEM	[System] "samba" logi	n failure from IP *192.168.1	1.114" detected.
0	11/11/2020 PM 12:30:08	SYSTEM	[Regional Options] Su	ccessfully synced from the	NTP server.
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:26:34	admin	[Local User] New user	"stepheni" vas added.	
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:25:58	admin	[Local User] New user	"aarong" was added.	
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:25:12	admin	[Local Liser] New user	"danielap" vas added	
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:2420	odmin	[Lecal User] New user	"jasveenk" vas edded.	
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:23/46	admin	[Local User] New user	"lans" was added.	
0	11/11/2020 AM 11:23/03	admin	[Local Lser] New user	"louiseb" was added.	
0	11/11/2020 AM 08:57:01	SYSTEM	[Volume Snapshot] A	new snapshet "v23201111-0	0857" of Volume 1 has been created.
0	11/11/2020 AM 08:52:01	SYSTEM	[Volume Snapshot] A	new snapshet "v20201111-0	0852" of Voume 1 has been created.
]€	I Page 1 of 2	► N 1 S			Displaying 1 - 500 of 587 Show 500 - items

Figure 75: System Log

The Type (i.e. severity), Date and User associated with an event are logged. The entries can be sorted by any of these categories, which is done by clicking on the column name, and the information can also be searched.

Because the System Log generates so many events, it needs to be cleared down periodically and this is done by clicking the **Clear** button; if required, the log file can first be saved. Alternatively, it can be configured to automatically save the log file once it reaches 10,000 entries. This is done by clicking the **Preferences** button; on the **Archive** tab, place a tick against the **System Log** entry and specify a folder where the archived log file will be stored. You can also so this for the Connection and File Access Logs, which are discussed in the subsequent sections.

	🗹 System Lag	(Technical	Browse	
	Connection Log	Technical	Browse	
	🔄 File Access Log	Technical	Browse	
			ок	Cancel
L		Figure 76: Archive setting.	s for Log file(s)	
			A CIL	
			inst	
		.e		
		A		
		-093		
		x copy		
		otcopy		
	tion. Dor	otcopy		
õ	tion. Dor	otcopy		
e e di	tion. Dor	otcopy		
reedi	ition. Don	otcopy		
	tion. por	otcopy		

6.4 Connection Log

Freedi

The *Connection Log* is a record of when users login and logout from the system. It records the date and time, username, the IP address of their device and the network protocol used. When specific security events occur, it is a useful way of determining 'Who, What, When', particularly when used in conjunction with the associated log files described in the previous and subsequent sections. It is accessed through **Preferences** > **System Information**, then choose **Connection Log** using the dropdown in the top left-hand corner:

bout	This NAS Netwo	k Log	Online Users E	Dr. ASUSTOR		
Conne	ertion Log 👻 Refr	ish Save	Clear Peferances	Syslog		٩
уре	Time	User	IP' Address	Computer Name	Photocol	Action
0	11/11/2020 AM 08:51:36	admin	192.168.1.113	-	HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 PM 02.37.08	luuiseb	192.166.1.114		HTTP	Sign out
0	11/12/2020 AM 11:38:35	louiseb	192.168.1.114		HITP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 11:11:31	louiseb	192.168.1.114		HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 11:11:12	louiseb	192.168.1.114	-	HTTP	Sign out
0	11/12/2020 AM 11:03:25	louiseb	192.168.1.113	-	HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 11:02:21	louiseb	192.168.1.114		HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 10:54:02	louiseb	192.168.1.114		HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 10:58:02	admin	192.168.1.114	-	HTTP	Sign out
0	11/12/2020 AM 10:51:11	admin	192.168.1.113	-	HTTP	Sign in
0	11/12/2020 AM 10:18:55	admin	182.100.1.114		HTTP	Sign in
o	11/12/2020 AM07:41:30	admin	127.128.3.1		нтр	Sign in

Figure 77: Connection Log

The protocols that are logged can be customized, for instance, if older Macs are not used then there is no point in logging AFP activity. To control which types are logged, click the **Preferences** button and on the **Management** tab place ticks against the required protocols, noting that ticking every single box can slow down the overall responsiveness of the system. The log file can be cleared down and archived in the same manner as described in section <u>6.3 System Log</u>.

You can edi	t the protocols that you want reco	rded in the connection log or file access log.	
Enat	oled Name	Description	
×	Samba	Samba san⁄ica	
×	AFP	AFP service	
	FTP	FTP service	
	SSH	SSH service	
Selecting man	e protocols to be recorded may reduce a	lystern performace	
		OK Car	noel
	Figure 78: Manag	gement settings for network protocols	
		ordistic	
	XC	583	
	not	593	
	00 not cf	383	
	Donot	583	
	Do not of	583	
ition	Donot	583	
dition	. Do not of	583	
edition	. Do not co	583	
ee citto	Do not of	503	
edition	Do not of	503	

6.5 File Access Log

The *File Access Log* is a record of the files and folders accessed by users. It records the date and time, username, IP address of their device, activity, name of the file or folder and the network protocol it used. When specific security events occur, it is a useful way of determining 'Who, What, When', particularly when used in conjunction with the associated log files described in the two previous sections. It is accessed through **Preferences** > **System Information**, then choose **File Access Log** using the dropdown in the top left-hand corner:

ie A	cress Log 🗸 Refre	sh Save Clea	Peferences	Sysleg	Q	
уре	Time	User	IP Address	Action	Source	Protocol
0	10/11/2020 AM 10:38:22	systematinin	152.168.1.113	Rename Fukler	/multimelia/unlited fz	AFP
0	10/11/2020 AM 10:38:14	sysiema4min	192.168.1.113	Create Folder	/mutimelia/untitled fo	AFP
0	10/11/2020 AM 10:35:09	sysiemaimin	192.168.1.113	Rename Folder	/mutime@a/untitled fo	AFP
0	10/11/2020 AM 10:35:06	systematmin	192.168.1.113	Create Folder	/mutime@a/untitled fo	AFP

Figure 79: File Access Log

The protocols that are logged can be customized. To do so, click the **Preferences** button and on the **Management** tab place ticks against the required protocols, noting that ticking every single box can slow down the overall responsiveness of the system. The log file can be cleared down and archived in the same manner as described in section <u>6.3 System Log</u>.

6.6 Online Users

To check who is currently using the system, click **Preferences** > **System Information** and click the **Online Users** tab. The current users are listed by Login Time, Username, IP address and network protocol.

To disconnect or disable a user, or block the IP address they are using, highlight the name and right-click (or click the **Action** button) then choose the required option from the pop-up menu.

Legin Time Leer From Protocol Accesses Resources 2000/11/20 16/02-61 admin 192168.1113 SAARA - 2000/11/20 16/02-61 louiseb 192168.1.116 Luttroautrice Double Boomed Double - Double Boomed Boomed - Double Boot selected IP + - -	\mathcal{O}
2000/11/20 1865.62 isuiseb 192168.1.11% SALBA . 2000/11/20 1865.62 isuiseb 192168.1.11% LITTRAITTER Daable Deck selected IP F Figure 80: Online Users	0
Figure 80: Online Users	0
Figure 80: Online Users	0
Figure 80: Online Users	\bigcirc
Figure 80: Online Users	0
tipute.	
tipute.	
tiloute.	
tilout	
×.	

6.7 Dr. ASUSTOR

Dr. ASUSTOR is a feature than performs a health check of the NAS, looking at key settings in the four categories of System, Network, Security and Storage. Any areas requiring investigation will be diagnosed and recommendations provided on how to resolve them, along with links to do so. Some of the recommendations are specific, whereas others are more generic and really suggestions about good practice.

Dr. ASUSTOR is located on its own tab within the System Information utility. Click the **Diagnose** button and a report will be quickly generated:

System infom	1aben	
bout This NAS	Network Log Online Users Dr. ASUSTOR	
Diagnose	xport Health Record	
System —		
ltern	Suggestion	
ADM Version	Yeu are using the lates: version.	
· Network		
ltern	Suggestion	
DNS Server	Working normality. No problems found.	
· Security		
llem	Suggestion	
ADM Defender	It is recommended that Network Defender be enabled to protect against malicious attacks. Click here to config	june.
Storage		
bem	Suggestion	
HDD Bad Block	Please perform a bad block scan regularly ta ensure the health of inserted drives and data. Click here to scan	
Data Backup	Please back up data regularly using Backup & Restore to ensure data security.	

Figure 81: Dr. ASUSTOR

In the above example, there are no issues with the System (we are running the latest version of ADM) or the Network. In Security, it has been detected that ADM Defender has not been configured and a link to do so has been provided (see section <u>6.8 ADM Defender</u>). In Storage, it is suggested that a bad block scan in run on a regular basis and a link is provided (this topic is covered in <u>8.4 Checking the Health of the Drives</u>), and that a regular backup is performed (backups are comprehensively described in <u>7</u> <u>BACKUPS</u>).

If you are receiving technical support from ASUSTOR to resolve a problem, they may request that you send them a copy of the health record. This can be generated by clicking the **Export Health Record** button and saving the resultant file. The file contains additional information over and above that described above and is password protected to prevent unauthorized viewing.
6.8 ADM Defender

ADM Defender is a feature within ADM for enforcing network security. It is accessed from **Preferences** > **ADM Defender**, which displays the following screen consisting of two tabs, *Firewall* and *Network Defender*:



Figure 82: ADM Defender

Firewall

Firewalls allow the creation of rules which define which applications may or may not access the NAS and it is almost certainly the case that your internet connection already has a firewall of some sort, either within the router itself or in the form of a separate appliance if you are a larger business user. The firewall within ADM is much simpler and concerned with control over the IP addresses of devices that can access the server, or conversely are to be denied access. By default, all connections are allowed, but there may be circumstances when this needs to be changed. Here is an example:

A specific external IP address is constantly trying to gain access, which may indicate a hacker or some other attempt to compromise the system. In such a case, make sure **Allow all connections** is selected then click **Add** in the *Additional Deny Policies* section and specify the IP address to be blocked.

Network Defender

Network Defender is used to disable accounts if there are too many failed login attempts within a specified time period. This security measure can help with both external and internal threats (for instance, imagine a scenario in which a curious or disgruntled employee is trying to access somebody else's account). Network Defender is based around IP addresses; optionally it can be supplemented with the *Geo IP Database*, enabling particular countries to be blocked. The Geo IP Database has to be downloaded separately from App Central and in the following examples this has been done.

Within Network Defender there are four sections:

Trusted List – IP addresses in the Trusted List will never be blocked, regardless of multiple failed login attempts. You might choose to use this if your users are within a local, safe environment, such as a household. Another instance might be in a primary/elementary school with young children. To setup a trusted list:

Click Add and for the *Format* choose IPv4 range from the dropdown. For the IP range, enter the start and end addresses within your internal network. In this example, the IP range runs from 192.168.1.100 through to 192.168.1.250. Click OK, followed by Apply.

Add	Remove		a		
addresa	/ IP range / Subnet mas	k			
	Add				
13	700	militärmilitärmilitärm		onithe mithend	
	Please enter the IP ye	o want to add to the trusted	i list.		
	Format:	IPv4 range	¥		
	IP range:	162.168.1.100	192.168.1.250		
Auto I					
Black					
White					

Figure 83: Setting up a Trusted List

Auto Black List – if this function is enabled, the client IP address will be blocked if there are too many unsuccessful login attempts within a specified time period.

Black List – The Black List can be defined using IP addresses and geolocation. Blocked users are not allowed to use the SAMBA, AFP, FTP, ADM and SSH protocols which are required for normal access.

Tick the **Enable black list** box and click **Add**. On the resultant panel, choose the *Format* from the dropdown. In this example we are applying a country filter; specify the continent and country using the dropdowns and click **OK**. Click **Apply**.

Freed

- Y Trusted Li	st	_			
~ Auto Black	k List				
- ^ Black List					
Enable blad	k list				
The Black list the following s	Add			nalis enalis enalis e	
Add	Please enter the IP that	i you want to block.			
IP address /	Format:	Country filter	×)		
	Continent:		v		
	Country:		٣		
- ~ White Li			ок	Canool	
_					

Figure 84: Setting up a Black List

White List – rather than block an IP address or location, the white list serves the opposite purpose and only allows specified IP addresses or geolocations to use the standard protocols required for normal network access.

Free edition. Do not

6.9 Certificate Manager

SSL (Secure Socket Layer) Certificates offer higher levels of security when computers are handling encrypted web-based services, which are those indicated by website names that begin with *https* rather than *http*. The basic principle is that certificates are provided by recognized issuing authorities – known as *CAs* or *Certificate Authorities* – and constitute a form of guarantee that a site is what it purports to be. Certificates may be provided on a commercial basis but are also available freely from some sources (although there may be restrictions). Certificates can also be self-certified, although these are not so secure.

If you are a home or small business user or just starting out, you may not want to worry too much about this topic. If you are an experienced IT professional and/or external access to your network is important and you wish to maximize security, then you may want to take action. This section does not discuss the detailed use of certificates, just how to get started.

Certificates in ADM are managed using *Certificate Manager*, which is accessed by clicking **Preferences** > **Certificate Manager**. It shows that a default certificate issued by ASUSTOR for its NAS users is installed, along with its expiry date:

Setings		
Gereral	Certificate Manager	
Netvork	Add Remove Edt Export Certificate	
Regional Options	Support 11/58/2022 AM 06:44	
Ø Hartware	e asustor.com (Cetaut)	0
Notification	Issued by: support@asurtor.com	
ADM Detender	Subject Alternative Name: Aula Update:	
Cerificate Manager		
ADM Update		
Netvork Recycle Bin		
K Energy Saver		
EZ-Connect		
Manual Connect		
S Factory Default		
Registration		

Figure 85: Certificate Manager

Four options are available:

Add – This allows you to import an existing certificate, or to add a new one from the open certificate authority *Let's Encrypt*, which provides certificates free of charge (although they will accept donations). **Remove** – to remove an existing certificate.

Edit – for making changes to a certificate, such as its name and to set it as the default certificate.

.irs Export Certificate - this allows you to download a copy of the certificate from the NAS for safety and backup purposes.

6.10 Changing Passwords

Free edition

It may be necessary to change a user's password, for example if they have forgotten it or if there is reason to believe that it has been compromised. It is not possible to determine what the is, rather a new one has to be specified by the admin user.

Click **Preferences** > **Access Control** > **Local Users**. Highlight the user's name and click **Edit**. On the **Information** tab, type in and confirm the new password and click **OK**, then advise the user.

It is considered good practice to change passwords on a regular basis and users can do so at any time. Having logged in, they should click their username in the top right-hand corner of the screen and click **Personal** on the popup menu. On the resultant panel they should type and confirm their new password, then click **OK**.

		🛛 🕘 kuuseh
		🔅 Personal
Personal		e Simp
Settings Volume Usage	Thema	Q Restart
Password:		() Power Off
Confirm password:		Ge Sign out
E-mail:		Editing 1.00
Description:	Louise Bookman	
ADMIanguage:	English ~	
Enable 2-step verification		
Desitoo settieos	6x5. ~	
	ок	Carool
Settings	Source Abunda	System EZ Sync Mana

Figure 86: Changing the password



7.1 Overview

It is important to backup data on a regular basis in order to cope with the problems that can arise with computers, which include deleting files by accident, malware infections, data corruption, computer failure and equipment being lost or stolen. In general, the value of data far outweighs the value of the computers themselves; for instance, what price could be attached to the irreplaceable photos of a Wedding day, children's first steps or other important occasion? In the case of businesses, around half that have a serious data loss subsequently cease trading within twelve months, plus there may be statutory requirements to retain certain data in some parts of the world. The assumption to follow is that it is more a question of *when* rather than *if* data will be lost at some point, which is when the backups will be needed.

The best strategy is to aim for a *3-2-1 solution*, which means: there are at least three copies of the data; they are held in at least two different formats; at least one copy is held offsite, away from the premises. This approach of having multiple backups in multiple places ensures that there is always a fall-back in the event of problems. For instance:

The computers in the home or office are backed up to the NAS. The NAS in turn is backed up to an external USB drive. Optionally, the NAS or at least the most important data on it are backed up to a Cloud-based service. Additionally, the NAS can also be backed up to a second NAS located on or off the premises:



1. Computers back up to NAS

Figure 87: Example of multi-faceted backup approach

ADM has provision for all these types of backup and provides a single app - Backup & Restore - to handle them. It is installed automatically during the installation of ADM and is accessed from the Desktop.

Besides the comprehensive facilities available through Backup & Restore, ADM also features *Snapshots*, whereby data is effectively 'photographed' at regular moments in time. This is defined as a storage-related rather than conventional backup mechanism and is discussed separately in section <u>12.3 Snapshots</u>.

7.2 Backup & Restore Utility

Backup & Restore is an app that offers a comprehensive 'one stop shop' for backup and sync. The basic principle is 'any type of backup, to any destination' i.e. you can perform most types of backup operation with external drives, to other NAS boxes and to a wide selection of popular cloud services.

As mentioned above, the best approach with backups is to take a multi-tiered approach involving different types of backup technology and an important concept here is *off-site storage*, whereby a copy of data is held in a different location altogether. The extensive support for cloud services in Backup & Restore makes it very suitable for handling off-site backups.

Backup & Kestore				nacracana		
□ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □ □	External 8	Backup				
≣t FTP Backup	FTF Backup Here you can back up the data from this NAS to an external device or vice versa					
🖾 Internal Backup	Create	Rack up new	Edit	Remove) inh	
🛎 External Backup	Name		Lool Bauku	,	Noil Backup	ðlælus
One Touch Backup						
Cloud Backup						
- Oystem Settings						
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					

Launch Backup & Restore by clicking on its icon on the Desktop, which will display this screen:

Figure 88: Backup & Restore utility

On the left-hand side of the screen are links to the different options:

Remote Sync – enables data to be backed up to another NAS. See <u>7.7 NAS-to-NAS Backups Using</u> Remote Sync.

FTP Backup – for backing up to another computer system running an FTP server. This is a less common choice and is not covered in this guide.

Internal Backup – enables data to be backed up from one folder to another folder on the NAS.

External Backup – for backing up data from the NAS to an external USB drive. This is the most widely used backup option and is detailed below in <u>7.3 Backup to External Drive</u>.

One Touch Backup - Some models have a feature called *One Touch Backup*, whereby files can be copied to or from a drive plugged-in to a USB socket on the NAS. This option will be listed only if your model has this feature.

Cloud Backup – enables data to be backed up to Amazon's S3 (Simple Storage Service). This is mainly of relevance to corporate users and is not covered in this guide. However, backing data to public cloud services such as Dropbox, Google Drive and OneDrive is described in <u>7.9 Backup Using DataSync</u> Center and Cloud Services.

System Settings – backup destinations, whether NAS or cloud-based, are referred to as Storage Spaces by ASUSTOR and their details can be checked from here. Free edition. Do not copy or distribute.

7.3 Backup to External Drive

This backup solution uses an external USB hard drive. The drive should preferably be USB 3.0 specification or better; of sufficient capacity to hold all the data (for instance, if there is 4TB data then use at least a 4TB drive); portable if possible, as they do not require mains power and are more convenient to store, although there are capacity restrictions when compared to powered external drives.

To prepare it for backup usage, plug the external drive into a spare USB socket on the NAS, noting that on some models not all of the USB sockets are of USB 3.0 specification. Wait a short while (say, 30 seconds), during which time the LED on the drive will flash occasionally. Launch **External Devices** from the Desktop and the drive should be listed in the *Hard Drives* panel (it will also appear in the *Overview* screen). If the drive is not listed, check that support for external drives is enabled and if necessary click the **Turn on** button.

Within the Hard Drives panel, make sure the drive is highlighted and click the **Format** button. There are multiple file systems to choose from, but you need ADM's preferred file system type of **EXT4**. Click **OK** and acknowledge the warning message that is displayed. The formatting may take some time, depending on the capacity and speed of the drive. It is suggested that you do this step, regardless of whether the drive is a new blank one or one that was purchased pre-formatted, as often such drives will have been formatted with the Windows exFAT or NTFS filing systems, which are unsuitable here. When complete, quit the External Devices utility.

External Devices			in den den den den		
BE Overview	Eject Forma:	Tun off			
Hard Drives	USB17.0	Micron / Generic		292.22 GB fee of 292.51	GB
die Printer			0.14%		0
🔘 WI-FI			Anne and a second second second		
UPS UPS		Format			
Bluetooth		File system:	C EXT4	O EXT3	
Optcal Drives			BMs EAT16/EAT32	O HES+	
			O exFAT	0	
		Device:	U5B1		
			OH:	Zancel	

Figure 89: Format External Drive

Go into Backup & Restore and click External Backup. Click the Create button. Choose the transfer mode option of Your NAS -> External device and select the external USB drive using the dropdown. You will probably want to tick the Always use the selected device for this backup job option. Click Next.

Baskup & Fastore				
Remote Byrns	External Bac	Create New Backup .00		
 FTP Backup 	Fiere you can ba			
Internel Backup	Crosie	Pease select the ransfer mode you w	ñh to use	
Externel Beskap	Name	Vour NAS -> External device		
Cieud Backup		C External device + Your NAS		
System Settings		Presse selection external device:	USE1 ~	
		Verslor		
		Model		
		10		
		Total searcity		
		Awaya use the selected cenics to	r this backup job	
				Next Cancel

Figure 90: Start a new backup job

On the subsequent screen, select the source folders to be backed up. Folders can be expanded by clicking on the chevrons and individual files within them excluded/included in the backup, if required. In this example, we will back up everything. Do not tick the *Use 1 on 1 folder synchronization* box. Having made a selection, click **Next**:

Free edition. Do not con

Create New Backup Job	
Please select the source folder(s) you wish to back up.	
F 💽 🔚 multimedia	
r 💽 🔚 Public	
F 💽 🔚 Web	Í
Use 1 on 1 folder synchronization	
Previous Naxt Cancel	

Figure 91: Select source folders for backup

If required, a destination folder for the backup can be created on the external drive. However, you can skip this so the backup will be at the 'top' or 'root' of the drive. Click **Next**:

Free odition. Do

Create New Backup Job	
Planen actual in the final on felder that some with he bank on to	
Create folder	Å,Č
USB1	
Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 92: Select destination folder for backup

On the next screen, the backup job can be scheduled to run on a regular basis e.g. daily, weekly, monthly. The backup should preferably run at a time when the server is not being used or is not busy, which will depend upon the circumstances of your household or business. In this example the backup is set to run daily at 10:00pm/2200h in the evening. Click **Next**.

Free edition.

Create New Backup Jol	b
Please specify backup scho Back up now	edulo.
Frequency:	Daily v
Time:	PM 🛩 10 🛩 : 00 🛩
	Demission Mart Comme
	Previous Next Candel

Figure 93: Create a job schedule

On the subsequent screen, specify a name for the backup job e.g. *DailyBackup*. There are a number of optional parameters that can be specified; if **Archive mode (incremental backup)** is ticked then only folders and files that have changed since the previous backup will be backed up, meaning that subsequent backups will be quicker. *Mission mode* enables a backup to be terminated automatically if it has been running too long or 'hung'. Click **Next**.

Create New Backup Job		
Please fill out the following:		
Save job as:	DailyBackup	C
Archive mode (incrementa	i backup)	
Support sparse files replic	ation	Y
Supports symbolic link rep	lication	
The job will remain active for a	specified period of time after which it will be aborted.	
	Previous Next	Cancel

Figure 94: Specify a job name

A summary screen is displayed. Assuming all is well, click **Finish** to create the job, which will then be listed in the *External Backup* panel. To run it immediately, which is useful for testing purposes, or manually at any time, click the **Back up Now** button. There are also options to Edit and Remove the job, plus create additional ones.

Free edition.

7.4 Restoring Data from an External Backup

Free

Restoring files from a backup consists of creating a task in Backup & Restore but running in the other direction i.e. 'backing up' from an external USB drive to the NAS. Go into **Backup & Restore** and click **External Backup**. Click the **Create** button. Choose the transfer mode option of **External device -> Your NAS** and select the external USB drive using the dropdown. Click **Next**.

eate New Backup Jo		
Rease select the transfer n	rode you wish to use.	
Your NAS -> External of	evice	
External device -> Your	NAS	
Please select an external d	evice: USB1 ~	
Vendor	JMieron	
Model	Generic	
ID	df2c260b-26fc-439b-8443-4698202ff30D	
Total capacity	447.14 GB	
Always use the selecte	d device for this backup job	I
		and the second second second second

Figure 95: Start a new restore job

On the subsequent screen, select the folder(s) to be restored. To restore everything you would choose the USB drive, otherwise expand the drive and mark the folder(s). The folders themselves can be expanded, to just restore specific files. In this example we will restore the *Public* folder. Having made a selection, click **Next**:

Create New Backup Job	
Please select the source folder(s) you wish to back up.	
4 🔲 🚞 USB1	
multimedia	
> 💽 🚞 Public	, ,
› 📄 🔤 Wab	
Use 1 on 1 folder synchronization	
Previous Naxi Cancel	

Figure 96: Select items to be restored

On the following screen, choose a folder where the restored data will go. This could be the original folder that was backed up, but you could restore it to a different one. You could, for instance, create a temporary folder specifically for this purpose and check the restored data before subsequently moving it to the original location using File Explorer:

Free odition.

Create New Backup Job	
Please select the destination folder that you wish to back up to.	, C
> 🔤 Backups	C,
 multimedia Public 	
> Con Technical	
Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 97: Choose where the data will be restored to

On the next screen you can choose to restore now or schedule it for later. When there is a need to restore files, chances are it needs to be done soon so select **Back up now** and click **Next**. However, if you were restoring a large amount of data you could schedule it to run at some other time, such as overnight. Having made a choice, click **Next**. On the screen after that you can optionally name the job and set some optional parameters. Click **Next**.

Free edition

Create New Backup Job				
Please specify backup sch	Create New Backup Job			
Scheduled backup	Please fill out the following: Save job as: Archive mode (incremental backup) Support sparse files replication Supports symbolic link replication	Restore.loh		
	The job will remain active for a specified p	eriod of time after which it will be a	bant⊯d.	
		Previous	Next	Cancel

Figure 98: Additional parameters

A summary screen is displayed. Assuming all is well, click **Finish** to create the job, which will then be listed in the *External Backup* panel. If you chose the 'Back up now' option it will run immediately, otherwise it will run at the scheduled time.

Free odition. po

7.5 Backup to Internal Drive

In addition to or as an alternative to external backups there are also internal backups, where data is backed up from one folder to another on the server. This does not protect against drive failures in the way that external backups can, but does provide copies of data that can quickly be reverted to in the event of problems. For example, consider the following scenario: a small organization uses a weekly external backup for all of its data. However, as it makes extensive use of the shared *public* folder, it decides to add an internal backup that effectively 'clones' it each day.

It is suggested that a dedicated shared folder for the backups is created, with a meaningful name e.g. *Backups*. Creating shared folders is described in section <u>4.2 Adding a Shared Folder</u>, but in summary is **Preferences** > **Shared Folders** or **Access** > **Shared Folders**. Optionally, make the folder 'Invisible in Network or My Network Places' and give the folder Read & Write access for Administrators only.

Launch **Backup & Restore** and click **Internal Backup**. The steps for internal backups are identical to those for external backups as described in the previous section, but with one key difference. When the destination folder is specified, the external drive is not listed. Instead, the internal folder structure of the server is shown, from where the *Backup* folder should be selected:

Create New Backup Job
Please select the destination folder that you wish to back up to. Create folder Create folder
P 🔚 Backups
» 🔚 multimedia
Public
» 🔤 Web
Previous Next Cancel

Figure 99: Select destination folder for backup

Backup jobs are listed on the *Internal Backup* panel. One potential advantage of internal backups is that they may run more quickly than external backups, depending on the disk drive types and their configuration.

re 1 2 Support

7.6 One Touch Backup

Free (

Some NAS models have a front-mounted USB socket, along with a dedicated copy button and this facility can utilized as a simple backup mechanism.

Launch Backup & Restore and click One Touch Backup. Click the From NAS to USB device option. Set the *Backup method* dropdown to Copy. Choose the *Folder path* by clicking the Browse button – this is the folder on the NAS which you want to backup. It is suggested you tick the Eject USB device when backup completes box. Click Apply.

Backup & Restore	<u>enenciana activatione</u>	
Remote Sync	One Touch Backup	
	Settings	
🖾 Internal Backup	Here you can configure the ac able to conveniently perform to	ction of the USB button located on the iront of the NAS. After configuration, you will be USB beckup jobs at the push of a button.
External Backup	Eject USB Sevice when b	ackup competes
One Touch Backup Cloud Backup	Transfer mode:	Disable From USB device to NAS From NAS to USB device
🔅 Gyalem Cettinga	Backup method:	Сару 🗸
	Folder path:	/Public Browse
	LastBackup:	-
	Status:	-
		One Touch Backup Apply

Figure 100: One Touch Backup settings

To take a backup, insert a USB drive into the front USB socket. Wait 30 seconds for it to be recognized. Press the USB backup button for 1½ seconds and the backup will commence. Whilst the backup process is running, the USB backup LED indicator will blink continuously. Upon completion, the LED light will stop flashing. Remove the USB drive and keep it in a safe place until next time.

Should it ever be required to restore data, it is basically a matter of going back into the **Backup & Restore** > **One Touch Backup** screen, changing the *Transfer mode* to **From USB device to NAS**, then running a One Touch backup as described in the previous paragraph.

7.7 NAS-to-NAS Backups Using Remote Sync

One potential downside of using a USB drive for backups is that it has to be physically located close to the server. In the event of a disaster – for instance, fire, flood or theft – not only might the server be lost but the backup drive might be as well. One way to mitigate against this is to use another NAS unit as a backup device. This gives a lot more flexibility as to where it is located, for instance, it could be in a totally different part of the building or another building altogether. The second NAS can be in addition to or in place of the USB backup drive.

Note that we have used the term NAS rather than ASUSTOR, as it is possible to use just about any brand of network attached storage and you are not restricted to ASUSTOR, although this would be the obvious and choice for most people. But consider a scenario where you are upgrading from another vendor to ASUSTOR, in which case you might be able to re-designate the old NAS as a backup unit. This is possible because most NAS operating systems, including ADM, are based on or derived from Linux. Linux itself is a derivative of UNIX, and in the UNIX world a program called Remote Sync - *rsync* – gives the capability to backup one server to another. When doing so, the one containing the original data is referred to as the *source* and the one that will hold the backup is the *destination*.

Start off by enabling the network backup capability on the destination NAS. The method for doing so with ASUSTOR is as follows and if you are backing up to a different brand of NAS these exact instructions will not apply, but there should be something analogous. Create a shared folder on it called *NetBackup* and give access to the *admin* user only (creating shared folders is described in section <u>4.2</u> <u>Adding a Shared Folder</u>). Then, go into **Services > Rsync Server** and tick the **Enable Rsync server** box. The backup folder needs to be associated and ASUSTOR use the term 'Backup Module' to describe this. Click **Add**, give the module a name e.g. *RemoteBackup*, click **Browse** and locate the backup folder. *Authentication* should be set to **Yes**. Click **Next**:

≫ Serv	vices			•		
tt we	ewdb	Rayne Sarver	Add		A	
🗵 Mac	. 09 X	Reync	States and the states			
H NFS	8	By enabling this option, the NAS will b sompatible servers.	Yeu san orecte a new reyn	a baolup module here.		
≣÷ rip	Server 🗪	🔄 Enelle Raynu server	Name:	KenslissAckup		
≣t was	NDAW	Pad number 870	Patri	Methanog	Presta	
% we	b Server	Also stable 25-Contest pot	Authentication:	© 1es ⊖ Nu		
🔄 Term	minal	This service her secondly		-		
El reya	reterver	Backup Modules				
🗃 ни	P Berver	A30 Eo1 Ramove				
豐 SNM	MD Cal	Nere Pel				
H sm	IP					
🗑 Reve	enve Provy					
						Hest Darkel

Figure 101: Enable Rsync on destination server

On the following screen, click the **Add** button and specify the user that will be used with the backup module. In a small network you might choose to use the same credentials on all your servers, although in a larger setup it is better to use a dedicated account for rysnc backups. Highlight the created user and click **Finish** to return to the main Rsync Server screen.

dd			
Please select the :	authorized user(s)		
Name	Add User		- >
	Name: Password: Confirm password:	admin 	
		OK Cancel	
			_
		Previous Finish Cancel	

Figure 102: Specify the authorized user

Having setup the destination, we can now switch to the source machine. Launch **Backup & Restore** and on the **Remote Sync** tab click **Create**. Specify the *Server type* of the destination; if it is another ASUSTOR then chose *ASUSTOR NAS*, otherwise it will be *Rysnc-compatible server*. Set the *Transfer mode*; this will be **Your NAS** -> **Another ASUSTOR NAS** when you are backing up. Click **Next**.

Free edition.

Backup & Restore				
🗋 Remote Sync	Remeta Syna			
Sackup	Remote syna (nonc)			
Internal Backup	Creste Bao	Greate New Dacks	p 396	
External Backup	Name			
3 Cload Backup		Please select the type Gerver type:	of server you are connecting to and the transfer mode you wish is ASUSTOR VAC ~	a La Martina
Sysiem Settings		Tarole node.	Your NAS -> Another ASUSTOR NAS	
			Another ASUSTOR NAS > Your NAS	
			Plan	Ceruel

Figure 103: Creating a new Backup job

On the subsequent panel enter the IP address of the destination server, along with the username and password that were specified earlier. Leave the Port as 873, which is standard for rsync. Click Next.

ля праdress .ner. Leave the b состать общинальной состать состать общинальной состать общинальной состать состать общинальной состать сос

Create New Backup	Job	A		
Please enter the server	information.			
Server address:	192.168.1.113	Port: 873	÷	
Rsync username:	admin			
Rsync password:				7
 Use encrypted trans 	smission			
		Prevérsio	Next	neal
		Previous	Next Car	ncel

Figure 104: Enter details for destination server

Choose the folders to be backed up. If the *Use 1 on 1 folder synchronization* box is ticked, the folders will be backed up whenever their contents change. Otherwise it will be a conventional backup job, which is what we are doing here. Click **Next**. On the subsequent screen, select the folder on the destination server where the backup will be stored. Click **Next**:

Free edition.

Create New Backup Job		
Please select the source folder(s) you	wish to back up.	
Bill Music NetBackup	Create New Backup Job	
Public Sales Use 1 on 1 folder synchronization	Please select the destination folder that you wish to back up to.	
	Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 105: Select the folders to be backed up and destination

The next screen enables the backup job to be scheduled. If you want to do this, tick the **Scheduled backup** box and use the dropdowns to specify the frequency and time. In this example the backup is scheduled to run weekly on a Saturday at 01:00 (1:00am). Click **Next**.

Free edition. Do .

Create New Backup	Job		
Please specify backup s	chedule.		Ċ,
Frequency:	Weekly	¥	×
Day:	Sat	Ŷ	
Time:	(AM ~) (01 ~	: nn 🗸	
		Previous Next	Cancel

Figure 106: Scheduling options

The backup job can be named on the subsequent screen and optional parameters specified. For instance, if *Archive mode (incremental backup)* is ticked, only data that have changed since the previous backup will be processed. Some of these options are more applicable when backing up to a NAS that is located externally at another site.

Free edition.

Create New Backup J	b	
Please fill out the followin	g:	
Save job as:	RsyncBackup1	Č
Archive mode (increm	vental backup)	
Compress data durin	g the transfer	1
Keep file metadata		
Support sparse files	aplication	
Bandwidth limitation	0 🗘 KB/S (0 represents no limitation)	
Resume file transfer		
You can specify the numb	er of reconnection attempts in the event that a connection cannot be established.	
Alternatively, you can cho aborted.	ose to have a job remain active for a specified period of time after which it will be	
Mission mode		
	Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 107: Optional parameters

A confirmation screen is shown. Click **Finish** and the newly created job will be listed on the main Remote Sync screen. It is a good idea to test it immediately by clicking the **Back up** now button.

Free edition. Do





7.8 System Settings

Although we have discussed how to backup data from the server, there is another, more specialized type of backup that should be carried out on an occasional basis. A lot of customization may have gone into the server in terms of defining users, shares, permissions and other settings. In the event of serious problems with the server - for example, of the sort necessitating a complete re-installation - all this configuration information would have to be re-entered. This may be both difficult and time consuming on all but the simplest of systems. Fortunately, there is a facility to quickly backup and restore the configuration.

Launch **Backup & Restore** and click the **System Settings** tab. Click the **Export Settings** button. The system will process for a short while and then prompt you to save the file it has generated, with the exact message will depend upon which browser you are using. The file has a name in the form *System_Setting_yyyymmddhhmm.bak*. Keep the file in a safe place (you might want to consider putting a copy on a USB memory stick, for instance).

If desired, a schedule can be setup to export the settings on a regular basis e.g. daily, weekly, monthly. To do this, click **Scheduled Export**.

Should it ever prove necessary to use this configuration file, click the **Import Settings** button and navigate to the location of the configuration file. Then click the **OK** button.



7.9 Backup Using DataSync Center and Cloud Services

Backup & Restore has a Cloud Backup option, but it is for use with Amazon's S3 (Simple Storage Service) only. They also have a separate app, called *Cloud Backup Center*, which works with Microsoft Azure, IBM Cloud, Rackspace, Alibaba and Baidu. These services are popular with larger businesses and enterprises but are not commonly used by home users and small businesses, who are more likely to use public cloud services such as those from *Dropbox*, *Google* and *OneDrive*. ASUSTOR have several apps for connecting to these individual services available from App Central, along with one called *DataSync Center* which can connect to multiple services, thus making it more flexible. Download and install it, which will place its icon on the desktop. Launch it, click **Start** and the following screen will be displayed:

DataSync Center	Create new task
	Choose a cloud service.
	🖸 ASUSTOR NAS 🔗 Baidu Netdisk
	E Dropbox Sogle Drive
	Microsoft CneDrive
	Authorize
+ *	Next Cancel
-	

Figure 110: Choose a cloud service

Choose a cloud service and click **Authorize**. You will be prompted to login and authenticate with it, the details of which vary depending upon which one you are using. Once you have done so you will be returned to *DataSync Center* and the following panel. The *Name* defaults to the cloud service but can be changed if required.

There is a choice of *Synchronization type* using a dropdown. We are using *DataSync Center* for backing up, so we want the **NAS to Dropbox (one-way)** option (if you are using a different cloud service then that name will appear instead of *Dropbox*). However, the app can be used in other ways. If it was set to *Two way*, any changes on one side would be replicated to the other. This would enable it to provide a form of remote access to the server for offsite computer users, keeping them in sync with the server. If it was set to *Dropbox to NAS (one-way)*, the effect would be to backup the cloud data to the server, which could be useful for some individuals and organizations (you would also choose this option for restoring your backed up data, if needed). If the **Deleting local files will not delete remote files box** is ticked, permanent copies of files will be kept at the cloud end, which enables you to recover files that are accidentally deleted on the server. Click **Next**.

Create new task		
Name:	Dropbox	
Synchronization type:	NAS to Dropbox (one-way)	
🗹 Deleting local files will not delet	NAS to Dropbox (one-way) Two way Dropbox to NAS (one-way)	
	Next Connect	
	Next Clambel	

Figure 111: Specify the Synchronization type

On the following panel, click the small icon and choose the *Local Path* – this is the folder on the NAS that you want to sync to the cloud service. By ticking the **Select files and folders** box you can specify individual files and sub-folders within in, if required. The *Remote path* is the location on the cloud; usually this is set as the top level or root (/) but you can specify an existing or create a new folder instead. Click **Next**:

Create new task			Directory
			Astresh Create Polder
Local path:	/Public	i	> 🛅 Herro
Remote path:	/uwl	0	+ 🔄 Pitolo
Select fies and fold	lers.	•	» 🗁 Web
		Directory	
		Befeih	Greats Folder
		> 🚞 met	Carve
			CK Cervel
		Previous Next	Dancel

Figure 112: Specify local and remote paths

synd, . answer l. . og the week l The next screen enables a schedule for synchronization to be set. Use the mouse to 'paint' the squares for when it occurs. There is no one right answer here, as it depends upon your requirements. In this example, we are syncing each evening during the week but not at all during weekends. Having specified the times,



Figure 113: Synchronization schedule

The subsequent panel enables filters to be specified. This prevents certain categories of files being synced and allows file size limits to be specified. For instance, you might not want to sync temporary files or videos greater than, say, 20 Mbytes. Each of the categories can be expanded by clicking its chevron (arrow), enabling specific file extensions to be excluded/included e.g. you could sync DOCX, PPTX and XLSX files but no other Document types. Click **Next** to continue.

Free othing
Eller Rules		
File size		
Do not synchronize if size exceeds:	20 🗘 MB	
By name or file extension		
Filler by name or type:		
⊧ □ Documents		
- 📰 Video		
s L L Aucio		
⊦ _ Imagaa		
Applications		
F 🔛 Temporary files		
▶ 🔲 Geogle Docs documents		
Du name er fils autopoles /eur Date av 2 a	(r F dine)	

Figure 114: Filter Rules

A *Summary* screen is displayed. Assuming everything is okay, click **Finish** and the newly defined sync job will be listed on the main *DataSync Center* screen. There are options to pause a running job and change the Settings. A more comprehensive set of options are available from the **Task List** tab. A detailed list of all synchronization tasks can be obtained by clicking on the **Log** tab.

Free edition. Du

DataSync 0	Center			
Dropbox	0	Status Task List	Log	
			Synchronization in progress 33 files have not yet been synchronized	
		Synchronization Informat	11 Cottings	
		Name:	Dropboc	
		Jsename		
		Usager	1 #2 GE of 988 GR used	
				0000000000
+				

Figure 115: Synchronization in progress

The speed of backup to a cloud service is dependent upon the speed of your internet connection but is typically many times slower than backup to a local drive. For instance, a backup of 1 terabyte of data that might take under an hour to a USB drive might take several days over the internet. For this reason, rather than use a cloud backup as the primary backup solution, it might be better to use it as a secondary backup for a limited selection of important data.

One common question is: as only one folder can be synced to the cloud service, what happens if there are multiple folders that need backing up? The answer is to define multiple backup tasks for individual folders and schedule them.

Another consideration is that you have sufficient space in the public cloud account, particularly if you are, say, a home user and making use of the limited amount of space available with free accounts. One approach is to have accounts with multiple providers, in which case you could backup some folders to Dropbox, some to Google and others to OneDrive. To create a synchronization task with another provider, click the plus sign at the bottom left-hand corner of the *DataSync Center* screen.

.ec.edi

7.10 Backing Up Macs

Time Machine is the standard backup solution for Mac users, first introduced with Mac OS X 10.5. It was designed originally to operate with Apple's Time Capsule, a now-discontinued combined router/wireless access point/hard drive. However, support is provided in ADM, allowing the server to be specified as a backup destination for use by Time Machine.

Begin by creating a dedicated shared folder where the Time Machine backups will be stored, for example called *MacBackup* (how to create shared folders is covered in section <u>4.2 Adding a Shared Folder</u>). All Mac users should have Read/Write permissions to this folder. Suggestion: consider creating a group for the Mac users if there are many of them.

Launch the File Service utility and click the Mac OS X tab. Tick the Enable Time Machine support box, plus the other two boxes if they are not already ticked. Use the Save backup to dropdown to point to the newly created *MacBackup* folder. Click Apply.

3 Services		
Windows	File Service	
Mac OS K	AFP	
INFS	Cnable Mac file service (AFP)	
= FTF Server	Alverise APP service over Bonjeur Service name: ASUSTOR	
≣ŧ weeD∧v	S Enable Time Machine support	
💬 Web Server	Save kackup to: MacBackup	×
Terminal	View Backup	
Rayno Server	Click here for options that enhance compatibility for nac/OS d	fevices en Samba.
토 TFTP Server		
I SNMP		
H SFTP		
		/oply

Figure 116: Enabling Time Machine support

To perform a backup, go to the Mac and launch **System Preferences** > **Time Machine** (there may be some minor differences in the screenshot below, depending on which version of macOS is being used). Click **Select Disk** and you should see the backup folder on the server as an option; highlight it and click the **Use Disk** button. It will then be necessary to enter the user's name and password as previously defined on the NAS.



Figure 117: Select the backup folder on the server

Thereafter Time Machine behaves in a totally standard method i.e. exactly the same as though you were using Apple's own Time Capsule product or a plug-in USB drive.

Housekeeping can be managed on the NAS. Within File Service, on the Mac OS X tab, click **View Backup** to display a list of backups. To delete a backup – for instance, for purposes of managing disk space on the server – highlight it and click **Delete**.

den tree

Advertise AFP service av Service name:	Time Machine Backup	and the state	ucus and the last
Enable Time Machine sup Save backup to: View Backup Click here for options that enh	Name Mack's Mac minibackupbundle	Last Modified	Size 44.9 GB
	A Page 1 of 1	1	Displaying 1 - 1 of 1
Fi	gure 118: Deleting an old backup on the	server	Арріу
	not ob ,		
dition			

Figure 118: Deleting an old backup on the server

7.11 ASUSTOR Backup Plan

ASUSTOR Backup Plan can be used for backing up Windows PCs to the server. It is particularly useful where laptops are in use and being taken outside the business or home, as they may have data stored on them locally that is not otherwise being backed up. Although all versions of Windows have a built-in backup program of some sort, ASUSTOR Backup Plan has three key advantages:

- It is more flexible and capable than the Microsoft offerings.
- Only Professional editions of Windows can backup to network drives, with Home editions being restricted to external USB drives only. In contrast, *ASUSTOR Backup Plan* allows any Windows PC to backup to a network.
- Different versions of Windows have different backup programs e.g. Backup & Restore in Windows 7, File History in Windows 8 and 10. *ASUSTOR Backup Plan* runs on all versions of Windows, including some older versions, making it a consistent solution.

It is not necessary to install any additional components on the server to use it, as everything is done by the Windows client program.

Installation and Getting Started

Download *ASUSTOR Backup Plan* from the ASUSTOR website and accept all the defaults during installation. Having launched it, click **Create**. It has the ability to backup data from the PC to several different types of destination – choose ASUSTOR NAS:

ASP (ASISTOR Backup	p Plani								- 0	×
asusto	ſ									۲
+ Creater	Ø.		(C) Restore	Remove	() Autoshutdown		Cpertio	•		
3 ASLIFTOR NAS		1	LastBackup	1	Nex: Backup	I	Shut Down	F	Status	
₽ LocalPC										
Et messe										
G Others										
2										

Figure 119: ASUSTOR Backup Plan main screen

Specify a name for the new backup plan and click **Next**. On the subsequent screen choose the NAS where the backups will be stored. If the server is not listed, click **Rescan** as it might just be a timing issue. Alternatively, you can enter the address of the server manually. Click **Next**. You will be prompted to provide your user name and password, as previously defined on the server (this is unconnected with any login credentials you might have on the computer itself).

Create New Backup Plan	Create New Backup Plan		×
	Prease select the INBS that you want to hack up to.	Rescan	7
	Name IP Address Server 19241681.2		
	Set up IP address manually 192.168.1.2 Previous Neal	Casel	

Figure 120: Choose the server

On the subsequent panel, specify the backup method. This can be a one-off backup, synchronization, where any changes on the PC are mirrored to the server, or a scheduled backup, which we will choose. Specify the backup frequency, such as daily, weekly or monthly and enter its details. In this example we are defining a weekly backup, which will run on Fridays at 16:00 (4:00pm). Choose what to do a file already exists on an earlier backup, the choice is to skip it if it has not been subsequently modified or overwrite it. You can also choose what happens once the job has completed (in this example, nothing). Having defined the backup method and its parameters, click **Next**:

Free oditic

	Create New E	Backup Plan		
	Please specify the backup in	nethod.		
1.1	🔿 Backup once 🛛 O Sy	nchronization 🛞 Schedule	Backup	
	Backup frequency:	Weedly	*	
NUMBER OF STREET	Dey:	Friday 👻	16 • : 00 •	
	If the already exists:	Skip it not motified	κ.	
	After plan completes	None	ч.	
	Mission mode			
	When a connection cannot reconnection attempts or h time after which it will be al	be established, you can spec ave the job remain active for ported.	city the number of r a specified period of	
SCHARAGES!				

Figure 121: Specify the backup method

On the next panel, choose the items on the PC to be backed up e.g. the Documents folder. Optionally, specific file types can be included/excluded by clicking **Filters** and making a choice on the resultant panel:

Please select the folder(s) that you want	Fites		
 P D Music P D Music	Secure File Type	File Fotescise	Add
	Disampris		
. Cleriner buy	Numie	S an	Berny
	Pictures	M mov	
	Applicatione	M mpg	
	Tempowy film	🗷 mpeş	
	- whole		
Chaplefilter Rites	File Type	File Extension	Add
	Documenta	Al .	
	U Vdeo	I doc	
merious	Muse	✓ docx	
	Picture	₩ xia	
	Applications III	xisx 🖌	
	Temporary files	🗹 ppi	

Figure 122: Choose the categories to be backed up

The final step is to specify the destination for the backup. The best choice is usually the *home* folder, as this is unique to each user. Click **Next**.

Create New Backup Plan Itess select a destination folder in which you want to keep the backup. Hame Public Web Minar Video PhotoGallery Volume I-Snepshots			
Please select a destination folder in which you want to keep the backup. Home Public Web Missir Video Media PhotoGallery Volume1-Snepshots		Create New Backup Plan	2
Hama Public Web Mirac Video Media PhotoGallery Volume 1-Snapshots		Please select a destination folder in which you want to keep the backup.	
Public Web Music Video Media PhotoGallery Volume 1-Snapshots	1.7	Home	
Web Music Video Media PhotoGallery Volume1-Snepshots		Public	
Music Video Media PhotoGallery Volume1-Snapshots		Web	<i>y</i>
Video Media PhotoGallery Volume1-Snapshots	And the second second	Music	
Media PhotoGallery Volume1-Snapshots		Video	
PhotoGallery Volume1-Snapshots		Media	
Volume 1-Snapshots		PhotoGallery	
		Volume 1-Snapshots	

Figure 123: Select the destination folder

The newly defined backup plan will now be listed on the main screen. In the case of a scheduled backup, rather than wait for the designated time you might want to click the **Backup** icon to run it immediately to ascertain that it is working correctly.

ŝ	ABP (ASUSTOR Ba	kup Plan;								-		х
	asustor 🛞											
1100 allega	+ Creater	(a) beckep		C. Restore	Remove	() Autoritutionen	Log	Cipert]			
	Mode I	Plan Name	l.	Last Backup	1	Nex: Backup	I.	Shut Down	F		Status	
K	🔁 Echendule	Plan 1		3630/11/18 10-44		3830/11/38 1649		None				

Figure 124: Backup plan listed on main screen

Restoring from a Backup

Freed

To restore data from a backup, click the **Restore** icon. Choose whether to restore an entire backup or selected files and folders (in this example we are doing the latter) and click **Next**. On the next panel, choose the items to restore:

Restore Usta			×	
G	Restore Data Now would you like to restore the badoup? C Directly restore the badoup(the entre 60 Restore parts of badoup(you can select 1 to restore) Restore Data	askas will be restored). Ne() or folder() that you wish Restore Data Please select the file(s) which you > MILL Direct	n word to restore	X
		Previous	Not	Cancel

Figure 125: Restoring data

The following panel is for specifying where the data will be restored to. This could be to the original location on the PC folder that was backed up, referred to as the original directory path, but you could restore it to a different place. You could, for instance, create a temporary folder specifically for this purpose and check the restored data before subsequently moving it to the original location using File Explorer. You can also choose what happens if a file already exists: skip if it has not been modified since the backup, else overwrite regardless. Click **Next** and the restore will run immediately.



Figure 126: Choose where the data will be restored to

7.12 Backing up Computers using built-in Windows Backup Programs

All versions of Windows include a built-in backup program that some people may prefer to use and this might be a simple matter of preference and familiarity. However, only Professional (and not Home) editions are able to use network drives. In Windows 7 the program is called *Backup and Restore*, in Windows 8, 8.1 and 10 it is called *File History*. The Windows backup program assumes that you will be using an external USB drive; all that is necessary is to change the backup location so that it points to the user's home folder on the server and thereafter it can be used in the normal fashion.

Windows 10 Professional Clients

Begin by mapping the user's home drive on the server using one of the techniques described in section 5 <u>ACCESSING THE SERVER</u> if not already mapped.

Click Start > Settings > Update & security > Backup. Click Add a drive and after a few seconds the list of mapped drives will be displayed – click on the user's home drive. Having done so you will be returned to the main Backup panel, where an option to *Automatically back up my files* will have appeared and been set to *On*. That is it – a backup will now run on an hourly basis, copying the user's files from the computer to their home drive on the server.

For greater control over the process, such as controlling the frequency at which the backup runs, click **More options**. From here you can: review the backup status; make the backup run immediately; change the backup frequency (anything from every 10 minutes through to 1 day); change the retention period for the backed-up data.

Windows 8 & 8.1 Professional Clients

Go into the **Control Panel** and click **File History** (in Windows 8.1 you can right-click the **Start** button to find the **Control Panel**).

Click Select a network location. On the screen that is shown click Show all network locations. From the list, choose the user's home folder and click Verify your credentials. Enter the user name and password as defined on the server; if the computer is only ever used by one person tick the Remember my credentials box.

Click **OK** to return to the initial File History screen and on it click the **Turn on** button. After a few seconds, the backup will run for the first time. Thereafter, it can be run at any point by clicking **Run now**.

For greater control over the process, such as controlling the frequency at which the backup runs, click **Advanced settings**.

Windows 7 Professional Clients

Click Start, followed by All Programs, Maintenance then Backup and Restore.

Click on Set up Backup.

Click the **Save on a network** button. On the next panel, enter the **Network Location**. Specify the user's home folder, using the format *\\server\username* or click the **Browse** button to navigate to it. Enter the user name and password as defined on the server then click **OK**.

The subsequent screen is for choosing what data files are backed up. The default option of Let Windows choose (recommended) is suitable in many cases so just click Next.

The follow-on screen is a summary of settings; click Save settings and run backup.



8.1 Overview

The server should be checked on a regular basis to ensure there are no problems. In the case of a home system this only needs doing every few weeks, but in a business environment a more systematic approach is better, say once a week at least or maybe even a daily check depending on its scale and importance. Things that can be usefully looked at include checking for ADM Updates; storage space; health of the disk drives; confirmation that the backup has completed successfully; log files; potential security issues p. C. C. Construction of the the construction of the construction and violations. ASUSTOR provide a variety of tools and methods to do so.

8.2 Checking for ADM Updates

The ADM software is updated on a regular basis by ASUSTOR. Updates may be major e.g. from ADM 3 to ADM 4, although typically these only occur every couple of years. Significant updates e.g. from ADM 3.5 to 3.6 are more frequent, typically once a year. ASUSTOR also make minor updates available on a regular basis – often these address potential security issues and so the best strategy is generally to be running the latest release of ADM.

If an update is available, it will be indicated in two ways: a message is displayed when logging in as an admin user and by the appearance of a notification on the ADM Update icon within **Settings**. On the **ADM Update** screen, the **Enable update notifications** box should be ticked.

i Setings			
Gereral	ACM Update		
Network Regional Options	ADM version:	35.4.FE11	
Hartware	Lastupriate: Status:	030302021 New update is available	Update Now
Notification	🔄 Enable update rotificati	ione	
ADM Detender	After enabling Live Update, visit <u>ASUSTOR.com</u> to dow	the system will notly you of any available updates when you log into niced the latest software.	ADM. You can also
Cerificate Manager	Set automatic scheduk	New update is available	
ADM Update	version upgrading.) Frequency: Time	ADM version: 3.5.5RFC3 Release notes: <u>Clickhern</u>	
K Energy Saver		lerminated	moutons will be
CD EZ-Connect			
Manual Connect			
Sectory Default		Update	Canvel
Registration		Manual Update	Apply

Figure 127: Firmware Update available

Updates can optionally be checked for and performed on a scheduled basis. To enable this, tick the **Set automatic scheduled updates** box and choose the frequency and time using the dropdown; the choice is Daily, Weekly, Monthly or each time the NAS is powered on. However, as stability is desirable, especially in business and larger networks, you may not wish to do so.

One thing to remember is that firmware updates necessitate a reboot of the system. It is therefore suggested that they are performed at a time when nobody needs to use the system, so as to minimize disruption. It is also advised that a complete backup of the data and server configuration is made before updating ADM, using the techniques described in chapter <u>7 BACKUPS</u>.

Downgrading to Earlier Version of ADM

One question which is sometimes asked is: Is it possible to downgrade the version of ADM, e.g. from 3.5 to 3.4 e.g. to meet a specific requirement and the answer is 'no'. When ADM is installed or upgraded, flash memory inside the NAS is updated. As part of the installation, this memory is checked and the process will not proceed if it detects that a more modern version has previously been used. It is important

to be aware of this if you want to try installing a beta version of ADM, for example, as you will not subsequently be able to revert to an earlier release.

Checking from within AiMaster

To check for updates from within AiMaster, tap the Settings wheel and then tap ADM Update from the Free edition. Do not convortistibute. dropdown menu that is shown.

8.3 Tools

In the top right-hand corner of the screen is an icon that looks like a small dial or speedometer and which, when clicked, shows the *Tools*. These are widgets which provide an 'at a glance' overview of the health and status of the server. Initially the Tools panel is empty - click on the plus (+) sign to populate it from the available selection. If the cursor is hovered over a tool, two mini icons appear in its top right-hand corner, one to close it and the other to open the underlying app or utility that feeds it and provides more detailed information and configuration options.



Figure 128: Tools

8.4 Checking the Health of the Drives

It is important to check the health of the disk drives in the server on a regular basis, especially if there appear to be problems or if the NAS has shut down unexpectedly for any reason, as this can result in damage and potential data loss. Checking can be done manually or scheduled to take place automatically.

To manually check the health of the drives, launch **Storage Manager**. On the **Overview** panel, the volume(s) should have a status of 'Healthy'. Click **Drive** on the left-hand side of the screen to display the drive(s) and click the downward pointing chevron to show more information:



Figure 129: Drive status

Under most circumstances the status of the disk(s) will be 'Good', meaning no further action is required. If there are any concerns, click the **Disk Doctor** button; if you have more than one drive in the system you will first need to select the drive, which you can do by clicking on it. Two options are available:

Bad Block Scan

The purpose of this test is to check the drive for any corruption. Click the **Bad Block Scan** tab. To run immediately, click the **Start Scan** button. The time taken to complete depends upon the capacity of the drive but may run into several hours. To run on a scheduled basis, tick the **Schedule scan** box and specify a frequency and time using the dropdowns. Generally speaking, a monthly test is sufficient. As the scan can affect drive performance, it is best executed out of hours so as to avoid disruption.

ad Block Scan	S.M.A.R.T. S	ican					
	4						
Start Scan							
Schedule scan	-						
Frequency:	Daily					~	
Time:	АМ	v	D1	~	00	*	
Drive:	Drive 1				Star.	~	
st scan result	No bad blo	aks faur	nd (11/04/2	020 PM 04	D5)		

Figure 130: Bad Block Scan

S.M.A.R.T. Scan

Freeedi

S.M.A.R.T. or *Self-Monitoring, Analysis and Reporting Technology* is a monitoring system built-in to disk drives. Its purpose is to check various electrical and mechanical parameters relating to drive reliability, with the intent of anticipating imminent hardware failures. If a drive fails the S.M.A.R.T. scan it should be replaced at the earliest opportunity so as to reduce the risk of data loss.

Click the **S.M.A.R.T. Scan** tab. Choose a mode: *Quick scan* takes a few minutes, whereas a *Full scan* takes much longer and is best done during a quiet time. To run immediately, click **Start Scan**.

	S.M.A.R.I. Scan	
ode:	Quick scan	
Start Scan		
Schedule scan		K.
Mode:	🔵 Quickiscan 🛛 🔕 Fulliscan	
Frequency:	Monthly 🗸	
Day of the month:	01 🗸	
Time:	AM 🗸 01 🗸 : 00 🗸	
Drive:	Drive 1	

Figure 131: S.M.A.R.T. Scan

Best practice is to automate the testing process, which can be done by setting a schedule. To run on a scheduled basis, tick the **Schedule scan** box, choose the **Mode** and specify a frequency and time using the dropdowns. Generally speaking, a monthly test is sufficient. As the scan can affect drive performance, it is best executed out of hours so as to avoid disruption.

Defragmentation

When data is stored on a mechanical hard drive, it is not necessarily held in one contiguous area. Rather, the operating system may have to break it down into multiple chunks in order to make use of the available storage space. Consider, for instance, if a video file of 2 GBytes has to be written to disc, but the largest amount of contiguous space remaining is only 1 GByte; clearly it cannot fit and so will have to be stored in separate segments. This fragmentation can affect disk performance, as the drive heads will be moving across the platters to locate the segments. *Defragmentation* is a process which re-organizes the data to ensure files are stored in contiguous areas.

Within Storage Manager, click on the Volume panel. Highlight a volume and click Management > File System. On the resultant panel, click Defragment then OK. The time taken will depend upon the capacity of the volume, the amount of data stored upon it and how badly fragmented it is. Note that this procedure only needs to be performed on an occasion basis, such as every six months or annually.

File System Scrubbing

Due to the nature of computer systems and disk drives, there is always the risk of potential data corruption. Invariably, corrupt data is not detected until an attempt is made to access it, by which time it is too late. To try and alleviate this problem, a process called *File System Scrubbing* can be used. This is an error detection process whereby data stored in a volume is systematically checked for any errors, which are then corrected using checksums or copies of data. File System Scrubbing is managed from within Storage Manager and is available for use on volumes formatted with the Btrfs filing system (it is not applicable to ext4).

Within Storage Manager, click the Volume panel. Highlight a volume and click Management > File System. On the resultant panel, click File system Scrubbing then OK. The time taken will depend upon the capacity of the volume, the amount of data stored upon it and how much (if any) repair work is needed. Note that this procedure only needs to be performed on an occasion basis, such as quarterly or every six months.

B≣ Overview	Create	Management -	Spare Drive	Femove	Snapshot Center	
C Volume	-	RAID SSD Caching	11 Good		403.31 G& ree of 461	39 GB
Drive Drive		File system		11.56%	te Materiale Materiale II.	
ISC3I	File system					
ISC3I LUN	Cetragme Complete Complete Etris scru Complete	nt mation helps organi d at: 1 m Scrubbing bbing vill check for f d at: 1 of the NAS will term	ce Jala on your ha 1/10/2020 PN 05:0 lie integity and au 1/13/2020 PN 05:1	d drives to optin b bmatcally repai 8 defragmenting t	s files if problems are four	nd.

Figure 132: Defragment and File System Scrubbing

IronWolf Health Management

If Seagate IronWolf drives are being used in the NAS, the *IronWolf Health Management* add-in can be downloaded from App Central (it may have already been installed automatically). This will integrate itself within Storage Manager to provide status information about the drives. Both IronWolf hard drives (HDDs) and Solid State Drives (SSDs) are supported.

8.5 Activity Monitor

The Activity Monitor, located on the Desktop, generates charts that provide real-time information about key sub-system performance, process information and drive usage. This information can be useful when trying to identify performance problems and bottlenecks in a system. For instance, if the NAS is short on memory then one option might be to upgrade the RAM, should that be an option on the particular model. Or, if network utilization is high then one option might be to add an additional network adapter (again, assuming that is an option for the model in question).

There are four sections: Performance, Processes, Drive Usage and Settings

Performance

The Performance screen consists of five tabs. The Overview tab gives an 'at a glance' summary of activity in five key areas: CPU, Memory, Network, Drive and iSCSI (iSCSI might only be present if it has been enabled). Each topic also has its own separate tab, which provides a larger chart with more detailed information.



Figure 133: Activity Monitor Performance screen

Processes

Free edition. Do not

The second screen - *Processes* - lists the processes running on the NAS. If the server appears busy or is performing slowly, this can help identify the culprit(s) which are using excessive CPU or memory. To sort by a column, click its name.

Performance	Processes				
C Processes	PID	Name	GPU (%) =	Status	Метогу
C Drive Usage	1001	Eigh-Eight	4.7	forming	0.62 MB
Settings	19004	ир	4.7	Running	1.97 MB
	3111	ezsynid	0.0	Sleeping	8.42 MB
	1212	logmand	0.0	Sleeping	7.3: MB
	2916	iscsid	0.0	Sleeping	6.28 MB
	1863	lighttpd	0.0	Sleeping	5.81 MB
	2960	snbd	0.0	Sleeping	5.84 MB
	1856	lighttpd	0.0	Sleeping	5.8) MB
	1862	lighttpd	0.0	Sleeping	5.82 MB
	3031	bremqf/a	0.0	Sleeping	5.69 MB
	1855	lighttp4	0.0	Sleeping	5.50 MB
	1852	lighttpd	0.0	Sleeping	5.48 MB

Figure 134: Process screen within Activity Monitor

Drive Usage

The Drive Usage section gives a visual representation of how storage space is being used on a volume. If the NAS has more than one volume, use the dropdown to select the one you are interested in. The category that most people will be interested in is the amount of free space. The category of 'Other' actually refers to the user data stored on the volume.



Figure 135: Drive Usage screen

Settings

The final screen – *Settings* – enables some of the characteristics of Activity Monitor to be adjusted. In particular, notifications for CPU and memory utilizations – with adjustable thresholds – can be set (for more information about notifications, see section <u>8.7 Notifications</u>). Having made changes, click **Apply**.

Activity Monitor			
Performance	Setings		
G Processes	Realtime duration :	15 minutes	~
Drive Usage	Enable usage history		
Settings	Enable notifications		
	CPU utilization warning threshold:	90%	¥
	Memory utilization warning threshold:	90%	¥
			Apply

Figure 136: Activity Monitor Settings

Accessing Activity Manager with AiMaster

Tap the Activity Manager icon on the main AiMaster screen. The utility is controlled using the four small icons at the bottom of the screen. Working from left to right, they provide access to CPU and Memory utilization; network performance; disk usage; list of running processes.



Figure 137: Activity Monitor within AiMaster

8.6 Locating a NAS

The ASUSTOR Control Center (ACC) utility has the ability to locate a NAS by beeping the buzzer and making the LEDs on the front of the unit flash. You might consider it unlikely that you would 'lose' a NAS and need such a facility, but there are several scenarios in which it is useful. For instance, you may be unfamiliar with the location of the NAS in someone else's home or office. Or, you might be in an environment where there are multiple units, maybe even dozens or hundreds of them in racks and finding the one you want could be a challenge.

To locate a NAS, load ACC on a computer. If the server is not listed, click **Scan**. Highlight the server and click **Action** followed by **Find Me**, then login to it using the administrator username and password. The server will begin buzzing and the power LED will flash. To stop it, click **Cancel**.

H] ACC (ASJSTO	R Control Center)					-		х
asus	tor					Engl	sh	
0.5	Я _{Open}	Convect	ADM Update	(j) Sever	Action			
Nane	1 IP 1	Model I a	Serial Number 2005-11047	MAC Address	Image: Second Secon	I	En	able

Figure 138: Locating a NAS using ACC

Locating a NAS using AiMaster

Free edition.

Within AiMaster, tap the **Settings** wheel in the top right-hand corner of the screen, followed by **Find Me**. To stop it, tap the small panel then tap **Cancel**.

8.7 Notifications

Whilst it is important to check the server on a regular basis, it may not always be practical to do so in person. For instance, the person responsible – you, presumably - may not be located on the premises. Also, it is better to deal with some problems as soon as they arise, rather than learn about them later. For these reasons, ADM can pro-actively advise when issues occur, using automatic notifications sent by email, SMS, or pushed to a mobile device. However, as the SMS method uses commercial services which may not be available worldwide, we will not cover that method.

Setting Up Email Notifications

To setup email notifications, click **Preferences** > **General** > **Notification**. On the **Send** tab, click **Add**.

Setings		• • •
Gereral	Send Receive	Push Notification
Netvork	You can configure the notifice	ation method and the sender accounts here. The maximum number of senders is 20.
Regional Options	AH Add	
Ø Hartware	Ty Type:	E-nai v
Notification	Service provide	ier: Others ~
ADM Delender	E-mail:	support@acma.org
Cerificate Manager	Subject	ASUS FCR notification frem server
1 ADM Uplate	SMTP server.	smb.acree.org
Network Recycle Bin	SMTP port:	25 0
K Energy Saver	SMTP aut	herication required
EZ-Connect	Research	supportgacme.org
Manual Connect	SS/TLS	ensyption required
Factory Default	Send a Test	t E-mail
Registration		
		OK Canen

Figure 139: Configuring email notifications

The *Type* dropdown should be set to **E-Mail**. Click the *Service provider* dropdown: there is built-in support for Google, Microsoft and Yahoo email services. If you prefer to use another or your own organization's email service, choose *Others* and enter the SMTP details (server name, port number, email address, authentication details), which should be available from whoever runs or controls your email service. Enter the name and password of the account sending the emails. If desired, overtype the *Subject*. Click the **Send a Test E-mail** button and enter the address of the recipient. Assuming the test message is received, all is well and you can click **OK**.

Having setup the sending side, the recipients of notification emails can now be defined, of which there can be a maximum of 20. Click the **Receive** tab and on the resultant tab click **Add**. Enter the email address of the recipient and tick the box(es) for the desired notification types. Click the **Send a Test E-mail** button; assuming the test message is received, you can then click **OK**.

Suggestion: notifications are best restricted to error and/or critical events only.

E-mai: Notification: Send a Test E-mail	louiseb@acme.org	Error	
Notification: Send a Test E-mail	 Information Warning 	Error Critical	
Send a Test E-mail	U Warning	Critical	
Send a Test E-mail			×
		044	
		OK	Cancel
	Figure 140: Setting u	p an email recipient	
	0 0		
	L		
	0		
	CO Y		
	0		
•••			
NY NY			

Setting Up Email Notifications

Notifications can also be sent to mobile devices, such as iOS and Android smartphones and tablets. This is done through AiMaster, so this needs to be installed and working. Within AiMaster, tap the Settings cogwheel then tap Push Notification and make sure that it is enabled. You should also check the notification settings on the device itself to ensure that AiMaster has the appropriate permissions.

On the server side, click Preferences > General > Notification. On the Push Notification tab there should already be an entry for the server, but it will not yet be working. Tick the Enable Push notification service box and tick the box(es) for the desired notification types (suggestion: notifications are best restricted to errors and/or critical events only). The QR codes are for downloading AiMaster, so if this is already installed you can ignore them. Click OK. Returning to the main screen, there is a useful Test button. It may take a few minutes for the test message to appear, so there is no need to worry about any delay.



Figure 141: Setting up push notifications



9.1 Overview

One of the most popular uses of a home network is for the storage and playback of media such as music and videos and the viewing of photographs. The NAS is able to playback the stored media onto a variety of devices including computers, gaming consoles, tablets, smartphones, smart TVs and streaming devices. Some ASUSTOR models are equipped with a HDMI port, enabling them to be connected directly to a suitable television set and to act as a home theater media player, using an app called *ASUSTOR Portal* and which is described in section 12.3 ASUSTOR Portal.

ASUSTOR offer a wide range of multimedia apps, including:

DLNA Media Server – a universal system for media playback to many types of devices SoundsGood – for playback of music and audio files *LooksGood* – for playing back videos and movies *Photo Gallerv 3* – for managing and displaying photographs and other images Hi-Res Player - enables playback of high-resolution audio files, such as DSD and FLAC ple's. *iTunes Server* – enables playback of music on PCs and Macs using Apple's iTunes and Music apps

9.2 UPnP Media Server V2

Freed

DLNA is the abbreviation for *Digital Living Network Alliance*. It is a standard for interconnecting home network devices so they can stream and play multimedia. The goal is that DLNA devices can do this without worrying about passwords, network protocols and other technical issues. Many devices are DLNA-compliant including computers, smart televisions, media streamers such as Roku, Apple TV and Chromecast, gaming boxes such as Xbox and PlayStation, smartphones, Blu-ray players and suitably equipped audio systems. The NAS can be turned into a DLNA server by installing the *UPnP Media Server V2* app, downloadable from App Central (be sure to download this version, rather than the much older *UPnP Media Server*).

UPaP Media S	Server V2			
General Ad	dvanced			
- Information				
Server name:	server		Rename	
Status:	Ready			
Last scan:	-		Scan New	
Music:	Þ			
Photo:	2			
Video:	э			
- Media Source -				
Add Edit	Remove			
Name		Path		
Nedia		/Media		
Music		Music		
1 N	ge 1 of 1	N 1 5		Displaying 1-2 of 2
1	110000			

Initially, UPnP Media Server V2 has a spartan appearance:

Figure 142: UPnP Media Server V2 immediately following installation

The first thing to do is define where the media files are located, which is done in the *Media Source* section of the app. During installation, a shared folder called *Media* will have been created; you can use this and/ or any other folder. In this example, we already have some videos stored in a shared folder call *Video*, so we will add this. Click **Add**; in the resultant popup give the source a name and click the **Browse** button to navigate the filing system and choose your folder:

Information		Directory
Servername: Status Last skan: Music Photo Video Mecia Source Add Edit	server Reedy - 0 Add Name: Video Path: © Browse	R Create Folder S > Media > Music > Public > Extended > Video
Name Media Musis	ск	> ⊡:Web CK Cancel

Figure 143: Specify the media sources

Having specified the media sources, click the **Scan Now** button, which will cause UPnP Media Server V2 to index the files; depending on the number and type of files, plus the performance of the NAS, this may take some time. Whenever changes are made subsequently, such as adding more media files or additional source folders, you should re-index.

Next, click the **Advanced** tab. The first section, called *Advanced*, allows the network interface to be defined on servers that have more than one. You might want to do this if a lot of media devices are being used, for example, in a household with several smart TVs you could specify Lan2 for the media server, thus freeing up Lan1 for 'ordinary' traffic.

The *Media Receiver* section allows 'receivers' (that is, DLNA clients) to have or not to have access to the media server. For instance, if you did not want the LG Smart TV in this example to have access you would remove the tick.

Free edition

	10 12	Receiver				
General Adv	beorg	Refresh	Reset			
Advanced	(and consider	Bowley	IF address	Device	Description	
internation.		1	192.168.1.100	Generic UPyP/DLNA Device	DEFAULT	
 Media Receiver – Here you san sel the me 	dia reschers that can be		192.168.1.110	Genero UPYPIDLNA Device	L3 Shell IV	
Receiver		2	192.168.129	Python-anito/2.7	DEMAULT	
Language						
UPhP client Language	English					
Transcoring						
Const slow UPri	V2 Server to transcer					Avely
					Junit Canad	

Figure 144: Media Receivers

The *Language* section does exactly what you would expect. *Transcoding* is a process where the resolution of videos is optimized (reduced) to match the client device as, for instance, there is no point in sending a 4K resolution to a television set that works at a maximum resolution of 720p. Transcoding uses a lot of resources on the NAS, so you may wish to disable this feature on less powerful models. If you do decide to use it, leave the box unticked, then click **Preferences** > **General** > **Video**. There are three options: *Do not convert, Automatically convert* and *Always ask*. If you choose the second one, conversion will take place during off-peak hours, to avoid impacting on regular activities and usage. To define this time, click the **Off-peak Hours** tab. Use the mouse cursor to 'paint' the peak and off-peak hours, else use dropdown to choose a pre-defined scheme. Click **Apply**.

tree odition. pondt


Figure 145: Defining Peak Time Settings

At this point you should be able to connect your DLNA client to the server. As DLNA devices vary considerably, there is no single method for doing so. Some clients, for instance Windows PCs, will see the media server within Windows Explorer/File Explorer. Double-click the server entry and the computer's default media player should open – you should then be able to access photo, music and videos (in the case of Windows Media Player, the server will be listed underneath the *Other Libraries* section). On other devices, such as smart TVs and set-top boxes, it may be necessary to explicitly go into network settings or there may be an option to search for media servers - refer to the manufacturer's instructions or website for details.

9.3 SoundsGood

SoundsGood is an application that allows a music collection to be held and managed on the NAS and played back through a browser or streamed to other devices. It is downloaded from App Central. During installation, additional supporting components may also be installed. Upon completion, an icon is placed on the Desktop.

As part of the installation process, a shared folder called *Music* is automatically created. Start off by copying your music to this folder; files should be in a widely used format, such as MP3 or WAV. Once this is done, click the SoundsGood icon, which will cause it to open in a new browser tab:

All Songe Album						Q×	with .				۲
 Al Bongs 								E52 songs, 14	i houra 47 n	sinuteo	^
+ 0										1	XX
Centries		7164		Abun	Time	Articl	Genre		Raing		
C Record Asset		л	Seven years	ENV	225	Norah Janes/	Easy	0			
C: Recently Pizyod	h	л	Shoot The Moon	Enty	3:66	Norah Janas	Easy	Ģ			
Montpayed		л	The Galan	HUTICUIS	628	FIDOWCOD Mac		Ø			
>å Bandom 100		л	The Long Day is Over	Enty	244	Norah Janes/	Easty	ę			1
Piayina A		л	The Nearross Of rise	Env	3.07	Norah Junes/	Eany	Ø			
φ Favoria		μ	Ture Ne On	Enty	234	Norah Janés/	Esty	Ŷ			
		л	You Make We Fed 30 Y.	Emy	2.05	Prom Shaba	Easy	0	1.4.4		
		Д	You'd Be So Now Te Co	Enery	2:05	Frank Sinatra	Easy	Ŷ			
		л	Back In The USSR	1997-1970 (Di	2.45	The Boalles	Род	\heartsuit	1.1		
Shoot line yoon		,П	Halp/	1952-1955 (DL -	2:20	The Boarlies	Pop	Q	-		
	3	л	I Feel the Earth Mone	Tapectry	3:00	Garole King	Rede	\heartsuit			
╡║┝ ┉─	+			*** 📿	<u></u>	≅ ⇔ :	3 4 4) -		(·.)		

Figure 146: SoundsGood, All Songs view

The music can be viewed and sorted in various ways such as by song title, album, artist, genre and so on, which can be done by clicking on the main categories at the top of the screen and/or by clicking on the captions of the columns. Titles can be displayed as a text list or as icons.

There are numerous options for playing back music:

- Highlight a track and click the play icon, or double-click a track, and it will play on the computer you are using via SoundsGood and though the browser.
- If the Music folder is being accessed from a computer, double-click a track and it should playback via the computer's default audio application e.g. Windows Media Player, Groove Music, QuickTime etc.
- If the NAS has a HDMI connection, it can play through that using ASUSTOR Portal.

Access to SoundsGood is controlled on an individual user basis. Go into Preferences > App Privileges, highlight the SoundsGood app and click the Edit button. Place ticks against the users who should have access and click OK. Next, go to Preferences > Shared Folders, highlight the *Music* folder and click the Access Rights button. Place ticks in the appropriate columns; if you want them to be able to add additional tracks to the shared *Music* folder give them Read-Write (RW) access, otherwise give them

Read-Only (RO) access. Click **OK**. Suggestion: if you want to make SoundsGood available to many users, consider creating a dedicated group e.g. *musicusers* and give access to it. If you want everyone to have it, give access to the built-in *users* group.

AiMusic

AiMusic is an app for listening to music on smartphones and tablets. It can operate in two modes: in the first mode it streams directly from the NAS to the mobile device, whereas in the second mode it plays files which have been downloaded to the device and stored locally. This second mode allows it to be used when offline, such as when travelling or without an internet connection. AiMusic is available as a free download for iOS and Android from the respective app stores.

When running for the first time, work through the overview and eventually there is a screen offering a choice between **Add NAS** and *Browse offline music*. Choose the former, acknowledge the privacy statement and specify the details of the server by tapping the plus sign (+) in the top right-hand corner of the screen. If you are connected locally you can let the app find your server on the network via Auto Discovery, else manually specify the name or IP address. If you also want to be able to use AiMusic remotely you should enter your Cloud ID, which you may have registered during the installation of ADM (else see section <u>10.2 Setting up EZ-Connect</u> for how to do so). It is suggested that you flip the HTTPS switch to the 'On' position to improve security.



Figure 147: AiMusic, on iPad

Once connected, the music can be viewed and sorted in multiple ways e.g. by album, artist, genre and so on. Having found a track, simply tap to play it.

To download a song or album for local (offline) playback, tap the 'three dot' menu against it then tap **Download**.

To switch between NAS and local modes, tap the three-line menu in the top left-hand corner of the screen and choose between the NAS or the Local Device. In local mode, you can only playback songs that you have downloaded from the NAS. Any music on the device from other sources (e.g. the Music or iTunes app in the case of Apple devices) is not accessible through AiMusic. Free edition. Donot copy of this time.

9.4 LooksGood

LooksGood is ASUSTOR's web-based application for watching videos and movies, played back within an internet browser. It is downloadable from App Central (see section <u>12.2 App Central</u>). Additional components are required and if these are not already in place they will be downloaded and installed as well, which will add to the installation time.

On a suitably equipped computer, DVDs can be 'ripped' into a format such as MP4 and these copies can be played back from the NAS, thus protecting the originals against wear and tear. It may be necessary to experiment to determine the video format that gives best results, but some people report that MP4 format videos created by tools such as *Handbrake* and *DVDFab* work well. Be aware that the copying of commercial DVDs is prohibited in many countries and local copyright and other legal restrictions should be observed. Place your ripped videos into the shared folder called *Video*, which is created automatically during the installation of *LooksGood*. Suggestion: if you have many videos it might take several hours to copy them to the server. Rather than do this from your computer to the server over the network, it might be quicker to first copy them to a USB drive, then plug the drive into the NAS and copy them using File Explorer.

To function correctly, LooksGood requires that port forwarding is correctly configured and this may need to be done manually. To do so, click **Preferences** > **Manual Connect** > **EZ-Router**. In the *Port Forwarding* section, click **Edit**. On the resultant panel, find the entry for *app#LooksGood* (you may have to scroll down), make sure the box is ticked and click **OK**. The entry for *app#LooksGood* will be added to the main EZ-Router screen, which can now be closed.

0	Settings			n tan san tan tan tan tan tan selapakén Na disa disa disa disa disa disa disa	
٥	General	DDNS EZ-	Router		
₽	Network	EZ-Router Setap			
6	Regional Options	This cas help you to phone)	EdR		
Ø	Hardware	Deadlivate	Please select the service with which you want to	set up post forwarting:	
0	Notification	Status:	Description	Port	Protocel
Δ.	ADM Defender	- Port Forwarding	C E Rome sance	873	TOP
5	Centricate Manager	Edil Orifon	C Common Unix Printing System	631	TCP. UDF
٤	ADM Update	Description	C TFTP Server service	69	UOP
123	MARLINE MARRIER HIS	SFTP service	C SNMP service	161, 162	TCP. UDP
22	sework roicice on	Raync service	C DHCP Server	53	TCP. UDF
W,	Energy Saver	ADN Wet service	C vecsacket_text	5051	TCP. UDP
Ŷ	EZ-Geneet	acoFVPN Server	C S appr/PH Server	1723, 1194, 1701, 506,	TOP: UDP
803	Manual Connect		C app#Media Cost	5035, 6005, 6010, 4011,	TOP. UDP
+	Fadoy Jefault	-	booCeshodwayee 🔤 🛈	0000, 0101, 0002, 9003,	TOP
CI.	Registration	·		ЭК	Carcel

Figure 148: Setup port forwarding for LooksGood

Click the Desktop icon for LooksGood, which will cause it to open in a new browser window. The first screen is a reminder about port forwarding, which we have just checked. Tick the **Do not show this again** box and click **Next**. The second screen has QR barcodes for downloading AiVideos, a mobile app for viewing videos. Tick the **Do not show this again** box and click **Next**. The third screen is basically a reminder about additional capabilities and features; again, tick the **Do not show this again** box and click

Next. On the fourth screen, click the **Start** button at the bottom of the screen and click **OK** on the screen after that to display the **Settings** screen in LooksGood:

•	Satings		R	admin	۲
ā	Library Madia Converter TV Ro	oondings			
121					
ŭ.	-				
÷.	Library usdaw interval	31 Hearts			
\odot	Dalauti Linanaa				
٩		Search for information about movies/TV shows in th	he corraspending language		
-0	> voues	Priçanı	a o 💶		
55	> TV Shows	Friglian	≙ ○		
4) Home Viceos	English	a o		
۲					
24					
8.9					
6					

Figure 149: Settings screen for LooksGood

Click the plus sign (+) which at the right-hand side of the entry for Movies, as indicated above. The resultant panel is for specifying the location of the videos; any folder can be used, but we will use the *Video* folder that the app created and in which we placed our movies. Highlight your choice and click **Yes**:

Free edition. Do h



Figure 150: Specify the location of your videos

Upon returning to the previous screen, tick the **Update library periodically** box and set the Library update interval e.g. to 24 Hours. Click **Apply**. Optionally, you could choose to store recorded TV shows and your home videos in other locations, which you can also specify. The videos will now be indexed; the amount of time for this depends the number of videos and the processing power of the NAS but can be considerable. Eventually they will appear on the Movies tab, which is selectable by clicking its icon (indicated below). The titles can be viewed as thumbnails or as a detailed list and the view can be filtered in different ways e.g. by Year, Genre and Actor.



Figure 151: Movie screen in LooksGood

The information for the movies – artwork, synopsis, credits and such - is retrieved over the internet but may sometimes be incomplete or missing altogether. Movies which cannot be identified are listed on the **Unknown** tab. In such instances, the information can be added manually. To do so:

Move the mouse cursor over the thumbnail. Click the mini-menu indicated by three dots (...) and click **Edit** from the pop-up:



Free edition

Figure 152: Movie with missing information

On the resultant panel, the information can be typed in. However, there is also a 'Search Internet' panel and sometimes typing in the name of the movie and clicking **Search** will find a suitable candidate, as in this case. Highlight the candidate movie and click **OK** to update the listing.



Figure 153: Updating movie with missing information

To play a video, move the mouse cursor over the thumbnail and click the small 'Play' icon. You may be offered a choice of video resolution for the playback: the higher the number, the better the quality, but if you were connected remotely you may need to choose a lower resolution because of the speed of the internet connection. Another option is to simply click **Auto**. Click **Play** and the movie will open in a new browser tab for playback. If the mouse cursor is allowed to hover over the bottom of the screen, a status bar and controls for pausing the movie and changing the volume will appear.

Access to LooksGood can be controlled on an individual user basis. Go into Preferences > App Privileges, highlight the LooksGood app and click the Edit button. Place ticks against the users who should have access and click OK. Next, go to Preferences > Shared Folders, highlight the *Video* folder and click the Access Rights button. Place ticks in the appropriate columns; if you want them to be able to add additional videos to the shared *Video* folder give them Read-Write (RW) access, otherwise give them Read-Only (RO) access. Click OK. Suggestion: if you want to make LooksGood available to many users, consider creating a dedicated group e.g. *videousers* and give access to it. If you want everyone to have it, give access to the built-in *users* group.

Freed

AiVideos

AiVideos is an app for watching videos on smartphones and tablets, designed to work in conjunction with LooksGood on the server. It is available as a free download for iOS and Android from the respective app stores. Having installed it and acknowledged the privacy statement, the first thing to do is specify the details of the server by tapping the plus sign (+) in the top left-hand corner of the screen. If you are connected locally you can let the app find your server on the network via Auto Discovery, else manually specify the name or IP address. If you also want to be able to use AiVideos remotely you should enter your Cloud ID, which you may have registered during the installation of ADM (else see section 10.2). Setting up EZ-Connect for how to do so). It is suggested that you flip the HTTPS switch to the 'On' position to improve security.

The interface mimics that of the browser interface of LooksGood. The titles can be viewed as thumbnails or as a detailed list. The view can be filtered in different ways e.g. by Year, Genre and Actor.

App De	re 0814 Mas 16 Nev				-+++-	Ì
Ξ		Movies				
items	:10				Ð	88
all.	Family Gay Foac to Germany.mp4 (/vclume1//ideo) 2010-08-08					
職	The Day the Earth Stood S60					
10 Mare	A Taste of Honey					
	Accident.mp4 (//olumel/Vided)					
	Casablanca					
-	Family Gay Foac to the Multiverse mp4 (/volume1/Video)					
	Orpheus 1890-04-29					
20	From Up on Popsy Hill					
	🔄 Recently Added 🗈 🕫 🏦 Year 🗍	enra	The Actor	🗒 Anorm	(?) trikinowa	

Figure 154: AiVideos running on iPad

To watch a video, tap it. An information screen about the video is displayed – tap the 'Play' icon to continue, then the Local Play option on the subsequent screens.

Videos can be downloaded to the portable device so they can be played back when there is no network connection, for example whilst travelling. Against each video are three small dots, which represent a menu. Tap it and choose the **Download** option.

9.5 Photo Gallery 3

Freed

Photo Gallery 3 is an application from ASUSTOR, downloadable from App Central, that allows photo collections to be managed on the NAS and viewed through an internet browser or on a mobile device. Launching Photo Gallery 3 will cause it to open in a new browser tab:



Figure 155: Photo Gallery 3

Each user receives their own folder, called *MyPhoto* and which resides in their personal *Home* folder on the server - any photos stored here are private to them. The installation of Photo Gallery 3 also creates a shared folder called *PhotoGallery*; if there is a requirement to have photos than multiple users can see e.g. family photos in a domestic environment, then they can be placed there.

The first time Photo Gallery 3 is used there may be a delay as the photos are indexed and, depending on the number and size of them, plus the overall performance of the NAS, this may be considerable. Thereafter the photos will be displayed, organized by date in a scrollable timeline format. The view can be switched to Albums or Folders:



Figure 156: Photo Gallery 3, timeline view

At the top of the screen are icons to upload additional photos, search, plus set filters e.g. restrict view to a range of dates. When photos are added, there may be a warning about a delay caused by indexing.

	Keyword	
. 0	File type	Ali
ditte	Date	11/17/2020 ~ 11/17/2017
		Reset Search

Figure 157: Upload, Search and Filter options

To view a particular photo, click it. Hovering the mouse cursor over it will cause controls to be displayed, enabling the photo to fill the window, downloaded to the local computer, rotated or played as part of a slideshow. Controls are provided to view the previous and next photos; there is also a 'film strip' control at the bottom of the screen. To zoom into a picture, double-click whilst viewing it.



Figure 158: Working with an individual photo

When finished viewing photos, close Photo Gallery 3 by closing the browser tab.

Freedi

Access to Photo Gallery 3 can be controlled on an individual user basis. Go into Preferences > App Privileges, highlight the Photo Gallery 3 app and click the Edit button. Place ticks against the users who should have access then click OK. Suggestion: if you want to make Photo Gallery 3 available to many users, consider creating a dedicated group e.g. *photousers* and give access to it. If you want everyone to have it, give access to the built-in *users* group.

AiFoto 3

Photos and videos stored on the server can be viewed on smartphones and tablets using the *AiFoto 3* app, available for iOS and Android and downloadable from the respective App Stores (important: be sure to download *AiFoto 3* rather than the earlier *AiFoto* app).

When running it for the first time, it will ask for access to the photos stored on the device, which you should grant. There is a quick overview, which you can work though, then enter your server and login details. It is suggested you enter your Cloud ID, which you may have registered during the installation of ADM (else see section <u>10.2 Setting up EZ-Connect</u> for how to do so), as this will enable you to use the app remotely.

Photos are displayed as thumbnails on a 'photo wall'. The view can be switched from this to Albums or Folders. The search facility and 'three dot' menu in the corner of the screen can be used to filter the selection of photos. Tap an individual photo to view it in detail, at which point you can also use pinch'n'zoom to magnify it further. Photos can be downloaded onto the device, so they can be viewed offline.



Figure 159: AiFoto 3 running on iPad

AiFoto 3 can be configured to backup photos taken on the device to the server. To enable this, tap the three line 'More' option. On the resultant screen, tap Photo Backup and slide the switch to the 'On' position. There is considerable control over the process: you can choose to backup photos from now on or include the ones already on the device; you can specify that photos only are backed up (i.e. exclude videos, which may be large in size); you can restrict uploads to Wi-Fi only (you may want to do this

		···· •
<	Photo Backup	Do
Phote Backup		
connected NAS		
BACKUP RULES		
From now on		
All photos There are 45 items in y	your nobile device	
Photos only		C
Wi-Fi only		
Only when charg	ping	
	Photos I //burns I folder I faska 📃 More	
	Figure 160: Photo Backup options	
	Figure 160: Photo Backup options	
Citi	Figure 160: Photo Backup options	
C COLLI	Figure 160: Photo Backup options	

unless you have an unlimited or generous cellular/mobile data plan). Finally, you can restrict uploads to only when the device is charging, to avoid excessive battery usage whilst out and about:

9.6 Other Multimedia Apps

ASUSTOR provide a wide range of multimedia applications and additional ones are available from third parties. These apps may provide additional and improved capabilities, interface to a wider variety of devices for playback, or may just be more familiar or preferable to some people. Some of these are cross-platform systems which, although they run on ASUSTOR, were not specifically designed with it in mind and may not be quite as user-friendly as native ADM apps.

Plex

A good example of this is the highly popular *Plex Media Server*; in fact, may people specifically invest in a NAS system just in order to run this widely regarded piece of software. Some of its features include:

- Ability to consolidate all your media videos, music, photos in one place
- Support for virtually all media types and file formats
- Access to your media from any location worldwide
- Mobile Sync, enabling media to be viewed offline on tablets and smartphones
- Share media with friends and family
- Parental controls
- Customizable playlists
- Access to live TV, with recording (DVR) capabilities

An official Plex Media Server can be downloaded and installed from App Central. In order to use Plex Media Server, it is necessary to have an account with Plex. Also, some features require a paid subscription.

Most ASUSTOR models can run the Plex Media Server. However, entry level and less powerful models may not support hardware transcoding, which enables Plex to reformat videos into formats and resolutions which are better suited to playing on portable devices.

Plex clients, for connecting devices to the Plex Media Server, are available for Windows, Internet Browsers, Android, iOS, Apple TV, Roku, Amazon Fire TV, Chromecast, Xbox, PlayStation, Nvidia Shield and selected Smart TVs.

iTunes Server

This app from ASUSTOR turns the NAS into an iTunes server than can stream music and videos to Macs (using *Music* or *iTunes*) and Windows PCs (using *iTunes*). However, it does not work with iOS devices.

ASUSTOR Portal

The ASUSTOR Portal is not a multimedia app as such, but gives NAS models equipped with HDMI access to streaming services such as Amazon Prime and Netflix. It is covered separately in section <u>12.3</u> ASUSTOR Portal.



10.1 Overview

Being able to access data remotely is an important requirement for most people and there are multiple ways of doing so with ASUSTOR NAS. Firstly, the NAS can be accessed using nothing more than a browser from any internet-connected device. Secondly, there is *EZ Sync*, which is analogous to a private version of *Dropbox*. Thirdly, there is *DataSync Center*, which integrates the NAS with popular cloud-based file sharing services such as *Google Drive*, *OneDrive*, *Dropbox* and others. Finally, it is possible to setup a *Virtual Private Network* (VPN), which may be of particular interest to business users. Computers or portable devices such as tablets and smartphones can be used with these connection methods.

In order to access the NAS remotely, it first needs to be connected securely to the internet and configured in such a manner that it can be 'seen' from outside the home or office. There are two ways of doing so: a simple and straightforward method that will suit most home and many small business users, plus a more a en advanced method for more demanding requirements and which requires a certain amount of technical

10.2 Setting up EZ-Connect

EZ-Connect provides an easy, straightforward mechanism for remotely accessing the NAS and works as a relay service, passing data to and from computers and the NAS over the internet via ASUSTOR. No data is stored at ASUSTOR itself and it always remains your data on your computers. Because the service uses standard web protocols it removes the need for techniques such as port forwarding, router configuration and domain services in most instances. This also means remote access is often available in many places where there is no opportunity to make technical changes to the underlying environment, such as in schools, colleges, workplaces and so on. *EZ-Connect* is suitable for most home and small business users.

To setup EZ-Connect you first need an ASUSTOR ID. You may have registered for one during the installation of ADM, else you can do it now by clicking **Preferences** > **Registration**. Click the **Create new account** link and complete the resultant form. For the ASUSTOR ID, use an existing email address.

Go to **Preferences** > **EZ-Connect** and tick the **Enable EZ-Connect Service** box. Enter a name for the *Cloud ID*, which will become the internet address of the server. This step is not intuitive, as rather than type in the provided field directly you need to click the **Rename** button and type it in there. The Cloud ID can be up to 32 characters in length and can largely be whatever you want, with the proviso that all the obvious names have long since been taken. You could, for instance, base it on the name of your household or organization. Click **OK**, then **Apply** on the original screen.

Setings			
Gereral	EZ-Connect		
Network	ASUSTOR makes it easy	for you to connect to your 4AS snytime, anywhere, simply by enabling	the E2Cennest
C Regional Options	service below and signing	gup for a Cloud D. act Service	
Hartware	Please name a set o	feasy-to-remember Goud Ds. This set of Ds can be used to access to	the NAS anylime,
Notification	anywhere.	0 Berame	4
ADM Detender			
Cerificate Manager		Rename	
T ADM Uptate		Name: Limited to 32 characters	
Netvork Recycle Bin		Note: Now yourmay use your new Cloud ID to connect to your NAS.	
K Energy Saver			
C FZ-Connect		6K Canad	
Manual Connect		L	
 Factory Default 			
Registration			/ pply

Figure 161: Setting up EZ-Connect

The *EZ-Connect Configuration Wizard* will now run, which takes under one minute. This might result in a few errors and warnings, but provided the *Enable Internet Passthrough* and *Enable Cloud ID Service* entries have green ticks against them, then you should be good to go. Click **Next**, followed by **Finish** to return to the updated EZ-Connect screen, which will have been updated and will now include QR codes for connecting mobile devices.



Figure 162: EZ-Connect Configuration Wizard & updated screen

At this point the NAS should be accessible over the internet. Its address consists of the Cloud ID followed by *ezconnect.to*, for example if you had called it *smithfamily* then the address would be *http://smithfamily.ezconnect.to* and if you enter this address in a browser you should see the standard ADM login screen of your NAS. As this this method of access is browser based, it is available to Windows, Mac, Linux, iPad and other platforms. ASUSTOR also have a dedicated utility for connecting Windows PCs, called *ASUSTOR EZ Connect*. Apps for mobile devices – *AiMaster, AiData, AiMusic, AiFoto* and *AiDownload* – can also connect using EZ-Connect.

Note: You may not be able to test remote connectivity from inside the home or office using your standard internet connection, as this requires a feature called NAT Loopback which most but not all routers support. To confirm things are working correctly, testing should be done from outside the office or home, for example by using a wireless hotspot in a coffee shop; alternatively, use a separate internet connection, such as a mobile broadband connection or a smartphone that supports tethering.

Freeedit

10.3 ASUSTOR EZ Connect Client for Windows PCs

ASUSTOR EZ Connect is a utility for Windows that allows easy connection to the NAS from remote locations. It is downloadable from the ASUSTOR website; during the installation, other supporting components may be downloaded and installed. Having installed it, click **Start** and enter the Cloud ID you registered earlier:

ALC (ASISTOR EZ Connect)	Welcor	ne!	English V
	Add Con Please enter the C Cloud ID	nection loud ID for your NAS How do I find the Cloud ID for my1	NAS2 Cancel

Figure 163: Adding a connection

When prompted, enter your username and password. The first time it is run, a short tour is displayed, which you can work through or close. Upon a successful connection, the main screen appears as follows:

Free odition

AEC (ASISTOR EZ Connect)							- 0	×
asustor								
+ 💭 Add Map Drive	≡/ tet	Reconnect	(C) Abot	Ø Urmourt	مهر الم	Remove	Port Information	
CTACS (admir server	1)							

Figure 164: ASUSTOR EZ Connect main screen

Highlight the server and click the **Open** icon and you will be taken to the ADM Desktop, where you can use it in the normal manner, exactly as if you were at home or in the office.

Mapping a drive will enable you to use files and folders from within File Explorer/Windows Explorer and standard Windows applications. Click the **Map Drive** icon; select a folder and choose a drive letter from the dropdown e.g. P for Public, H for Home etc. If the **Auto-mount when utilities startup** box is ticked, then the drive will be available every time the computer is used. Click **Finish**.



Figure 165: Mapping a drive

10.4 ASUSTOR EZ Sync

Most people will be familiar with cloud-based syncing services such as *Dropbox*, *OneDrive*, *Google Drive* and so on. The basic idea is simple: somewhere on the internet is an amount of private space for your usage – think of it as being like a USB memory stick in the sky. On your computer is a folder corresponding to that space, along with synchronization software. Anything you put in that folder is automatically copied or 'synced' to that space on the internet. If you then install the sync software on another computer, it will have a copy of whatever is on the first one. Whenever anything changes on one computer, the change is reflected automatically on the other.

Whilst incredibly useful and popular, these public cloud services have limitations. Firstly, although they usually give some free storage space, it may not be very much and if you need more you have to pay for it. And, whilst these services may be relatively affordable, a regular monthly payment over several years may eventually amount to more than the cost of a NAS. Secondly, most services have restrictions on file sizes and how much data you can store on them. Finally, some people are just not comfortable with the idea of their data being held by Microsoft or Google or someone else. *ASUSTOR EZ Sync* gets around all of these issues: it is free to obtain and use; there are no practical restrictions on space and usage; data remains stored on your own server, meaning everything is under your control. Put simply – *ASUSTOR EZ Sync EZ Sync* enables you to have a *private cloud*. It is thus particularly suitable for people who travel away from home or the office where their NAS is located but who need to access their data.

ASUSTOR EZ Sync is a utility for Windows that allows easy connection to the NAS, both from within the office as well as from remote locations. It is downloadable from the ASUSTOR website; during the installation, other supporting components may also be downloaded and installed. Having installed it, click **Start** and enter the Cloud ID you registered earlier, along with your user name and password. It is suggested that you tick the **Connect securely (HTTPS)** box. Click **Next**. Note: if you only ever intend to use EZ Sync whilst in the home or office, you could click the **Select NAS** button and choose the NAS from the list.

		Light +
	Welcome!	
ASJ		×
	Add Connection	
	Plase fill out the following:	
	CIAC3	KE NAS 💿
ſ	louiseb	
	Connett security (4TTPS)	
	Para post	
L		

Figure 166: Adding a connection

On the second panel you designate the folders to be synced. The basic principle here is to choose a shared folder on the PC and one on the NAS that EZ Sync will then keep in sync. Click the small icons on the right-hand side of the panel to select folders; for the PC location, you might choose the user's documents folder, whereas for the NAS location there is a built-in folder called EZ Sync for each individual user.

There are three possibilities for the *Synchronization Settings* dropdown. Most commonly you would want **Synchronization (2-way)**, which will cause the folders to mirror each other. However, you could choose *PC to NAS*, which would just back up the PC's folder to the NAS, or *NAS to PC*, which would do the opposite.

Synchronization Settings	Synchronization (2-way)	
PC location	C/Users\louiseb\Documents	
NAS Location	EZ Sync	0
Select files and folders		

Having specified the folders, click Next.

Freed

Figure 167: Specify the folders for synchronization

The subsequent panel enables filters to be specified. This prevents certain categories of files being synced and allows file size limits to be specified. For instance, you might not want to sync temporary files or videos larger than a certain size. Each of the categories can be expanded by clicking its chevron (arrow), enabling specific file extensions to be excluded/included e.g. you could sync DOCX, PPTX and XLSX files but no other Document types.



Figure 168: Filters

Having clicked **Finish**, a quick overview of the process is displayed and the main EZ Sync screen is shown. From here the status can be reviewed; the paired folders on the PC and NAS can be opened; synced folders can be added, edited or deleted. If you have access to more than one NAS, additional synchronization tasks for them can be added. There is also a widget placed on the taskbar. To sync files from the computer, just drag then into the designated folder on the PC. Synchronization occurs immediately, subject to the speed of your connection.

Free edition.

and server	Status	Tacks	1.10		0 0	þ	
	Jubil	64	OpenPC	Open Muli	Delete		
	sync Direction	P. locator	n I	RAS LOC - Aprillio	ations Recont		i
	₽÷Œ	C:Suser/louisebubo	cuments (2 Sync				
							the second se
+							
+					server (boolised)	Dute	
+ 1				•	surver (Insied) Complete	Pasa	Adjuštitok (z. Syme Complete

rure 169: Main screen a

10.5 Dynamic DNS (DDNS)

The remote access capability of EZ-Connect as described in this chapter will suit many people. As an alternative to the ASUSTOR ID, it is possible to use *Dynamic DNS* (DDNS). This can be more efficient when handling a larger number of users, plus removes any dependency on the ASUSTOR relay services, for those who may have concerns about such matters. Also, consider setting up a DDNS address if you intend using a VPN, as discussed in a subsequent section.

The first step is to setup DDNS. It is easy to find a website on the internet – you simply enter its name e.g. *www.ctacs.co.uk, www.asustor.com* or whatever you are interested in. But what is the name - strictly speaking, the *hostname* - of your NAS on the internet? The answer is: it does not have one as standard; it just has a number in the form of a public IP address; you might not be aware of what that number is; that number may be changed from time-to-time by your internet service provider. DDNS services address these issues by giving you a unique name and automatically updating what goes on behind the scenes when the underlying IP address changes. Numerous organizations provide DDNS services, some for free and others on a commercial basis and numerous popular ones are supported. However, for many people the simplest option is to use the *myasustor.com* service.

Click **Preferences** > **Manual Connect**. On the DDNS tab, tick the **Enable DDNS service** box and use the *DDNS provider* dropdown to select your service. Enter your *Username*, *Password* and the *Hostname* name that you acquired during registration (if you are using myasustor.com, *Hostname* will change to *Cloud ID*). There may be an additional dropdown for the WAP IP checking interval, but the default is usually fine. Click **Apply** and the Network Status section will be updated accordingly. In the case of myasustor.com, the DDNS Hostname will be your Cloud ID followed by myasustor.com e.g. *smithfamily.myasustor.com*.

Setings		
Gereral	DDNS EZ-Router	
Network	DONS	
Regional Options	You can create a unique hostname (s.	g. nynas.asustor.org) for your NAS by subscribing for DDNS servises.
Hartware	DDNS service	muse stream v Create certificate from Lafe Econori
Notification	Jana proton.	LIGHT LEVEL DE LEVEL
ADM Detender	Passvord:	
Cerificata Manager	Cloud ID	
ADM Update	WANIP checking interval:	30 minutes v
Network Recycle Bin	Network Status	
K Energy Saver	Current WAN IP: Current Hostname:	94.70.170.144
EZ-Connect	Lostoheeiing P:	04.70.170.116
Manual Connect	LastDONS uplate:	Success (04/23/2021 AM 09:31)
S Factory Default		
Redistration		Refresh Apply

Figure 170: Screen for configuring DDNS

10.6 Virtual Private Networks (VPN)

The purpose of a *Virtual Private Network* or VPN is to securely extend a network to users who are offsite, such as home workers or those in a remote office, and you can think of it as equivalent to having a very long network cable that reaches out from the office for 10, 100, 1000 miles/kilometres or more. However, instead of an actual cable the connection goes over the internet and uses powerful encryption and other techniques to maintain security. One advantage of a VPN is that it allows regular access to files and folders for editing, just as if in the office. The downside is that a VPN can sometimes be difficult to setup, configure and diagnose. ADM goes a long way towards making it easier and it usually works, but if it does not then be prepared for some pain.

VPNs come in several variants, based around different protocols: *PPTP*, *OpenVPN* and *L2TP/IPSec*. PPTP ("*Point-To-Point Protocol*") is widely supported on many different types of clients but is relatively old and has some weaknesses compared to later systems. OpenVPN is popular, although requires a third-party piece of software to be installed on Windows PCs. L2TP/IPsec may be considered to be the best practical solution as it is supported natively by Windows, Mac and other clients. The focus is on L2TP/IPSec in this guide, although the others are basically similar in setup and operation should you have reason to use them instead.

Note 1: some governments block VPN access, particularly to computer systems located outside of their territory.

Note 2: VPN services are also used to provide anonymous access to the internet, for instance to avoid censorship and geographical restrictions. That is a very different use of the term and NAS-based VPNs do not provide this capability.

Setting up the VPN Server

Free edition.

Begin by downloading and installing *VPN Server* from App Central. The initial screen asks for confirmation about the port numbers – assume everything is already in place and click the **Install** button. All aspects of managing the VPN are controlled from this app, which initially has a spartan appearance on the Overview screen. At the top of the screen, enable the type of VPN service you will be using by sliding its switch, which is L2TP/IPSec in our example. You can use multiple services simultaneously if required.

VPN Server		and the second		al-salitalitalit			
Sverview	Overview						
🗒 Log	- Connections						
Priviege	0		0				
🗶 Settings		<u>-9</u>		<u>n s</u>	<u>?</u>		
	Ρ	PPTP		Oper/VPN	L21P/IPsec		
	- Current Conn	- Current Connections					
					Q		
	Name	Client IP	Dynamic IP	Protocol	Uptime		

Figure 171: VPN Server Overview screen

Minimal work is required to get VPN running on the server and often it is just a matter of enabling the service. If it is necessary to change any of the parameters for some reason, click **Settings**, followed by the appropriate tab. In the case of L2TP/IPsec it looks like this:

Log		
	General	
Privlege	🖾 Crusbie	
Settings	Dysamik IP alutros	10 , 0 , 3 , 2 - 10 , 0 , 1 , 254
	Max client number	5 *
	Max MTU	1400
	DNS server	8.8.3.8
	Mar.	

Figure 172: L2TP/IPsec

The VPN has a range of IP addresses associated with it for use by the clients. The key principle here is that the IP range is different from that used within the internal network so if, for example, the internal network uses the 192.168.nnn.nnn addressing scheme, then the VPN could be set to use the 10.nnn.nnn addressing scheme (or the other way around). In most cases, VPN Server will propose a suitable range, which can simply be accepted. The Key – effectively a password – should be changed to something less obvious, preferably much longer and involving a mixture of letters, numbers and special characters. It is not usually necessary to change any of the other parameters. Having made any changes, click the **Apply** button.

The users who will have access to the VPN now need to be defined. Click **Privilege**, followed by **Add**. Place ticks against the required users and click the **Save** button. Returning the main screen, place ticks in the appropriate columns for the chosen VPN types and click **Apply**.

Free edition

Oveview	User Group					
log 🛁	Add Ref	nove			Q,	
e Privlege	Name	•	Status	PPTP	OpenVPN	C L2TP/Psex
X Settings	aaro adm jasve	Add Allow Use	r (ų		8
	louis	Name Uliseb lans lans lans lans aarorg	ik P	Stan Active Active Active Active Active Active Case		

Figure 173: Adding users

You need a hostname in order to access the VPN service. An easy way to obtain one is by setting up

. igin Locess the V Locess the

Configuring VPN Clients

VPN client software is available for most platforms, including mobile devices. This section covers installation on three popular desktop platforms: Windows 10, Windows 7, macOS. There may be some minor variations depending on what type of VPN you are using plus any security options you may have chosen. Here we are using L2TP/IPSec.

Windows 10 Clients

Click Start > Settings > Network & Internet > VPN > Add a VPN connection to display the following panel:

	Settings		-		×
-			STATE OF COLUMN		101010
		Add a VPN connection			
1993		Add a VPN connection			
200		VPN provider			
		Windows (bult-in) 🗸 🗸			
		Connection name			
		MyOffice			
220		Server name or address			
		VPN type			
		LZTP/APsec with pre-shared key V			
		Pre-shared key			
		Type of sign-in into			
Store G		Usemame and password			
		username (optional)			
		Reserved toptional)			
Const.					
		Remember my sign-in into			
		Save Cano	-		

Figure 174: Adding a new VPN connection

Click **VPN provider** and choose *Windows (built-in)*, which will normally be the only option available. Specify a **Connection name** e.g. *MyOffice*. For the **Server name or address** enter the DDNS host name, such as that setup in <u>10.5 Dynamic DNS (DDNS)</u> e.g. *smithfamily.myasustor.com*.

Set the VPN type to *L2TP/Ipsec with pre-shared key*, then enter the pre-shared key you specified when installing the VPN Server. The **Type of sign-in info** should be *Username and password*. For security reasons it is suggested that you do not hardcode the **Username** and **Password** and do not tick the **Remember my sign-in info** box. Click **Save**.

The newly defined connection will now be listed on the VPN section within Settings. Click it and then click the **Connect** button. You will be prompted to Sign in – enter your **Username** and **Password** as defined on the server and click **OK**. After a short while, the status will change to *Connected*.

You can now access resources on the Server as though you were in the office. For instance, press the **Windows key** and the **R key** simultaneously and in the run box type *\\server\public* to display and access the shared *public* folder.

When you have finished using the VPN, click the **Disconnect** button.

Free edition. Donot copy or distribute.

Windows 7 Clients

From the **Control Panel** choose **Network and Sharing Centre**, then click **Setup a new connection or network**. On the panel that pops up choose **Connect to a workplace** followed by **Next**; on the subsequent screen click **Use my Internet connection (VPN)**:



Figure 175: Setup a new connection in Windows 7

For the **Internt address** enter the DDNS host name, such as that setup in <u>10.5 Dynamic DNS (DDNS)</u> e.g. *smithfamily.myasustor.com*.Tick the **Don't connect now box** and click **Create**:

n.Tic

BE Connect to a working	iacr.	
Type the Internet addr	ess to connect to	
Your network administra	tor can give you this address.	
Internet address:	[Fample:Conloses on or 157540.1 or 31(c)284c1111]	
Destination name:	VPN Connection	
🔲 Use a smart care	I Contraction of the second	
😲 🗖 🛆 low other peo	ple to use this connection	
This option allow	is anyone with access to this computer to use this connection.	
💌 🖸 on't connect n	ow, just set it up so I can connect later,	
	51-	and commuted

Figure 176: Specify the internet address of the server

You may be prompted to enter a *User name* and *Password* – this should be for a user that has already been defined on the server. The *Domain field* should be left blank. Click **Create** and a confirmation panel is displayed, stating that 'The connection is ready to use'. However, we still need to do something else first, so click **Close**.

Return to the **Control Panel** and choose **Network and Sharing Center**. Click **Change adapter settings**; the newly created VPN connection will be listed alongside the computer's normal network connection(s). Right-click it and choose **Properties**. Click the **Security** tab. *Change the Type of VPN* to **Layer 2 Tunneling Protocol with IPSec (L2TP/IPSec)** and change *Data Encryption* to read **Optional encryption (connect even if no encryption)**. Click the **Allow these protocols** option. Click the **Advanced settings** button and enter the *Key* which you specified when setting up the VPN Server (the 'password'). Click **OK**. The panel should appear as follows; click **OK**:

Free edition
aver 2 Junneling Protocol with IPse	c.0.21P/IPSec)	-	
te encryption:	Advanced setting	s	
pional encryption (connect even it	no encryption)	-	
Use Extensible Authentication Pr	notocol (EAP)		
Allow these protocols			
Unencrypted password (PAP Challenge Handshake Author) nt estion Protocol (CHAP)		
Monsel CHAP Version 2 (M	SICHAP v2)		
Automatically use my Win	dows logon name and		

Figure 177: VPN Connection properties

The connection should now be tested from outside the premises. Click the network icon on the Taskbar to display a list of available network connections, then click the VPN Connection and the **Connect** button that subsequently appears. A logon panel is shown; enter the user name and password (there is no Domain name) and click **Connect**:

Free edition. Du

Currently connected to:	44	.9F Connect VPN Connection R
Network	Ť	
Nal-up and VPN		
VPN Connector	Connect	
		Usermane. Outoch
		Password
		Domain:
		 Save this user name and password for the following users. Ne only Accuracy who uses this computer.
Open Network and Sharing Ce	rter	Connect Cancel Properties Help
■■□□□□================================	12:40 11/05/2019 📰	

Figure 178: Connecting to the VPN

A few seconds later you should be connected. The first time you connect you may receive a prompt asking to choose the network location; a choice of Home, Work and Public is offered and you should choose **Home** or **Work** (there are no significant differences between them in this context).

You can now access resources on the Server as though you were in the office. For instance, press the **Windows key** and the **R key** simultaneously and in the run box type *\\server\public* to display and access the shared *public* folder.

When you have finished, click the network icon on the Taskbar to again display the list of network connections on the right-hand side of the screen. This time click the VPN Connection and then click the **Disconnect** button.

Free edition.

Mac VPN Clients

Freedi

Go into System Preferences and click Network. Add a new network service, with an *Interface* of VPN and a *VPN Type* of L2TP over IPSec. Click Create:

$\bullet \bullet \bullet < > \equiv$	Network		Q Search	, c
Loos	tion: Automatic	c		
Ethernet	Select the interface	and enter a name for the r	new service.	
	Interface:	VPN	0	
	VPN Type:	L2TP over IPSco	٥	
	Service Name:	VPN (L2TP)		
		Cancel	Create	
	Rou	ter: 192.168.1.1		
	DNS Serv	ver: 192.168.1.1		
	Search Domai	ins:		
-				
+ - 6*			Advanced_	0
				poly

Figure 179: Add a new network service

Enter the Server Address enter the DDNS host name, such as that setup in <u>10.5 Dynamic DNS (DDNS)</u> e.g. *smithfamily.myasustor.com*. Click the Authentication Settings button and specify the User Authentication Password (i.e. the user's password on the server) and the Machine Authentication Shared Secret (i.e. the *Key*, which was defined during the configuration of VPN Server). Click OK. On the main screen, tick the Show VPN status in menu bar option, followed by Apply:

Loca	tion: Automatic	C) Us	er Authenticatio	n: 242, 242, 242, 242	
Ethernet • Connected VPN (L2TP) • Not Exertigured	Status: Not Config Configuration: Default Server Address: 192.168.1 Account Name: systemadr Connec	ured .21 Vs ation Settings t	 Password: RSA SecuriD Certificate Kerberos CryptoCard CryptoCard Shared Secre Certificate Group Name 	etione (Optional Canad	Scient
	Show VPN status in menú bar	Ativar	vcaed 🤋		

Figure 180: Configure the VPN Service

Click the VPN icon on the menu bar and choose **Connect VPN (L2TP)**. Click **Connect** and enter your user name and password when prompted.



Figure 181: VPN icon on Menu bar

You can now access resources on the Server as though you were in the office. When you have finished, click the VPN icon on the Menu bar and click **Disconnect**.

Free edition. Do not convortishing. O CLASS



11.1 Overview

The basic principles of how ADM handles storage are described below. It is not strictly necessary to understand how it works, but it is useful. The remainder of the chapter explains RAID in detail, plus how to configure and use various storage options.

Basic Concepts of Storage

NAS devices use disk drives, which might be traditional mechanical hard disk drives (HDD) or solid-state drives (SSD). If the latter, they can be used for conventional storage, but on some models can also be used for *caching*, which provides high speed access to frequently used data (discussed in <u>11.5 SSD Caching</u>).

The basic storage unit is the *volume*. All data – shared folders, documents, applications and so on - are stored on volumes. Before you can store anything, it is therefore necessary to have at least one volume and this is created during the initial installation of ADM in Chapter <u>2 INSTALLATION OF ADM</u>.

A volume is made up of one or more drives. These drives can be configured for RAID to provide redundancy (data protection) and/or maximize performance. Various RAID types are available, described in the next section.

Before they can be used, volumes have to be formatted. You may be familiar with the disk formats used by Windows PCs and Macs, such as NTFS, FAT-32, ex-FAT and APFS. In the case of ADM, there are two different disk filing systems, *ext4* and *Btrfs* (sometimes pronounced 'butter-F-S'). Ext4 is a universal format, available to all ASUSTOR NAS users. Btrfs is a more sophisticated file system with advanced features, available on all models except entry-level ARM-based models. One of these advanced features is *snapshots*, a built-in automatic backup mechanism where the system makes a note of what has been altered when a file or folder has changed, then writes away those details to a different part of the disk.

Most aspects of storage are managed using the Storage Manager utility.

Free odition. Do not c

11.2 RAID

RAID is short for *Redundant Array of Independent (or Inexpensive) Disks*. There are various types of RAID, referred to using a numbering system: RAID 0, RAID 1, RAID 5 and so on. The basic idea is to improve reliability and performance by using multiple disks to provide redundancy and share the workload. ASUSTOR support many different RAID levels, depending on the model and the physical drives installed. The most common scenarios in home and small business systems are RAID 0, RAID 1, RAID 5, RAID 6, RAID 10 and JBOD.

RAID 0 consists of two identical drives. When data is written, some goes on one drive and some goes on the other. As both drives are being written to (or subsequently read) simultaneously, throughput is maximized. However, as sections of files are scattered across the two drives, if one drive fails then everything is lost. Also, the speed of the disk drives may not be a bottleneck in some NAS systems. For these reasons, RAID 0 on its own is not commonly used. In a RAID 0 system, the total usable storage amount is equal to that of the total drive capacity installed. For example, if a NAS has two 4TB drives installed then the total amount of usable storage capacity is 8TB.



Figure 182: RAID 0 – Data striped across two drives

RAID 1 consists of two identical drives that mirror each other. When a file is saved there are physically two separate but identical copies behind the scenes, one held on each drive, even though you can only see one as the mirroring process itself is invisible. If one of the drives fails, the second one automatically takes over and the system carries on without interruption. At the earliest opportunity the faulty drive should be replaced with a new one; the system is then synced so it becomes a true copy of the remaining healthy drive in a process known as 'rebuilding the array'. In a RAID 1 system, the total usable storage capacity is half that of the total drive capacity installed. For example, if a NAS has two 4TB drives installed then the total amount of usable storage capacity is 4TB rather than 8TB.



Figure 183: RAID 1 – Data mirrored across two drives

RAID 5 needs three or more four drives. Data is written across all the drives, along with what is known as *parity information* (in simple terms, 'clues' that enable lost data to be reconstructed). The benefit of this is that the system can cope with the failure of any one single drive. RAID 5 is considered to offer a good combination of price, performance and resilience. Whereas a RAID 1 system loses half of the total drive

capacity in order to provide resilience, RAID 5 loses only a third on a 3-drive system and a quarter on a 4drive system. For instance, if a NAS has three 4TB drives installed then the total amount of usable storage capacity is 8TB rather than 12TB; if the NAS had four 4TB drives installed, the total amount of usable storage capacity would be 12TB rather than 16TB



Figure 184: RAID 5 – Multiple drives with parity information

RAID 6 needs four or more drives. It is similar to RAID 5 but uses two sets of parity information written across the drives instead of one. The benefit of this approach is that the system can cope with the simultaneous failure of two of the drives, thereby making it more resilient than RAID 5, but it loses more capacity in order to provide that resilience. There may also be a performance hit compared with RAID 5 due to the additional parity processing, but overall RAID 6 is considered superior. If a server has five 4TB drives installed in a RAID configuration, then the total amount of usable storage capacity is 12TB rather than 20TB.



Figure 185: RAID 6 – Multiple drives with double parity information

RAID 10 (also known as RAID 1+0) combines RAID 1 and RAID 0 techniques. Requiring an even number and a minimum of four drives, it comprises a pair of RAID 1 mirrored drives, with data being striped across the pair in the way that RAID 0 operates. It thus combines both performance (RAID 0) and redundancy (RAID 1), making it of particular interest where high throughput in needed, for instance in demanding applications such as 4K video editing. The amount of available storage is half that of the total drive capacity e.g. a system with four 4TB drives would give 8TB of usable space rather than 16TB.



Figure 186: RAID 10 – Simultaneous striping and mirroring

JBOD stands for *Just a Bunch of Disks* and is not actually a RAID system at all. Rather, it aggregates all the drives together to create one large volume that provides the maximum amount of storage space, but without any protection. For example, three drives of 4TB capacity each would provide 12TB of aggregated storage. In the event of a drive failure, you will lose the data stored on that drive. The drives do not have to be of identical capacities plus you can use as many drives as are in the NAS.



Figure 187: JBOD – Multiple drives act as single one

What to do? If you have a NAS with a single drive, then the question of RAID does not arise. If you have a NAS with two drive bays, then you should use RAID 1 if data protection is most important to you or use JBOD if you need the maximum amount of space. If you have a NAS with three or four drive bays, it should be configured as RAID 5 if protection is most important or JBOD if you need the maximum amount of space. If you have a NAS with five or more drives, it should be configured as RAID 6 if protection is most important or JBOD if you need the maximum amount of space. If you have a NAS with five or more drives, it should be configured as RAID 6 if protection is most important or JBOD if you need the maximum amount of space.

One important thing to note is that a RAID system is **not** a backup system. Whilst it can help prevent data loss in the event of problems, it is still important to make separate provision for backup. For instance, if the server was stolen or the premises went up in flames then the data would be lost regardless of whether and whatever RAID system was used.

Freed

11.3 Snapshots

Snapshots are a mechanism that allows the NAS to backup data in a very efficient manner. In simple terms, the system makes a note of what has been altered when a file or folder has changed, then writes away those details to a different part of the disk. It does not make a complete copy of the file or folder, just the differences, which can then be used to restore the data should it ever prove necessary. Snapshots can take place manually or scheduled to run as frequently as required (once a week, once a day, once an hour etc.). Because only the changes are being recorded, the system is very efficient, both in terms of time taken and disk space used. For instance, imagine you had a 10 Mbyte spreadsheet and changed a single number; with a conventional backup the system would create a 10 Mbyte copy, whereas with a Snapshot the backup might only be a few dozen bytes. However, although Snapshots are very efficient, the mechanism requires a certain level of hardware support. All x86-based ASUSTOR NAS boxes support it, as do recent ARM-based ones with 1GB RAM or more, but Snapshots may not be available on older models. Snapshots are only available if the Btrfs file system is being used; during the initial setup of ADM, regardless of the method used, there was an option to enable Btrfs or Snapshot support.

Enabling Snapshots will may reduce the overall speed of access to a disk or volume, although this may be considered a worthwhile trade-off between performance and protection. Snapshots can be stored on volumes and/or LUNs.

Note for the knowledgeable: Snapshots operate at the block level rather than the byte level, the above explanation has been simplified to aid understanding.

Snapshots are managed from the *Snapshot Center* app, which is installed during the installation of ADM on suitable models. Launching Snapshot Center from the Desktop will display the following screen (the iSCSI LUN entry in the top right-hand corner will only be present if LUNs have been defined).

Overview		Volume 1		ISCSI	LUN	
Volume		Used		lur-1		>
IBCSI LUN		E Volume Snag	pshot			
	History					
	Created:	= -	8	Search	Clear	
	Nane	Created		s	torage	
	- Scheduled Tasks					
	Contraction restant					
	Name	Next Snapshot	Frequency	У	Repea	t

Figure 188: Snapshot Center

There are three sections:

Overview - provides an 'at a glance' view of volume usage, history log file of snapshots and any

is and is a ge volume. It is a ge volume is a ge vo

Manual Snapshots

Free edition. Dr

To manually take a Snapshot, go to the **Volume** section and click the small camera icon in the top righthand corner of the screen and a small panel will pop up. At the simplest level, the only thing necessary is to click the **OK** button; however, there are a number of options that can be exercised. By default, the *Snapshot Name* is derived from the current date and time and which is useful but can be changed if desired and given a more meaningful name e.g. 'month_end_snapshot'. It can optionally be given a *Description*. If required, the snapshot can be locked, meaning it cannot be removed automatically but only manually. After clicking **OK**, the Snapshot is created, with the time taken depending on the amount of data that has changed. The completed snapshots are listed on both the Overview and Volume screens.

Snapshot Center			
8 Overview	Volume 1 Them are no s	cheduald events. Humber of anapahola:	
C Volume		•	
E ISCSILUN	Create new snapshot Snapshotname: Description: Snapshotlocked: If a volume is ir write mode, snapshots n	V28201110-1555 Yes ONo may be unable to record data currently being	y written.
		OK	Cancel

Figure 189: Taking a manual Snapshot

Scheduled Snapshots

To setup scheduled Snapshots, go to the Volume page in *Snapshot Center* to and click the small scheduler icon in the top right-hand side of the screen to display the following panel:

/olume 1	Next Sns 11/16/20	ipshot 20 PM 12:55	1	Number 30	pine fo		• 🗉	Ö	•	
		Scheduled backup								
		Scheduled backup								
		Frequency:	Dally		66	*				
		Repeat:	Every 1 hour(s) 🔍							
		Started:	AM	۷ :	09	×	: 00	v		
		Duration:	8 hou	118	825	*				

Figure 190: Schedule Snapshot Settings

Tick the **Scheduled backup** box and select the *Frequency* from the dropdown: there is a choice of Once, Daily or Weekly. The *Repeat* dropdown defines how often the snapshot will be repeated; *Started* specifies when the snapshots commence and *Duration* defines how long they will continue. This may not seem intuitive but think of it as defining a sequence rather than a single event. With reference to the above example:

Snapshots will run daily. One will be taken every hour, with the first one at 09:00 AM / 09:00. These hourly snapshots will continue for a period of 8 hours i.e. the last one will be at 5:00 PM / 17:00 (8 hours after the start time). Or in other words, it is a schedule suitable for many offices and business premises.

Having defined the schedule, click OK.

Freedi

Snapshot Retention

If every snapshot ever taken was retained, then eventually the system would run out of storage space for them and grind to a halt. A policy for the retention of snapshots therefore needs to be specified, which controls how many are kept. To define this, click the **Settings** icon on the **Volume** screen:

				•	• •	
Volume	1 Next Snapshot 11/14/2020 PM 01:	00	Number of snapsho 30		10	*
	Settings					-
	Please specify a maximum	number of snap	shots			
	Snapshot limit:	80	~			
	When limits are exceeded:	🔿 Stop creat	ing snapshots			
		O Remove the	ne oldest unlocked s	anapshot.		
nt —						
Eart						
C						
DB			ОК		Cancel	
22 -					100	
42	11/10	2020 PM 04:42	No Idle			1 I I I

Figure 191: Snapshot Retention Settings

The number of snapshots to be retained is controlled by the *Snapshot limit* field and the decision here depends on how far back in time you might want to revert to. For instance, if you specified a limit of 30 and were taking one snapshot an hour, you would be able to roll back just over one day, whereas with one a week you could roll back about seven months. Make a decision about what to do when the limit is reached: the choice is to stop creating further snapshots or to remove the oldest unlocked snapshot so processing can continue (the latter is generally more useful).

Having made a choice, click OK.

Freed

Restoring a Snapshot and Managing Snapshots

reeedit

Should there ever be a need to recover data, this is done as follows:

Go into the **Volume** screen in **Snapshot Center**. The available snapshots are listed in the bottom half of the screen in the *Management* section. Highlight the one to be restored and click the **Restore** button, which will have become enabled.

Management	You are preparing to restore v20201114-1345 to Volume 1. Before beginning the restoration please configure the settings below according to your requirements			
Restore	Create a snapshot before restoring:	O Yes	O No	
Name Description	Snapshot name:			
20201111-0547	Description:	3333		
20201111-0552	Locked: ()	C Yes	O No	
20201111-0567	Keep this snepshot after restoring:	🔘 Yes	🔿 Na	
20201114-1330	Note: This snapshot is looked. If you s	elect "No", this sr	apshot will be deleted.	
20201114-1335	Note: All services will be temporarily se power off your NAS. Upon realoration,	spended when r some apps may	recovering snapshols, please DC NOT need to synchronize files or detabases.	
20201114-1340	Thank you for your patience.		-	
20201114-1345				
30301114 1950				

Figure 192: Restoring a Snapshot

On the panel that appears, you can specify that a new snapshot is created before the restoration takes place; this is useful as you can use it to 'undo' the restored data should it prove unsuitable. You can also choose whether or not to keep this new snapshot after the restoration. Click **OK** to begin restoring and acknowledge any reminder message.

The time taken depends upon the amount of data. As the process can be disruptive, unless it is a matter of urgency it is best done during a quiet time or out of hours.

Individual snapshots can be managed using the same screen. To change the name of a snapshot or change its status between locked or unlocked, highlight it and click **Edit**. To delete one, highlight it and click **Remove**.

Working with Snapshots in File Explorer

The contents of snapshots can be accessed directly from File Explorer, where they appear as part of the regular file system. By default, snapshots are 'invisible' to File Explorer; to make them visible, go to the Management section on the **Volume** page within **Snapshot Center**. Against each individual is a *Preview* switch; moving it to the 'On' position will cause File Explorer to launch and display it (thereafter it will remain visible unless switched off again).

Restore	Edit Remove		C	2,	
Name	Description	Created	Looked	Status	Preview
/20201110-155	6	11/10/2020 PM 03:56	No	Active	•
/20201110-162	2	11/10/2020 PM 04:31	Yes	kle	- (n
/20201111-071	2	11/11/2020 AM 07:12	No	kdle	() P
20201111-071	7	11/11/2020 AM 07:17	No	i dle	
20201111-072	2	11/11/2020 AM 07:22	No	idie:	100

Figure 193: Making a snapshot visible in File Explorer

From within File Explorer, the contents of a snapshot can be viewed and the files and folders manipulated. For instance, a file can be restored by dragging it from the snapshot to a regular folder in the main file system.

11.4 iSCSI

iSCSI - *Internet Small Computer Systems Interface* – is a standard for connecting storage to computers over networks. Its origins lie with larger computer systems and it is of particular benefit to organizations that run many servers, have vast amounts of storage and require great flexibility when it comes to managing that storage. However, the exact same technology is available within ADM and may be of interest to small businesses and home users.

First, we need to consider how it operates. So far, we have used shared folders on the server. For Windows users, it is possible to map drive letters to shared folders, as described in section <u>5.5 Mapping</u> <u>Drives Manually</u>. This enables us to refer to, say, <u>\\server\home</u> as drive H, but it is not a real (physical) drive in the sense that the C: drive on a Windows computer is and we are simply using the letter H as a form of shorthand. With iSCSI, an amount of space is set aside on the server. The server is referred to as the *iSCSI host* and the space is known as the *iSCSI target*, which is given a *LUN (Logical Unit Number)* to help reference it. A computer – known as the *iSCSI client* or *initiator* – connects to the LUN (target), which it sees as a complete disk drive. This drive, to most intents and purposes, behaves like a real physical drive and can be partitioned, formatted and used in any way the user requires. An attractive feature about iSCSI is that it uses an efficient protocol, resulting in high data transfer speeds.

Creating an iSCSI LUN

tree edition. Do not copy

Launch Storage Manager and click on the **iSCSI** entry on the left-hand side of the screen. Click **Create**, choose the **An iSCSI target with one LUN** option and click **Next**. The defaults on the next screen can be accepted, although you could overtype the *Target name* if you wished. Click **Next**.

Create New ISCSI Device			
Please select the device you would I An ISCSI target with one LUN An ISCSI target	ike is create. Create New ISCSI D	Device	
	Please configure the se Target name: KIN: CRC / Checkson:	settings for the target. target001 ign.2011-08.com.asustor:as31021-8e1faa.target001 Header digest Data digest	
	-	Previous Next Cancel	

Figure 194: Create new iSCSI Device

On the subsequent screen, *CHAP certification* can optionally be specified. This can be used to specify a username and password in order to restrict access to the iSCSI LUN, although in a home or small business environment you might choose not to do this. Make a decision and click **Next**.

A decision needs to be made about *provisioning*. LUNs are available in two options, *Thin* and *Thick* (the latter is not explicitly named on the panel but it is what you get if thin is not chosen).

With Thin Provisioning, storage space is allocated dynamically and only as required. Suppose you specify 50GB capacity; initially, whilst it is empty, the LUN will be tiny. You then copy 10GB of data to it, at which point it grows to 10GB. Add another 10GB and it increases in size to 20GB, and so on until it reaches its maximum size. In contrast, with Thick provisioning all of the space is allocated up front, so 50GB would immediately be taken from the available drive space. Overall, Thin Provisioning is more flexible and economical with space, whilst Thick offers better performance. In this example, we will choose Thin. If you wish to use Snapshots with LUNs, choose **Yes** for Snapshot support. Specify the size of the LUN in Gbytes and click **Next**. A summary panel is displayed – click **Finish** to create the LUN, which will then be listed in the iSCSI and iSCSI LUN sections of Storage Manager.

Create New ISCSI De	avice	
Please configure the set Create a new ISCSI I Mount an ISO image	ings for the new LUN: LUN ∢as a new iSCSI LUN	
LUN name:	LUN-1	
LUN location:	Volume 1 🛛 👻	
Thin provisioning:	🗢 Yes	⊖ No
Snapshot support:	O Yea	○ No
LUN size:	3	= 50 0 GB
	Available capacity: 469-34 GB	
	Previo	ious Next Gancel

Figure 195: Provisioning and capacity

Connecting a Client

Having set up the iSCSI LUN(s) on the server, the client computer(s) can now be connected. This section describes how to do so with a modern version of Windows (i.e. Windows 7 onwards). There is no built-in capability on macOS, although third party solutions may be available.

Go into the **Control Panel** on the Windows PC, choose **Administrative Tools** and within it launch **iSCSI Initiator** (for recent versions of Windows 10, go into **Settings** and type *iSCSI* in the *Find a setting* search box). The first time you do this you may receive a message stating that the Microsoft iSCSI service is not running – click **Yes** to start the service and it will start up automatically on subsequent occasions. In the *Target* field on the Targets tab, enter the IP address of the server and click **Quick Connect**. The target should be found and a status of *Connected* shown:

Quek	lonnect	
DNS na	cover and log on to a target using a c ame of the target and then dick Quid	asic connection, type the tP address of k Connect.
Target	192.158.1.25	Quick Connect
Quick	Connect	×
Con Lons Disc	nections made here will be added to i astore them will be made every time t covered jargets	the list of Eavorite Targets and an attempt his computer restarts.
Na	111 <u>=</u>	Status
Na kar	nue n.20_1-08.com.esustor:ac3102t-5elit	Status fas.tartet101 Connected
	ill= h.20_1-08.com.asustor:ac3102t-8e1t	Status fas.tarcet201 Connected
Pro	nne n. 20 : 1-08. com. asus torkas3 102t-8e 11 gress report	Status fas.tarpet201 Connected
Pro	nne n. 20 - 1-08. com. esue torkad3 L02t-Bellf gress report gin Succeeded.	Status fas.tarpet201 Connected
Pro	rme n. 2011-08.com. asus torrad3 102t-Belf gress report gin Succeeded.	Status fas.tarcet201 Connected

Figure 196: Connecting to the Target

Click **Done** and **OK**. Go back to **Administrative Tools** and choose **Computer Management**; within it choose **Disk Management**. You will receive a message about having to initialize the new disk. If the disk is less than 2TB in size choose MBR, if greater than 2TB you will need to choose GPT. Click **OK**.

nitialize Disk	×
- You must initialize a disk polare Logical Disk Manager can becess it. Sielent risks	de de
<mark>⊯</mark> £Diax 1	CTA C
Let the following partition style for the selected disks:	
 GPT (GUID Parit or Table) 	
Note: The GPT partition varie is not recognized by all previous very of Windows.	r
OK Dano	cel

Figure 197: Disk initialization

The new disk will then be visible within Disk Management. Right-click it and choose **New Simple Volume**. Run through the *New Simple Volume Wizard* to create and format the volume and assign a drive letter to it; thereafter it can be used as a regular disk drive.

rd ook ook

11.5 SSD Caching

Solid State Drives or SSDs are very fast in operation, much more so than traditional mechanical hard drives. However, they are also more expensive, particularly for the larger capacity ones which are of most use in a NAS. For instance, at the time of writing a 4TB SSD sells for around US \$400 online, whereas a NAS-certified 4TB mechanical hard drive can be picked up for US \$100 and, whilst SSD prices will continue to fall, it may be several years before they match the prices and capacities of mechanical drives. The concept of caching is that copies of frequently used data are kept on SSD, making them quickly available when required, as opposed to being accessed from the much slower mechanical drives. This process happens automatically and transparently, with ADM keeping track of the data. By using a combination of SSD for performance and lower-priced mechanical drives for capacity, it is possible to obtain the 'best of both worlds' for a reasonable price. Although any reasonable amount of SSD should be beneficial, you should consider a ratio of 10:1 e.g. if you have 10TB of mechanical storage you should aim to supplement it with 1TB of SSD as cache.

Two types of SSD are supported. Some NAS models feature PCIe slots and can use M.2 SSD cards; these give the best results in terms of speed. However, many recent models can also use regular 2.5" SATA-format SSD drives, such as are used in laptops and, whilst these are slower, still give a considerable boost to storage performance.

Setting Up Caching

To setup caching, go into **Storage Manager** and check that the SSD drive has been identified within the **Overview** or **Drive** sections. On the **Volume** tab, highlight the volume to be cached if there is more than one and click **Management** > **SD Caching**:



Figure 198: SSD option in Storage Manager

This will cause the SSD Cache Creation Wizard to run. The first decision is to select a caching mode; if there is a single SSD drive then the only choice is *Read Only*. If there are multiple SSDs then *Read* &

Write mode is also available and which gives even better performance. Also, the *Select SSD* dropdown becomes available if there is more than one drive to choose from. Click **Next**.

33D Cache Creat	ion Wizerd	A			
Select SSD:	SATA SSD (1)	Ŷ	3		
Please select a cach	ing mode				
Read & Write					
Read & Write M SSDs.	ide accelerates both your volume's	read and write spee	ds and requires a	minimum of two	
After ensbling ra do not remove \$	ad and write mode, installed SSDs SDs without first pressing Safely R	will become part of t emove SSD Cache.	he salected stored	je voluma. Plassa	
Read Only					
Read Mode aco	sierates your volume's read speeds	with at least one \$\$	D.		
An accelerated drive least 10.00 GB is in:	has not been created for Volume 1 rease data access speeds.	yet. We recommend	that you create a	n SSD cache of at	
			Next	Canpel	

Figure 199: Select caching mode

On the subsequent screen, select the SSD drive(s) to be used and click Next:

Free odition. Do

	PED Loostice	SED Canadhu	Mandal	
	SSD Location	447 14 GB	Receil SconDick SSD DI HS 480/28	
~	2	441.14 00	521054 650 FL05 46038	

Figure 200: Select the SSD disk(s)

On the screen after that, specify the size of the cache. One possible consideration is that a portion of the server's RAM is used to support caching operations. In this example, we have a 436 GB cache and this will use up 218 MB RAM, which is not excessive. However, in a large setup with several GBytes of cache this could become a factor. Having made a decision - and for simplicity you may wish to choose the *Maximize* option - click **Finish**:

Free edition. De

SD Cache Creation W	Izand	
SSD Cache Settings Every Gigabyle of SSD ca Each SSD cache in use m Allocated Capacity (GB):	ohing requires approximately 512 KB of system memory. ay use up to 13% of total system memory. 436	
RAM Requirements:	218.00 MB	Y.
🗹 Skip sequential I/O		
Use sequential VO to read ongevity:	and write data directly from hard drives for higher speeds and higher SSD	
lfan SSD is darnaged, SS	D caching will be disabled.	

Figure 201: SSD Cache Settings

There is a warning message – click **OK** to proceed and the SSD cache drive will be mounted, which may take a short while. When complete, indicated by the process reaching 100%, click **OK**.

To monitor the performance of the caching, click **Management** > **SD Caching** on the **Volume** tab, highlight the volume being cached if there is more than one, and the following panel is shown. Should there ever be a need to remove the cache, it has to done from here.

Free edition.

Volume 1 SSD cach	IB			nanangan ngangga alalahakakakaka	
Cache drive sta Cache Usage	tus: Normal				
Read hit rate: 7	Volume 1 S Used: Unused: Total capacity: %	SD cache 3.00 MB 431.99 GB 432.00 GB	Safely Remove	e SSD Cache	A
Skip sequential	NO ON				Í
Use sequential VO t longevity.	o read and write d	ata cirectly from hard driv	es for higher speeds and hig	ther SSD	
- Information -					
SSD					
Siot2 447.14 GB					
				ок	

Figure 202: Details of SSD Cache



12.1 Overview

This chapter contains a selection of miscellaneous topics which do not easily fit elsewhere, along with those of a more advanced or specialized nature.

12.2 App Central

Whilst the ADM operating system has a huge amount of useful functionality built-in, one of the great attractions is that it is possible to extend it further through the installation of optional packages or apps, the vast majority of which are free. Some of these have already been discussed during the course of this book, but many others are available. Some have been developed by ASUSTOR, whilst others have been supplied by third parties. Some are business focused, others are aimed more at home users and some are suitable for both.

To review what is available, click on the **App Central** icon located on the ADM Desktop. The first time it is accessed, Terms of Use and Privacy Statement messages have to be agreed. This is followed by a panel offering a choice of categories, such as home/personal applications and business applications. However, if you click **Skip** the full list of apps is accessible:



Figure 203: App Central

At the time of writing, around 300 apps are available, broken down into categories such as Backup/Sync, Business, Multimedia, Utilities and so on. Not all apps are available for or suitable for all NAS models, although the majority are and those which are unsuitable for your NAS will not be listed. On the left-hand side of the screen, constituting a type of menu, the apps are additionally organized into top apps, the latest apps and those developed by ASUSTOR. There is also a search facility for locating specific apps by name.

Having located an app, click on its **Install** button. Many apps will initially display a panel called *About This App*, which lists dependencies about the app, but this is for information only and does not require any actions. Once an app is installed, its button will read *Installed*. Alternatively, click on **Installed** in the left-hand panel to obtain a list of all installed apps.

New versions of apps are made available from time to time. Apps requiring updates can be seen by clicking **Update** in the left-hand panel.

Managing Apps

App Central is not just for downloading apps, it is also used for managing them. Once an app has been installed, options appear beneath it in the *Installed* section of App Central, enabling it to be controlled. Apps can be uninstalled and infrequently used ones can be temporarily disabled without the necessity of having to uninstall them.



Figure 204: Managing an App

Making Apps Available to Users

When apps are installed, they are only usually available by default to the admin user and have to be specifically made available to any other users, if required. To do this, go into **Preferences** > **App Privileges**, highlight the app on the **Apps** panel and click the **Edit** button. Place ticks against the users who should have access then click **OK**. To make it available to all users, tick the box at the top of the screen (labelled 'Grant').

Local Users	Apps I	Users	
Local Greups	Edt	Ap Privilege Sattings	
AD/LDAP	Name	Local Users 👻	
AD / LDAP Users	Clam/W	Name	Grant
AD / LDAP Groups	DataSync Ce	louistb	2
Shared Folders	Linux Center	danielap	2
ille ondreu rondels	SoundsGood	stevew	
 App Privieges 		ians	
		jasveenk	
		gustavh	
		maryo	0
		[{ Page 1 d1 } → 1 .5	Displaying 1 -8 of 8
	d		
	Note: Privilege se		
			OK Cancel

Figure 205: Making an App available to users

Installing an App Manually

Free edition.

Whilst apps are normally downloaded and installed from the large selection available in App Central, there may be occasions when you need to do so manually, bypassing the standard mechanism. For instance: ASUSTOR have released an early or test version of the app and it is not yet in App Central, even in the Beta Apps section; you are a software developer, producing your own apps; a third-party has an app but which is not available through App Central (although you need to be careful in these circumstances as unauthorized apps may harm your data or system or leave it open to attack).

To install an app manually: download the app onto your computer; within App Central, click **Management** > **Manual Install**; browse to the download, select it and click the **Upload** button.

Installing Apps Using AiMaster

Free editif

Apps can be installed from AiMaster, which has an icon for App Central. At the bottom of the screen are five mini-icons: *Favorites* (meaning those apps which have already been installed); *Category view*; *View all apps*; *Search*; *Beta apps*.



Figure 206: App Central viewed from AiMaster

To install an app, tap its **Install** button. A screen is displayed, showing any requirements/dependencies. To proceed, tap **Install** in the top right-hand corner of the screen.

12:48 Fri 6 Nov		🕈 🚍
<	Irstall	Install
Dewnload Center		
Please ensure the following items before inst DOWNLOAD CENTER	elletion:	
Requirements		-
DOWN.OAD-CENTER		
Requirements		>

Figure 207: Installing an App from AiMaster

Installed apps can be managed from the Favorites screen, where they can be enabled/disabled, updated and deleted.



Figure 208: Managing an App from AiMaster

12.3 ASUSTOR Portal

Some ASUSTOR models feature HDMI output, enabling them to be connected directly to a HDMIequipped television or screen. The NAS can then be used as though it was a regular PC in conjunction with a keyboard and mouse, for instance for browsing the internet or running a selection of applications. This is managed through the ASUSTOR Portal application, which needs to be downloaded from App Central. When installing it, other components will be automatically downloaded and some configuration changes will be made.

Once installed, connect the NAS to a suitable screen using a HDMI cable and connect a USB keyboard and mouse. The display will be along the following lines:



Figure 209: ASUSTOR Portal viewed on TV screen

The Portal is pre-populated with some popular items, including the Firefox and Chrome browsers and a link to YouTube. There is also an icon for Netflix, however, this is a link to the Netflix website rather than a dedicated app, which is actually the mechanism by which the 'apps' on the Portal are implemented. Clicking the ADM icon will present you with the standard login screen, where you can use ADM in the normal manner.

The Portal can be customized by clicking the **Settings** wheel in the top right-hand corner of the screen, or from within 'regular' ADM. The options are largely identical with both routes, but we will use the latter. Clicking on the ASUSTOR Portal on the Desktop will display the following screen:

≥ Gereral Walpaper	- Here you can config	re the default information displayed on ASUSTOR Portal.	
Walpaper	- Here you can configu	re the default information displayed on ASUSTOR Portal.	
C. Emerite			
/ Parana	P address	Chrome	
] Resolution	Time Time	Voutbe	
] Overscan	ASUSTOR Purial will autor	rativally sun the default App at startisp.	
Screensaver	Default App.	ASUSTOR Pured ~	
	Currently being displayed a	ASUSTOR Portal	
	ASUSTOR Potal	Frefor	
		ADM	
		Chrome	
		Chromium	
		YouTube	

Figure 210: ASUSTOR Portal app

The first page – *General* – allows control over which information is displayed on the ASUSTOR Portal screen and whether the icons for ADM, Chrome and YouTube are displayed. The default app is the Portal itself, but you could skip this and run, say, Netflix or YouTube instead. This capability is useful if, say, the NAS is permanently plugged into a television set to provide entertainment. Having made any changes, click **Apply**.

The second page – *Wallpaper* – is for customizing the background of the Portal screen. A selection of wallpapers are provided, or you can upload your own images from the NAS or a computer.

The third page - *Favorites* - control which icons are displayed on the Portal, along with their position. As the icons are links to websites, you can add your own favourite websites to the Portal screen.

Resolution and *Overscan* enable you to adjust the size and resolution of the Portal as it is viewed on the HDMI screen.

The sixth and final page controls the *Screensaver*. A small selection are provided, or you can use one of your own photographs.

Additional Apps/Links from App Central

Further apps and links for ASUSTOR Portal are available from within App Central. Use the search facility to look for 'portal', which will return around 30 candidates at the time of writing. The list includes:

Amazon Prime - available for Australia, Canada, Spain, France, Germany, India, Italy, Japan, UK and USA. This provides a connection both to Prime Video and Amazon Music.

Asunder – enables a CD to ripped, for playback within SoundsGood.

LibreOffice – popular open source package, compatible with Microsoft Office and that provides word processing, spreadsheets and presentations.

tree edition. Do not copy of distribute. O chart

12.4 Customizing the Sign In Page

Free

The sign in page (login screen) for ADM can be changed and customized. You might wish to do this in a business or educational establishment, say, to enforce 'branding' for the organization, or simply to have a different or more distinct appearance. To do, click **Preferences** > **General** and click the **Sign In Page Style** tab.

Gereral	Managem	ment Sign in Page Style		Syle	Of-p	wak Hours	Video	
Network	Display I	nformation						
& Recional Options	Server name	0:		2		48.34.77	0.0	
	Display Cus	tonized Image:		1			0	Tone and
Hardware	NAS thunbr	NAS thunbnait			1	-		
Notification	Time:			1			0	
	Title	Limited to	16 charac	cters		1000		
ADM Detender	App shortbu	ts: ()					and the second second	and the second second second
Cerificate Manager	System ann	System announcement:			Background di	splay style:	Fill 🗸	
ADM Update	- ~ Select	image						
Netvork Recycle Bin	- ^ System	announceme	nt			Cunteri		
Energy Saver	Time:	Manually config	gure v			The offices w	ill be closed o	uring the Christmas and
EZ-Connect	Start	12/20/2020		08:30 AM	۷	New rear se January. Ren svailable to h	note access ta some and offst	December through 3rd the setwork will be a workers during this
Marual Connect	End:	01/03/2021	Ö	08:30 AM	۷	ime.		
Factory Default	Show:	Login	۷					

Figure 211: Sign In Page Style

A selection of information items can be shown on the sign in page, such as the *Server name*, the *Time* and a *NAS thumbnail* picture. If the *App shortcuts* box is ticked, small icons for Photo Gallery, LooksGood, SoundsGood and Surveillance Center are displayed, enabling users to directly login to the applications, rather than login to ADM first. A short *Title* of up to 16 characters can also be specified.

If the *Display Customized Image* box is ticked, a small image can be specified from the *Select image* section to appear above the login panel. In a business this could be the company logo, for instance. The overall *Background Image* can also be defined by clicking on the mini folder icon – a small selection is provided, else you can use any image of your choosing:


Figure 212: Choosing a Background image

The System Announcement facility can be used to send a message to all users of the system. This could be a permanent message e.g. advising what they should do in the event of problems, or a timed message to give news e.g. notification of holidays.

To define the announcement, go to **Preferences** > **General** > **Sign In Page Style**. Tick the **System announcement** box. In the section below, enter the announcement ('Content') and choose whether it is displayed permanently or for a specific time and so on. Having defined it, click **Apply**. In this example at the start of this section, a message will be displayed from 20^{th} December to 3^{rd} January.

Free editio

12.5 Customizing the Desktop

The Desktop can be customized by each user on an individual basis in several ways:

Icons - Frequently used icons can be pinned to the taskbar for easy access. Right-click an icon and click the **Pin to Taskbar** message. This is particularly useful if there are many apps installed on the system, such that it may be necessary to switch between multiple pages to find them. To subsequently remove an icon on the Taskbar, right-click it and choose **Unpin from Taskbar**.

The overall layout of the icons on the Desktop can be changed to improve the appearance on screens of different sizes and resolutions. Click the username in the top right-hand corner of the screen, followed by **Personal**. On the **Settings** tab, use the *Desktop settings* dropdown to switch between the different layouts.

Language - A user can work with ADM in the language of their choice, regardless of whatever language the server is configured in. This can be particularly useful in environments where multiple languages are in use, such as English and Spanish in parts of the United States, or French and English in Canada. To switch language, the user should click their name in the top right-hand corner of the screen, followed by **Personal**. On the **Settings** tab, use the *ADM language* dropdown to choose the language. A list of more than 20 widely used languages is presented – click on the desired one to switch.

			La Personal
Personal			⊖ Sleep
Setings Volume Usage	Thema		🖓 Restart
Password:			() Pover Off
Confirm passward:			Ge Signaut
E-mail:			Patrimol 1. 20
Description:	Louise Bootman		
ADMIanguage:	English ~		
Enable 2-step verification			
Show Welcome Screen at startup			
Deskop settings:	6x3 ~		
		1	
		OK Cancel	
		AND IN COLUMN	

Figure 213: Personal settings

Theme – the overall theme (colouring scheme) of the Desktop and windows can be chosen. Click the username in the top right-hand corner of the screen, followed by **Personal**. On the **Theme** tab, click the light or dark theme and make a choice from the *Customize Window* dropdown.

Home Screen ('Wallpaper') – the home screen (desktop wallpaper) can also be changed from the Theme tab. Click the mini folder icon – a selection of images is provided, else you can use any image of your choosing:



e and Home Se.

12.6 Printing

One advantage of networking is that it allows printers to be shared, potentially saving money as well as physical space. There are two techniques for sharing a printer on the network:

Ethernet or Wireless

Most modern printers have built-in Ethernet or wireless connections, giving them an existence on a network that is independent of any server or computer. This is generally the best approach in most households and small organizations. The exact method of setting up any particular printer varies, but the following principles can usefully be followed:

Printers typically have wireless and/or wired connections. Wired connections are generally preferable, as performance is usually better compared to wireless.

The printer should have a fixed IP address. This should be adjacent to the address of the server and apart from the addresses used by the computers. Suppose, for instance, that the internet gateway (router) is 192.168.1.1 and the server is 192.168.1.2. If two printers were added to the network, then suitable addresses might be 192.168.1.3 and 192.168.1.4. IP addresses can usually be configured on the printer else given a reserved IP address from the DHCP server.

Download the latest drivers for the printers. Consider storing the drivers on the NAS so that they can then be copied to the individual computers, rather than have to download them from the internet each time.

Printer manufacturers sometimes offer a choice of drivers, for instance a basic one as well as a full-featured one. Use the basic one as the 'full feature' ones sometimes have superfluous features designed to capture marketing information and sell you more cartridges. However, be aware that with some multifunction devices, specifically combined printer/copier/scanners, not all functions may be available in a networked environment or may require additional software from the manufacturer to fully utilize them.

Sharing USB Printers

Several years ago, the ability to share USB printers would have been considered a Big Thing. These days most new printers have built-in Ethernet or wireless connections, meaning it is no longer the important feature that it once was, but the ability to share USB printers can still be useful in some circumstances. Some caveats: although it usually works well, not all printers are necessarily suitable. For instance, all-in-one devices that combine printing with scanning, copying and faxing may not work, or may work for printing only, whilst obscure brands of printer may give difficulties. Up to three USB printers can be shared from the NAS, subject to the availability of USB ports.

Begin by downloading the latest drivers for the printer from the manufacturer's website and copying them to each computer that will use the printer. Often there is a universal driver available for all versions of Windows, but sometimes it may be necessary to download different versions if there are multiple operating systems in use e.g. for Windows 7, Windows 10, 32-bit, 64-bit etc.

Connect the printer to the NAS using a USB cable. It needs to be plugged directly into a USB socket on the NAS and not via a USB hub. Power on the printer.

Click the **External Devices** icon on the Desktop. The printer should have been recognised and be visible in the **Overview** and **Printer** screens. Click the latter and on it click the **Settings** button and set the *Printer mode* to **USB IP Printer**. Click **OK**. The screen will refresh and the printer should be listed as 'Connected' and 'Available'.

Head Drives Canoch MG4200 seres Image: USB IP Private WFR UPS USB Drives Context Available Optical Drives Image: USB IP Private Image: USB IP	Head Drives Image: Consolid: MG4200 series Image: Consolid: UPS Busicooth Image: Consolid: Image: Consolid: Image: Consolid: Optical Drives Image: Consolid:	Image: Second	 Hard Drives Printer Wi-Fi UPS Bluetooth Optical Drives 	Figure 215.	anon odel: onnected: Name	Settings Printer mode:	M U IP address	G4200 series SB IP Printer vailable Content Network Printer USB IP Printer	Date	
Printer Model: Model: USB IP Printer UPS UPS Printer Optical Drives Optical Drives Imme Printer mode: Imme Printer Imme Printer Printer UPS Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Optical Drives Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Optical Drives Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Model Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Model Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer Imme Printer <t< th=""><th>Proter Model: USB IP Prise UPS USB ip Prise Valuation Optical Dates Valuation Valuation Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM</th><th>Image: Mode: Mode: UB B Printer Image: UB B Printer Mode: Mode: Mode: Image: UB B Printer Mode: Mode:</th><th> Printer Wi-Fi UPS Bluetooth Optical Drives </th><th>Figure 215</th><th>odel: onnected: Name</th><th>Settings Printer mode:</th><th>M U A IP address</th><th>G4200 seres SB IP Printer vailable Content Notwork Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel</th><th>Date</th><th></th></t<>	Proter Model: USB IP Prise UPS USB ip Prise Valuation Optical Dates Valuation Valuation Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Image: Mode: Mode: UB B Printer Image: UB B Printer Mode: Mode: Mode: Image: UB B Printer Mode:	 Printer Wi-Fi UPS Bluetooth Optical Drives 	Figure 215	odel: onnected: Name	Settings Printer mode:	M U A IP address	G4200 seres SB IP Printer vailable Content Notwork Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel	Date	
Mode: US IP Printer UPS Buestooth Optical Dives Printer Printer US IP Printer Date Printer Printer Paddress Connected: Available Printer Paddress Optical Dives Printer Image: Printer US IP Printer Image: Printer Image: Printer	Mode: USB IP Printer Image: Products: Image: Image: Image: Ima	More USB IP Print UPS Available Optical Dives Import of the state of	 wi-ri UPS Bluetooth Optical Drives 	Figure 215.	ode: onnected: lame	Settings Printer mode:	U A IP address	SB IP Printer content Network Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel	Date	
UPS Name P address Ontext Optical Dives USB iP Printer USB iP Printer Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	UPS Dives Optical Dives Image of the second prime o	UPS Used Optical Dives Settings Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	 UPS Bluetooth Optical Drives 	Figure 215.	Annecled:	Settings Printer mode:	IP address	Content Network Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel	Date	
Bluetooth Settings Optical Dives Settings Image: Settings Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Bluetoch Copical Dives Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Bluetoch Image: Product of the state	 Bluetooth Optical Drives 	Figure 215	Satting	Settings Printer mode:	IP address	Content Network Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel	Date	
Settings Prime made: Network Direct USB IP Prime To Concern Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Buttoncol Image: Settings Pieter mode: Image: Settings Image: Settings Image: Settings Figure 215: Settings for USB primer within ADM	Selection Optical Dives Pieter made: Pinter made: USB IP Printer Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Optical Drives	Figure 215.	. Satting	Settings Printer mode:	О С	Notwork Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel		
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Cptical Dives Image: Control of the mode: Image: Control of the mode	Optical Dives Printer mode: Image: USB IP Printer Image: Image Image: Image	Optical Drives	Figure 215.	Satting	Printer mode:	С ОК	Notwork Printer USB IP Printer () Carcel		
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB primer within ADM		Figure 215	Satting		OK	USB IP Printer () Carcel		
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB primer within ADM		Figure 215	. Sotting		OK	Carcel		
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB primer within ADM		Figure 215.	. Satting		ОК	Carcel		
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM		Figure 215	. Satting					
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM		Figure 215	Sattire					
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM		Figure 215.	. Satting					
Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM	Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM		Figure 215	· Satting					
ition. Do ne	ee edition. Do ne	ee edition. Do ne			0	52				
	ee edition.	edition.								
	30 2011	se din	· tion.							

Figure 215: Settings for USB printer within ADM

Connecting a Windows PC

Install and run ASUSTOR Control Center on the computer if it is not already in place. The printer will be indicated by a small icon on the right-hand side of the entry for the server. Click the **Action** icon and choose **USB IP Printer** from the pop-up menu.

H] ACC	(ASJSTOR C	ontrol Center)					- 🗆 X
as	ust	or					English 🗸
() kan	Л 	Connect	ADM Uplete	(f) 5000	Action	
	Nane	I IP I	Model I	Serial Number	MAC Adcress	🕄 Vake-on-lan (WOL) 🔹 🕨	Enable
server		192.168.1.2		AL2005330053	1)th488e8e8e	🔎 find Me	
						Dight Made	
						⊖ Seep	
						Q factor	
						(1) Shut Dowr	
						🖶 USB IP Printer	

Figure 216: USB IP printer listed in ASUSTOR Control Center

A panel for connecting to the printer is displayed: highlight it and click **Connect**. It should do so after a few seconds; the *Status* will display the IP address and the *Connect* button will change to *Release*. Make a note of the IP address. At this point the **Keep the printer connected even if Control Center has been closed** box can optionally be clicked:

		×	 		×
USB IP Printe	r		USB IP Printe	r	
Tes can summer or discussion	et USB IP printets have.		Yes on contract or discourse	et 158/2 privers bere-	
		Bohoh			letion
sana sanan Mid4200 sanledi r		-	stame soverilvG4300 series		
Manufacturer	Genon		Manufacturor	Ganon	
Modell	M64300 peries		Model	WG4202 series	
Setas	Available		Status	122/158/1114	
Soop the printer cannot	offod show #Centrol Center hea	been-disacd-	🛛 Seep the printer corre	zted over 2 Cantral Contenties	been piesed
	Connect	Cive .		Reference	Com

Figure 217: Connect to the printer in with ASUSTOR Control Center

Within Windows the printer can now be added. In this example we are using Windows 10.

Click Start > Settings > Devices > Printers & scanners. Click Add a printer or scanner; however, the printer will not be found and after a short while Windows will stop trying. Click The printer that I want isn't listed link and on the resultant panel choose the Add a local printer or network printer with manual settings option, followed by Next. On the next panel, click Use an existing port and from the dropdown look for the IP address that the ASUSTOR Control Center assigned to the printer. Select it and click Next.

Find a printer by other options			
My printer is a little older. Help me find it. Select a shared printer by same	÷	le AddPrinter Choose a printer port	
Example: \\.computername\printername or http://computername/printers/printername/.printer		A printer port is a type of co	nnextion that allows your computer to exchange information with a printer.
Add a printer using a TCP/IP address or hostname		Use an existing port:	192. 68. I. I H (Standard TCP/P Port)
 Add a Bluetooth, wireless or network discoverable printer Add a local printer or network printer with manual settings 		Create a new port: Type of port:	LPTI: (Printe: Port) LPT2 (Printe: Port) LPT3 (Printe: Port) COM3: (Serial Port) COM4: (Serial Port) COM4: (Serial Port) FILF: (Print to FiLe) 10203531.114 (Strated TCP/D Port) Microsoft.Office.OneNote_1001.12827.205380_x86_3wekyb3d8bbwe PORTPROMIT: (Jacad Part) USB001 (Virtual printer port for USB)

Figure 218: Specifying the port

Choose the printer on the next panel. Most modern printers should be listed, else you can use the printer manufacturer's disk or click **Windows Update** and allow Windows to search for and install a driver (this may prove to be a lengthy process).

 	ws Update to see more models. Ick Have Disk.
 Install the printer driver Choose your printer from the list. Click Wind Io install the driver from an installation CD, or 	ws Update to see more models. Ick Have Disk.
Install the printer driver Choose your printer from the list. Click Wind To install the driver from an installation CD, c	ws Update to see more models. Ick Have Disk.
Choose your printer from the list. Click Wind to install the dover from an installation (D), o	ws Update to see more models. Ick Have Disk.
to install the driver from an installation CD, o	ick Have Disk.
Manufacturer Printers	
Caron 🗖 Canon Inkj	t Type3 Class Driver
Genere 🖂 🖾 Caroor Iskj	Elype4 Class Disser
HP III Canon MG	500 series Printer
Parallala M	200 senes Printer

Figure 219: Install a driver for the printer

				×		
÷	🖶 Add Punker				-	
	Type a printer name					
	Printer names Cano	m M54200 on NAS				
	This printer will be installed wi	ik ← ≣i Add Printer			×	
		Printer Sharing It you want to share this p	rinter, you must provide a share name. 't	You car	nuse the suggested name or type	
		a new one. The share nam	e will be visible to other network users. S			
		\bigcirc Share this punch so th	at others on your network can find and e	use d		
		Stoneratio	Canon MG4200 on NAS			
		Lotza dis				
		Comment:				
					Next Cancel	

On the subsequent panel you can specify a descriptive name for the printer. On the one after that, choose the **Do not share this printer** option and click **Next**.

Figure 220: Printer options

When installation is complete, the printer will be listed in **Settings** > **Devices** > **Printers & scanners**. You may wish to print a test page to prove that everything is working. Then, repeat these steps for any other Windows 10 computers that require access to the printer.

Free odition.

12.7 ACL (Access Control Lists)

When a shared folder is created on the NAS, as described in section <u>4.2 Adding a Shared Folder</u>, access rights are specified as *Read/Write*, *Read Only* or *Deny* and in most home and small business environments that choice of options will be sufficient. However, in some scenarios it may not provide the necessary granularity to provide precise control over the folders and individual files. If you work in information technology and have used Windows Server, then you may be familiar with ACL or *Access Control Lists*, which are designed to do precisely this. ADM also supports the ACL mechanism; the purpose of this section is not to explain ACL in detail, but to illustrate how it is implemented in ADM for the benefit of those who understand and wish to use it.

To enable ACL when creating the folder, tick the Enable Windows ACL box:

Add New Shared Folder	
	And And And
Please set the access rights for this shared folder:	
Read & Write for all users	
💿 Read Only for all users, Read & Write for adm	inistrators
🔿 By user	
🔿 By group	
Privileges for anonymous FTP/WebDAV:	Deny Access 🗸 🗸
Enable Windows ACL ()	

Figure 221: Enable ACL during folder creation

Whilst not strictly true in a technical sense, it is usually best to work on the basis that ACL *replaces* the standard access rights. To set the various ACL permissions on an enabled shared folder:

Right-click the folder in File Explorer and choose **Properties** from the pop-up menu. On the **Permission** tab, highlight the user and click **Edit**. From here you can control the access attributes plus whether those rights are inherited and what they apply to (if you have previously done this in a Windows environment it will be very familiar). Having made changes, click **Save**, followed by **Apply** on the original screen.

General Permason	User or Group:	Everyone	
- Access ris	Inherited From:	Not inherited	
Add Edit Remove	Тура:	Allow	Ŷ
Type Name	Apply Ta:	This folder only	~
Allow 🙇 Everyone	Acoly bese cernissions to chie	days. This folder only	0.0000
Allow 😤 administrators		This folder, subfolders and fi	85
Allow & admin		This folder and subfolders This folder and files	
	Full Control	Subfolders and files only	
	Traverse folder / execute file	Subfolders only	
Include inheritable correisaione	List folder / read data	mes only	-
Replace all child object permis	Read attributes	l	~
	Read extended attributes	1	~
	Create files / write data	1	~
	Create folders / append data	1	~
	Write altributes	1	~
	A Station and a state of a state of a state of		
		Save	Cancel
-			
	Figure 222: ACL attri	butes	
N .			
C,OY			
0			

12.8 Download Center

Download Center is one of the most popular applications for ASUSTOR NAS and allows you to download files from Internet-based services such as BitTorrent, FTP, HTTP, plus subscribe to RSS feeds. Many thousands of free and public domain movies and other items are available.

Begin by downloading and installing Download Center from the App Center. Upon running it for the first time, it prompts for a default download folder for storing the files. As part of the installation process it will have created a shared folder called *Download* and most people will choose that. Click **OK** and the main screen will appear.

If you are familiar with BitTorrent, you will find that Download Center is an effective client with all the features that you might expect. If you are new to the topic, it has already been programmed with defaults and features to make it immediately useful and not require any additional knowledge.

To search for content, type in the topic of interest in the *Torrent Search* field on the left-hand side of the screen and Download Center will search using a number of pre-defined search engines and return a list of suitable titles; depending on the search criteria, this may return none, several or many candidates. In this example we are searching on 'NASA':

Download Genter	antera General	ernen av en sen en erne er	la de la companya de	daridari	in and a Contra		ro de rodero d a Sela tida Médi	
± 🗉 Ö					Al o	alegavies.	~	Q,
	0	Name	Category	Size	8004	Peer	Age	Eesnih sta
↓ Downloading	0	Engineering Caussophes SOCEOP NASA Under Pr	TN	443.7	92	29	1 Year	1537x
V Completed	G	NASA and SpaceK - Journey to the Puture (2020)	TN	1.00 98	75	11	d Nonina	1537x
荣 Active	0	39 Amazing NASA Pictures Walipapers (1920 X 12	UTKRO E COVIS	bes	60	ż	4 Years	zocqie
O leastve	G	The NASA Meon and Mars Landing Holdes	Documentaries	341.3	5Z	4	2 Years	1537x
Q. Torrent Search		B3C NASA Triumph and Tragedy 1st2 One Small	Unknown	3.12 68	51	60	2 Years	zoasje
D NASA (137)		Infected Nushroom - Head Of NASA And The 2 A	Music	112.5	51	8	1 Year	11/172
		The Allergy Bock Solving Your Family \$80385 Nas.	Other	1.90 MB	49	2	10 Months	13777
		BBC NASA Triumph and Tragedy 2xf2 One-Giant L	Unknown	274 68	45	49	2 Years	zoogle
		NASA and the Flat Earth - A Global Coessisory 720p	Documentaries	200.5	41	3	2 Years	1237x
St. Al RSS Feece		Aien.CentastNAEA.Exposed.2:2017.1080p.WEE	Decumentaries	1.30 CB	41	6	4 Months	1337x
		NASAs Unexplained Files 506E00 Did Aliens Nuke	TV	220.0	-40	в	1 Year	1307x
		NN3A and SpaceK Journey to the Future 1980p.x2	Mavies	2.90 00	31		5 Months	13374
		NN3A and Spanek Journey to the Future 1960p x2	Vitagent	2.95 38	30	z	d Nunitra	zonagle
		-{ -{ Page 1 dS ▶ ₩	\$				Displaying 1 - 30	of 197 Show 3C - Herre

Figure 223: Searching for BitTorrents

Highlight the desired file(s), right-click and choose **Download** (else click the download icon in the top left-hand corner of the screen). On the pop-up panel that appears the Download directory can be changed if required. Download requests are added to a queue, but if you wish to prioritize the download you can tick the **Add to top of queue and download immediately** box. Click **OK**.

General			
ownload directory:	/Download	Browse	
Add to top of qu	eue and download immediately		
Files			
Name:	NASA and SpaceX - Journey to the F	uture (2020) S01-Ep01 HD	XP
Name:	NASA and SpaceX - Journey to the F	uture (2020) S01-Ep01 HD	SP
Name:	NASA and SpaceX - Journey to the F	uture (2020) S01-Ep01 HD	SP
Name:	NASA and SpaceX - Journey to the F	uture (2020) S01-Ep01 HD	SP
Name:	NASA and SpaceX - Journey to the F	uture (2020) S01-Ep01 HD	SP

Figure 224: Adding a download task

The status of the downloads can be monitored by clicking the options on the left-hand of the main screen i.e. Downloading, Completed, Active, Inactive.

The various parameters involved with downloading can be controlled by clicking the **Preferences** wheel at the top of the screen. There are five tabs:

General – specify the maximum number of download and change the download folder from here.

Connection – defines the port number (the default is fine, though) and optional encryption.

Free edition

Bandwidth – allows bandwidth limits for uploading and downloading to be specified (to prevent the internet connection becoming saturated).

Download Schedule – specify a download schedule. For instance, full-speed downloads could be restricted to overnight.

Torrent Search Engines – manage search engines. It is pre-populated with several popular ones for BitTorrent but they can be removed and/or other ones added.

12.9 Linux Center

Linux Center enables you to run the popular Debian Linux distribution on your NAS. Doing so provides access to a wide variety of applications, including LibreOffice, Chrome, Spotify and Plex, plus is also a good option for software developers. If the NAS has an HDMI output, it can be used as a complete Linux system if a screen is connected and a keyboard and mouse are plugged into the USB ports. Alternatively, Linux can be viewed in a browser tab. To run Linux Center, a supported NAS with at least 2GB RAM is needed, although more memory is better. On HDMI-equipped models, ASUSTOR Portal and Linux Center cannot be used simultaneously as both require use of the HDMI port.

Download and install Linux Center from App Central. Clicking the icon will then give a choice of distributions to download and install, which at the time of writing are *Debian 8 Desktop*, *Debian 8 Server*, *Debian 10 Desktop* and *Debian 10 Server*. Make a choice and click the **Install** button. Depending on the internet connection, this may take some time. Upon completion, a screen along the following lines is shown. Make a note of the IP address that has been assigned to the Linux machine and the Remote Desktop IP address for accessing it, which will have been derived from the IP address of the NAS:

D Linux Center		and and a state of the state of		
A	Confgure Disable	Reset Restor	e to original settings	
€ 1⊘	Display settings		Remote cornection	-
Deblen 8 Deaktep	Resolution:	1£20x1080	IP Address:	192.168.1.111
	HDMI video output:	Net Active	You can conned using the	ssh dient.
Detden 8 Server	Remote desktop Remote Desktop: Remote Desktop streams wh Please use the following URI Note: The default VNC passi- purposes. Please open Term	Active at you see on a display of the control of the control of the control work is admin. ASUSTO inal and type: <11 vnc -s	device to a web browser. Vasuator_Inux/ R recommends that the password be tarepeaswor /roct/.vms/password	ihançed for security
2	Network settings		Shared folder	
	Network interface:	L/GG1	Mount shared folder:	Active
Debian 10 Desktop	Note: The cefaut Debian us	mame is admin and the	password is admin.	

Figure 225: Linux Center

There are basic controls on the screen to *Configure*, *Disable* (so it does not startup automatically), *Reset* or *Restore to original settings*.

To access the Linux system, click or enter the URL/IP address for the remote desktop, which will cause it to be displayed in a new browser tab. A popular utility called *VNC* handles matters; the default password for it is *admin*, although ASUSTOR recommend changing it, using the instructions on the main Linux Center screen. The Debian login screen will be displayed – enter the default user name of *admin*, the password (also *admin*) and click the **Log In** button. After a few seconds you will be presented with the Debian desktop; at this point you have a 'regular' Linux system. A useful additional feature is a link to the

file system on the NAS, whereby its file system is directly accessible from Debian's File Manager. When finished with Linux, logout and close the browser window.



Figure 226: File system viewed simultaneously from Linux Center and ADM

s: File s

12.10 Surveillance Center

Surveillance Center is an app from ASUSTOR that turns the NAS into a fully functional CCTV surveillance system and network video recorder. It works with a wide variety of IP cameras and includes features such as real-time monitoring, recording and playback and alarm notifications. Whether you wish to setup a single camera to monitor your home, a more sophisticated system monitoring business premises with dozens of cameras, or any other monitoring requirement, then there is a good chance that *Surveillance Center* is suitable. For home users, one advantage is that there are no ongoing subscription fees, which is commonly the case with consumer surveillance camera solutions. Surveillance Center could merit a manual of its own – this section simply describes how to get started.

Note: the number of cameras supported on a particular NAS model varies, depending on its performance capabilities

Installation

Begin by downloading and installing Surveillance Center from App Central. As part of this process it will create a shared folder called *Surveillance*, which is the default location where recordings will be stored. Launching the app will cause it to open in a new browser window; it is necessary to login to use it and it can also be accessed by users without going in to regular ADM initially. On first usage you will be prompted to download and install a viewer component, which must be done (and it is required on any computer which subsequently accesses Surveillance Center). Thereafter the main screen appears so. There are four tabs and it should be apparent what each does based upon their names. On the right-hand side of the screen is a 'remote control' for controlling the system whilst it is in use.



Figure 227: Surveillance Center main screen

The cameras now need to be added. These should first be configured separately for the network, using the instructions and any software provided by the manufacturer. Essentially all you require is that the camera is connected and operational: you do not want to sign-up to any services or install any other software for monitoring and recording. If you have multiple cameras, it is suggested that you add them one at a time. In Surveillance Center, click **Settings** and on it click the **Camera** icon. On the resultant panel click **Add**, answer **Yes** to the question about searching for cameras and click on the chevron:



Figure 228: Scan for cameras

If the camera is not found, try again but choose the **No. I would like to enter the camera information manually** option. On the resultant panel, optionally give the camera a *Name* (e.g. its location) and choose the correct *Brand* and *Model* using the dropdowns; if the exact model is not listed, choose the closest available e.g. if you had an '*AcmeCam 402*' but only the '*AcmeCam 401*' is listed you could try that. If your camera is not listed at all, try using '*ONVIF*' for the brand; this is a generic standard for IP cameras and should work, although may only provide basic features. Specify the *IP/Host* address but leave the Port number as 80. Specify the *User Name* and *Password* for the camera – these are the ones that were used whilst setting up the camera and are unrelated to any user accounts on the NAS itself. Optionally, tick the **Enable recording on this camera** box. Click the **Test** button and if everything has been done correctly you will be able to see an image from the camera. Click the chevron to continue.

Brand: D Link Model: DCG-902L IP/Host: 192.168.1.112 Port: 80 Username: admin Password: ************************************	Name:	Office1		12
Model: DCS-902L IR/Host: 192.168.1.112 Port: 80 Username: admin Password: ************************************	Brand:	D Link 👻		
IP/Host: 192.168.1.112 Port: 80 Username: admin Password: ************************************	Modela	DCS-902L ~		
Port: 80 Username: admin Password: ••••••	IP/Host:	192.168.1.112		1
Username: admin Password: ••••••	Port:	80	E Fair and the second se	
Password: +++++++++++	Username:	admin		
	Password:	********		
				2

Figure 229: Add a new camera

The subsequent panel is for adjusting the video parameters of the camera, such as resolution, frame rate, recording and sound, with the options here depending on the camera plus your requirements. For instance, it is not uncommon to reduce the frame rate for some applications. Click the large **Tick** when complete.

Here with the reduce the manne rate for so.

Add	a New Came	ra									۲	
	Video Recording: Default Live	View:	Stream 1 Stream 1		*							
	Fnable	Stream	Video Formal		Resolution		France Rat	le.	Quality			2
	14E	Stream 1	MUPLG	4	640x480	~	1	v	4	~		
<	Audio											
	Audio Forma		Disable		v							
			1		_				× × × × × ×			

Figure 230: Video and audio settings

The camera will now be listed in the **Settings** tab and its output shown on the **Live View** tab. If your only requirement is to see live pictures, you are complete (although you may need to add any further cameras). If you wish to setup recording, click the **Record** button to display a scheduling screen. The options available depend on the camera i.e. Continuous Recording, Motion Recording, Alarm Recording, Motion and Alarm Recording. Select an option and drag the mouse cursor to 'paint' the schedule. When complete, click the large **Tick**.

Free edition. Do not

Ple	Confir Notion	ecify th nucus R n and A	ie rec Necord Jarm F	ording : Ing Secordin	schedu	le. Motio Frase	n Recor	ding			Alar	n Recor	ding		
∡ Sun Non Iuc Wed Thu Fri Sat		2 3	4	5 6	7 6	9 1		12 1	14	15 16		6 19 2	20 21	22 23	

Figure 231: Schedule settings

At this point the system is operational and the cameras can be controlled using the 'remote control' on the **Live View** tab. The features available depend upon the cameras; some, for instance, include zoom and panning. Recording and snapshots can be manually initiated. The layout of the screen can be changed to show more or less cameras. The output of one camera can be expanded to fill the entire screen.

Recordings can be viewed and managed from the **Playback** tab. There is a clickable timeline, to move quickly through recordings. There are search capabilities, for example, a camera can be searched for examples of motion detection during a particular timeframe.

All key events are logged e.g. when a camera starts and stops and who has been using the system.

Having finished using Surveillance Center, the user should Sign Out and close the browser window.

On HDMI-equipped models, Surveillance Center can work through ASUSTOR Portal (see <u>12.3</u> <u>ASUSTOR Portal</u>), enabling the output from cameras to be viewed on a screen connected to the NAS.

Licenses

Surveillance Center requires that each camera (also referred to as a 'channel') is licensed. ASUSTOR grant a free licence for a limited number of channels and to use more cameras it is necessary to purchase additional licences, which can be done directly from ASUSTOR. To manage licenses from within Surveillance Center, click Settings > License Control.

Privilege

Users of Surveillance Center are categorised as *Managers* or *Viewers*. All users can view the live and recorded output from the cameras, but Managers have additional capabilities, such as the ability to adjust settings and access the log files, and both roles can be customized to add/remove capabilities. To manage privileges from within Surveillance Center, click **Settings** > **Privilege**.

Notification

If Notifications have been enabled (see section <u>8.7 Notifications</u>), then Surveillance Center can be configured to send notifications when significant events occur e.g. motion detected, storage full etc. This is controlled through **Settings** > **Notification**.

Maps

Maps can be created to show the location of the cameras. This is done by importing a graphic image of the area under surveillance and then marking where the cameras are.

AiSecure

AiSecure is an app for iOS and Android devices which allows you to access Surveillance Center from your smartphone or tablet and can be downloaded through the appropriate app stores. During installation, specify the details of the server(s) being used with Surveillance Center, using the cloud address rather than the internal IP address of the server. This will enable the cameras to be viewed whilst away from the theo edition. premises that are being monitored. Unless the HTTPS switch is set to the On position, the app cannot be used remotely.

12.11 Web Server

Freeedi

ADM includes the ability to host websites on the internet. Because of security and capacity implications and, given that dedicated web hosting services are available for free or low cost elsewhere, this may not be of interest to everyone. However, it may be of use in organizations that develop websites and wish to work on them in-house i.e. not accessible from outside the organization, as well as individuals wanting to learn about website and applications development. In this introduction, we will consider this to be the requirement.

The ADM interface is web-based, meaning that it clearly already includes a web server. To enable the facility for wider usage, go to **Preferences** > **Web Server** and on the **Web Server** tab tick the **Enable Web Server** box, followed by **Apply**. Note: depending on what apps have been installed, you may find that it is already enabled.

3º Servic	61	lámáni áni áni ás	sidar kidarikita	Lámiánián	keinekeinek	amianii	inni inni inni			
10 Window	ws	Web Server	Virtual Host							
X Mac O	sx	Web Server								
≣4 NFS		You can host your w	ebsite and applic	ations on the NA	S by upleadi	ng it to the (i	Web]shared folde	м.		
토후 FTF S	erver	Port number:	and a second sec	0						
H WebD	Ŵ	Enable secured	Web server (SSL)						
😕 Web S	erver	Port number:			*					
Termin	al	Also enable EZ	Connect pert fore	varding						
i Rsync	Server	Enable PHP ca Size:	che	32M	*					
토 TETP:	Server	Enable persona	i website							
SNMP SNMP		After enabling this, a page to it in order to	users on the NAS shave their own 3	only need to case edicated URL. Th	ate a www.fo neycan.ionr	ider within t wct. to their i	he Home folder a Web page using t	nd upload t ne tollowin	heirWei g URL:	e
≣н зете		http://NAS IP/~user	ame.							
Revent	e Proxy									
								Ap	pły	

Figure 232: Enabling Web Server

To confirm that Web Station is running correctly, use a browser to navigate to the IP address of the server. Rather than seeing the regular ADM screen, you should now be presented with the following:

!	,c
You have seccessfully enabled the Web server on your A3U3TCR NAS. To kegin hosting your vebsite on the NAS, simply upbase your web pages to the (Web) shared forcer. Glick have to enter ADN	SPO
	1 Yes have seccessfully enabled the Web server on your ASUSTOR NAS. To kegin hosting your vebsite on the NAS, simply updated your web pages to the (Web) shared forcer. Glick here to enter ADN

Figure 233: Web Server operational

This shows that the default home page has been replaced. If you now place your own code (i.e. HTML and PHP components) in the shared Web folder, which was created automatically during the installation of ADM, this will become the home page for the server. To view the standard ADM screen, explicitly type the address of the server followed by :8000, for example 192.168.1.2:8000.

, which was are server. To vi J, for example 192.

12.12 Link Aggregation

Some NAS units have multiple network adapters, which can be joined together using a technique called *Link Aggregation* (also known as trunking, teaming or bonding). This provides two benefits:

Fault tolerance – There are several types of failure that can occur: an adapter can fail; a port on a network switch can fail; an Ethernet cable can become unplugged. These failures can be mitigated against by aggregating the network adapters together, so that if one fails then another takes over automatically.

Load balancing (performance) – The maximum performance of a single gigabit Ethernet adapter is 1,000 Mbits/sec, equating to around 100 Mbytes/sec of data. If there are multiple users, and especially if there are activities such as video streaming or editing, this can be a bottleneck. However, by aggregating multiple adapters, network throughput can be increased e.g. two ports will can double it and four ports can quadruple it (assuming the NAS can actually deliver this amount of data from its disk drives). The following table shows the potential throughput for different numbers and type of network adapters when aggregated:

No. of Adapters	1 GbE	2.5 GbE	5 GbE	10 GbE
1	1,000 Mbits/sec	2,500 MBits/sec	5,000 MBits/sec	10,000 Mbits/sec
	100 Mbytes/sec	250 Mbytes/sec	500 Mbytes/sec	1,000 Mbytes/sec
2	2,000 Mbits/sec	5,000 MBits/sec	10,000 Mbits/sec	20,000 Mbits/sec
	200 Mbytes/sec	500 Mbytes/sec	1,000 Mbytes/sec	2,000 Mbytes/sec
4	4,000 Mbits/sec	10,000 Mbits/sec	20,000 Mbits/sec	40,000 Mbits/sec
	400 Mbytes/sec	1,000 Mbytes/sec	2,000 Mbytes/sec	4,000 Mbytes/sec

Figure 234: Potential throughput with multiple network adapters

If the NAS was setup using the 1-Click method as described in <u>2 INSTALLATION OF ADM</u> and the unit has multiple adapters, then it is possible that this was detected and they have been aggregated automatically. In this example, we will assume that this was not the case and they are being configured manually. The NAS has two adapters and both are wired to the main network switch.

Go into Settings > Network and click the Network Interface tab. Confirm that the network adapters are active and have picked up IP addresses:



Figure 235: List of network adapters

Click the Add button and choose Create Link Aggregation. The *Interface* dropdown should have identified the network adapters, although may need reviewing if the NAS has more than two of them. The *Aggregation mode* dropdown lists the available modes, with the proviso that some of them require managed network switches that support IEEE 802.3ad Dynamic Link Aggregation. Underneath the dropdown are indicators that show whether the mode supports fault tolerance or load balancing. Typically, a small network might use *Round-Robin* (provides fault tolerance and load balancing), *Adaptive Load Balancing* (also provides both) or *Active-Backup* (provides fault tolerance only). In this example we have chosen *Adaptive Load Balancing*. Click Next:

Free edition.

Link Aggregation Wiz	ard		A	
Link Aggregation can pro selected mode.	wide network fault tolerance and/or l	oad balancing for the NA.	S server according to th	
Interface:	LAN 1, LAN 2		~	
Aggregation mode:	Adaptive Load Balancing	~		
Fault folerance:	8			
Load balancing:	0			Í
Note: All existing connect	tions will be interrupted while applyin	ng Link Aggregation.		
		_		
		Ne	od Cancel	

Figure 236: Choose the network adapters and aggregation mode

On the following panel, the IP settings need to be specified. Normally these should be unchanged from what was being used before, which in our case was a manual (static) IP address of 192.168.1.2, a subnet of 255.255.255.0 and the gateway (router) on 192.168.1.1. Click **Next**.

Free edition. Do r

Obtain P address automatically Set up IP address manually Pv4 address: 192.168.1.2 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 Gateway: 192.188.1.1	A
Set up IP address manually Pv4 address: 192.168.1.2 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 Gateway: 192.188.1.1	A
Pv4 address: 192.168.1.2 Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 Gateway: 192.188.1.1	A
Subnet mask: 255.255.255.0 Gateway: 192.188.1.1	
Gateway: 192.188.1.1	
1	

Figure 237: Configure the IP settings

A confirmation screen is shown – click **Finish**. There will be an interruption to services whilst the change takes effect and which may take up to a minute. It may then be necessary to refresh the browser, or login again to the server if the IP address has changed as a result.

Go back into **Settings** > **Network** > **Network Interface** and notice how the screen has been updated. Test the link aggregation by unplugging one of the network cables - the NAS should remain connected and accessible.

General	Network Interface Proxy	
Add -	Configure] [Remove] [Action -] [DHCP Server Settings]	
Þ	LAN 1 + LAN 2 / 192.158.1.2 Adaptive Load Balancing (autoselect)	0
	PPPoE /	٢

Figure 238: Network interface showing aggregated adapters

Free edition. Do not convortisition.

12.13 Connecting Via a Proxy Server

In most organizations a router is used to connect the server and network directly to the internet. However, in some circumstances the connection might be indirect and through a *proxy server*. An example of such a circumstance might be where managed or serviced offices are being used or in an educational establishment, in which case the NAS needs to be configured appropriately.

Go into Settings > Network and click the Proxy tab. Tick the Use a proxy server box and enter the details of the proxy server, which will need to be obtained from the person or organization that administers the internet service. Usually this will consist of entering an address and port number but may also require authentication (logon) details. Click the **Apply** button.

General General Network Proxy Regonal Options Itel Proxy Hartware Proxy General Hartware Proxy General Notification Author ADM Detender Userr Certificate Manager Fasser ADM Update Fasser Network Recycle Din Kenergy Saver Ez-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default Factory Default	Network Interface	Proxy http://menagedoffice.k	local
Network Proxy Image: Property of the second secon	wy Server rver: estication mame: word:	http://msnagedoffice.k	local
Regonal Options Hartware Hartware Notification ADM Detender Certificate Manager ADM Update Network Recycle Din Energy Saver Ex-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default	wy Server wer: estication name: word;	http://msnagedoffice.k	local
Hartware Hartware Hartware Notification ADM Detender User Cerificate Manager Fasse ADM Update Network Recycle Din Energy Saver EZ-Connect Manual Connect Facory Default	estication name: word:	http://msnagedoffice.k	local
Port: Image: Second	entication mame: word:	808	
ADM Detender Uten Certificate Manager Fasse ADM Update Network Recycle Din Energy Saver EZ-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default	exection mame: word:		
Certificate Manager Fass ADM Update ADM Update Energy Saver EZ-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default	word:		
ADM Update ADM Update Network Recycle Din Energy Saver EZ-Connect Marual Connect Factory Default	Inner Sec.		
Network Recycle Din Energy Saver EZ-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default			
Energy Saver EZ-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default			
EZ-Connect Manual Connect Factory Default			
Manual Connect Factory Default			
Factory Default			
Factory Detaut			
Registration			
edition. De			

Figure 239: Example proxy server settings

12.14 DHCP Server

In most small business and home environments, the router that connects to the internet will also provide IP addresses for the computers and other devices via a built-in DHCP server. If so, ADM will use it, but if this is not the case then the NAS can be configured to act as a DHCP server itself.

Go into **Preferences** > **Network** > **Network Interface**. Highlight the first or only network adapter and click the **DHCP Server Settings** button, which should have become enabled. On the resultant panel, tick the **Enable DHCP Server** box. The default value for the *Lease time* is fine, but you could consider reducing it to 24 hours if you have mainly laptops and mobile devices. Enter the address of your **Primary DNS** server and optionally add the **Secondary DNS** server address. If you do not know the DNS addresses, login to your router and see what it is using, else consider using the OpenDNS server (208.67.222.222 and 208.67.220.220). Alternatively, go to *https://www.whatsmydns.net/dns* for the DNS details of many popular ISPs worldwide. There is no need to add a Domain name.

Click the **Subnet List** button and enter details of the Subnet list i.e. the range of IP addresses for the DHCP service. In this example the *Start IP address* is 192.168.1.100, the *End IP address* is 192.168.1.200, the *Netmask* is 255.255.255.0 (which it usually is in small networks) and the *Gateway* (i.e. Internet router) is on 192.168.1.1. Click **OK**.

198	SubnetLie	at						
208.67.222.22								
208.67.220.220	Add	Edit	Parriers					
[]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]]	5	side	IP range			Subnel mark	Gateway	
		-	192.168.1.10	0-1321681.200		255.256.255.0	102.150.1	4
		Add						
		Prang	R:	192.168.1.100		192.168.1.200		
		Subnet	mask:	255.255.255.0	263			
		Getowe	9°:	102.168.1.1				
	- H							a
		1						
	158 208.67.222.22 208.67.220.230	158 Subnet Li 206.67.222.22 206.67.520.320 Add Ea	158 Subnet List 204.67.323.320 Add Date Enable Add Prang Subnet Cateve	198 Subnet List 208.67.222.22 208.67.220.200 Add Dat Prange Storet mask: Cetowey:	158 Subnat List 206.67.222.22 Add Enable 206.67.520.320 Add Enable Enable Prange 102.168.1.100-122.168.1.200 Add Prange: 192.168.1.100 Subret mask: 205.255.256.0 Catowey: 102.168.1.1	158 Subnat List 206.67.222.22 Add Enable Parage 206.67.520.320 Enable Prange Enable Prange 102.168.1.100-122.168.1.200 Add Prange: 192.168.1.100 Subret mask: 205.255.256.0 0 Gatowey: 102.168.1.1 102.168.1.1	Submet List 208.67.223.222 Add Cdis Parage Submet / wask 208.67.220.200 Enable Prange Submet / wask Image: 192.168.1.100 122.168.1.100 192.168.1.200 Submet mask: 205.255.255.0 Add Image: 192.168.1.200 Submet mask: 205.255.255.0 Add Image: 192.168.1.200	SubnetList 208.67.222.22 Add Enable Prange Subnet naak Gateway Enable Prange Subnet naak Gateway Add Prange Subnet naak Gateway Subnet naak Prange Subnet naak Gateway Subnet naak Prange Subnet naak Gateway G 192.168.1.100 192.168.1.200 192.168.1.200 Subret mask: 255.255.255.0 Gateway: 192.168.1.1

Figure 240: DHCP configuration

Returning to the original screen, the second tab is the *DHCP Client List*, which lists the devices that have received leases along with the details of those leases. The third tab is used for making IP reservations, which is the preferred method for handling devices such as printers and wireless access points in larger networks.

12.15 Resetting the Admin Password

If the admin password is forgotten, lost, or otherwise unavailable, it is possible to reset it back to the default i.e. user name *admin* with a password of *admin*. On the back of the NAS is a small reset hole, the position of which varies depending on the model. Insert a paper clip or similar object and press down for five seconds. All data on the NAS is retained. In addition to the system admin account and password being reset to the defaults, the following also occurs:

The HTTP and HTTPS ports used for connecting to ADM are reset to their respective default values of 8000 and 8001.

ADM Defender will revert to accepting all connections.

tree edition. Do not const

Network settings are reset to the default values. Use ASUSTOR Control Center to re-discover the NAS on the network.

Whilst it is clearly useful to be able to reset the NAS in this way, the security implications of this need to be considered as anyone could do it and gain access to the system and data. For instance, the NAS could be kept in a locked cabinet or equipment rack to prevent unauthorized physical access. Alternatively, or in addition, it is possible to disable the reset button altogether. To do so, go into **Settings** > **Hardware** and on the **System** tab tick the **Disable reset button** box, followed by **Apply**.

ordis

12.16 Preparing the NAS for Disposal

If the NAS is to be disposed of, first make sure that backups of all the important data have been taken, using the techniques described in section <u>7 BACKUPS</u>. Then, go into **Preferences** > **Factory Default** and click **Apply**. A confirmation message is displayed; click **OK** to continue and then enter the administrative password. This will re-initialize the NAS using the web-based installation wizard. All the existing settings and data will be permanently deleted and the NAS will be restored to the original factory settings.

Setings	
G Gereral	Factory Default
Netvork	System Initialization
段 Regional Options	Re-initialize the NAS through the ASUSTOR Web-based installation wizard.
Hartware	Warsing: After the system is restored to its factory default settings, all previous settings and files will be permasently deleted. You will notibe able to recover these settings and files. Please ensure that you have backed up the data on your NAS before you begin this operation.
Notification	Confirmation
ADM Delonder	
Cerificate Manager	All your data will be feleted and system default settings will be restored. Are you sure you wish to
+ ADM Uptate	Castimative
Network Recycle Rin	
K Energy Saver	OK Please enter the password to confirm this action
EZ-Connect	Password:
Manual Connect	
Fectory Default	OK Canoel
Registration	losiv

Figure 241: System Initialization